Leiden University

Faculty of Humanities



The Responsibility and Accountability of International Institutions and Organisations for Austerity Measures in the Troika-Negotiated Financial Assistance Programmes to Greece, and for Their Impact on Human Rights Standards in the Country

Master Thesis

Ljubljana, 2021 Erika Funa, 1907158

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my Supervisor, Professor Jeffrey Fynn-Paul for sharing with me the faith in and seeing the potential of this project, for standing by me throughout the process, and for being an inspiring presence in my time at the Leiden University.

On every step of my way, I thank my family for being my constant and eternal motivation, guiding light, and inspiration, for their endless support.

Table of Contents

1 Abstract	1
2 Crisis Background and Onset	2
3 Austerity in the History of Economic Thought	10
4 Austerity as an Institutional Policy: Empirical Overview	22
5 Human Rights Theory: Poverty, Responsibility of Institutions, and the Shift of Paradigms	29
6 Human Rights and the Responsibility of International Organisations: Legal Approaches	49
7 Legal Responsibility Before European and International Courts	58
8 Human Rights Impact of Austerity in Greece: Analysis	68
a) The Right to Work	68
b) The Right to Social Security	95
9 Conclusion	115
10 References	119

Abstract

Since requesting financial assistance from European and international partners in 2010, Greece has been involved in three consecutive macroeconomic adjustment programmes negotiated with the Troika of international institutions: the European Commission, the European Central Bank, and the International Monetary Fund. The European heads of states decided to provide the conditional assistance at the gatherings of the Euro Summit, an organisation where they also founded the Eurogroup and set conditions for Greece to start negotiations. After preparatory work by the Troika, the Eurogroup and the IMF shaped conditions and adopted decisions on the loan programmes. The Eurozone states, which contributed the majority of financing, channelled their financial assistance through the Greek Loan Facility, the European Financial Stability Facility, and the European Stability Mechanism. The IMF participated financially in the first two programmes, while remaining in stand-by in the third. Policy conditionality was specified in Memoranda of Understanding and formally adopted in Council Decisions adopted by the Council of the EU. It mainly consisted of Greece passing a number of austerity measures combined with specifically prescribed structural reform, a strategy based on the theory of expansionary austerity. The specific institutional rules and setup have given the international institutions the power to shape Greece's public spending and legislation in key areas such as labour, social field and more. Taking into account this impact and the consideration that institutions are the most important factors in the occurrence of poverty, while examining the theoretical and practical implications of austerity, this paper builds on the position proposed by Thomas Pogge that deliberate actions that deliberately lead to poverty can be deemed a violation of human rights. In particular, it explores whether the impacts of the conditionalities imposed on Greece by the mentioned international organisations can implicate their responsibility for the effect of their policies on the state of human rights in Greece, in particular the right to work and the right to social security.

Crisis Background and Onset

From the mid-1990s and up to the global financial crisis, Greece was experiencing an economic boom amplified by enhanced access to cheap credit that became even more available when the country adopted the Euro in 2001 (Crespi at al. 2014: 9). This period of economic growth positively affected social outcomes in the country and the unemployment rate fell to the Euro average of about 7% in 2008 (Ibid.).¹ Between 2000 and 2007, the country's GDP was growing at 4.5% (Ibid.). Nevertheless, in October 2009, the then Prime Minister George Papandreou disclosed that the previous Greek governments had been underreporting the country's budget deficit (Crespi et al. 2014: 10).² As a consequence, in combination with the global crisis (Ibid.), which caused a sudden stop effect to borrowing (Yilmaz 2016: 1028), Greece was struck by speculative waves of international investors who increased the interest rate on the Greek government debt to prohibitively high levels (Crespi et al. 2014: 10). Greek bonds were downgraded by international credit rating agencies, and the country's access to international financial markets became curtailed (Ibid.).

In 2008, Europe was reached (EC 2009: 24, Pradella 2015: 596) by the 2007 financial crisis (Marois and Pradella 2015: 6) in the deregulated US financial sector (Daumal 2018: 4), which began that year as the collapse of the US sub-prime mortgage market (Marois and Pradella 2015: 6) drove a few high-risk lenders to insolvency (Albo and Fanelli 2014: 13). ³ By 2009, it

¹ At the same time, educational performance was improved, health status advanced above the OECD country average, and infant mortality decreased notably (Crespi at al. 2014: 9).

² He revised the deficit for 2009 from 5 to 13.5% of GDP (Crespi et al. 2014: 10).

The "major bank and financial market liquidity crisis" (Albo and Fanelli 2014: 13) exploded into insolvency of a number of highly over-leveraged financial institutions (Ibid.). In September 2008, when the Lehman Brothers investment bank collapsed, the US subprime mortgage market crisis turned into a global financial crisis (Yilmaz 2016: 1018), but the roots of the latter can be traced back to the .com crisis (1995-2001) (Hayes 2019), after which the Federal Reserve (US central bank) started cutting the federal funds rate. This led to a credit boom and asset appreciation in the US, which contributed strongly to the increase in consumer spending attributable to borrowing against housing equity (Ibid.). The credit boom and housing bubble were additionally augmented by the surpluses of the developing countries that financed the increasing US current account deficit/GDP ratio between 1996 and 2006

transformed into a global economic crisis when the U.S. subprime mortgage-backed securities were found in bank and hedge fund portfolios around the world (Ibid.), including Greece (Kontogiannis 2007). The European Central Bank (ECB) then opted for a conservative approach toward banking interventions, i.e. the governments providing assistance to banks to avoid banking collapses (Yilmaz 2016: 1016).⁴ Private debt was thus turned into sovereign one, turning the global financial crisis into a fully developed Sovereign Debt Crisis in Greece and several other European countries (Ibid.) that could not afford financially to bail out their banks to protect the French and German banks (Toussaint 2017). The possible alternatives of

⁽Yilmaz 2016: 1017). Another factor were financial products such as Credit Default Obligations (CDOs) and Structural Investment Vehicles (SIVs) that contributed to lower transparency of balance sheets (Ibid.). The banks providing mortgage credits used financial engineering to securitise those credits, and then traded mortgage-backed securities (MBS) to investment banks, who sold them repackaged to other investment banks, transferring the credit risk (Ibid.) Although this kind of securitization was a significant factor of systemic risk, it was under-estimated even by rating agencies (Ibid.), who gave these products that later proved virtually worthless and the buyers of which were also Greek banks, excellent ratings (EP 2012). They were also tolerated by the regulatory institutions (Yilmaz 2016: 1018). In July 2006, the over 5% federal funds rate led to an increase in the rates of adjustable-rates mortgage, which exceeded the payment abilities of mortgage debtors (Ibid.). When housing prices started to drop, this negatively affected the MBS values, fire sales ensued, and the banks started to deleverage (Ibid.). In August 2007, declaring they were unable to price the SIVs, BNP Paribas closed three mortgage market investment funds, marking the start of the financial crisis (Ibid.). Counterparty risks piled up, and the confidence in the markets waned, leading to a drop in the demand and supply of credit (Ibid.). In March 2008, the Treasury and the FED bailed out Bear Stearns, but on 15 September, Lehman Brothers was allowed to go bankrupt (Ibid.).

⁴ In 2009, the French and German banks turned out even more insolvent than those of Wall Street or London (Varoufakis 2018). The ECB, however, lacked the legal authority or the backing of political will to save them (Ibid.). Arguably, "banks should have used bail-in mechanisms: organize an orderly kind of bankruptcy and call upon major private shareholders and creditors to pay for sanitizing the situation" (Touissant 2017). The opportunity could have also been used to "expropriate the private banking sector and turn it into a public service" (Ibid.).

creating a transfer union, Eurobonds, or a European Monetary Fund were abandoned largely because of how the EU institutional actors framed the crisis (Schmidt 2015: 13).⁵

The EU institutional actors attributed Greece's lack of competitiveness and failure to recover swiftly after the crisis to the rigidities of the labour market and the high level of employment protection legislation (Countouris and Freedland 2013: 176) rather than to the sudden stop in market finance (Schmidt 2015: 16) and the Eurozone's structural problems of tying together structurally very different economies with diverging trends in competitiveness,⁶ thus generating huge imbalances (Yilmaz 2016: 1028). ⁷ In April 2009, in line with the Stability and Growth Pact (SGP),⁸ the Council of the EU (the Council) opened the excessive deficit

⁵ Notably, in 2013, the ECB admitted the Eurozone financial crisis started as a private debt crisis rather than one of public debt in the EU periphery states (Schmidt 2015: 13).

⁶ Due to Eurozone's structural interdependence, periphery deficit countries such as Greece faced increasing unit labour costs and decline in competitiveness (Schmitt 2015: 18). With the Global Financial Crisis, the imbalances could no longer be financed accordingly (Ibid.).

The Memoranda "constituted an inappropriate treatment for an incorrectly diagnosed illness" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 3). Conceptualising the Greek crisis in the wider context of the international and European crisis would have been more productive, along with exploring a potential "alliance between the southern European countries and a renegotiation of European policies and institutional settings" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 1). In 2014, the EP Resolution on the report on Employment and Social Aspects of the Role and Operations of the Troika with regard to euro area Programme Countries noted "that the structural character of the crisis had been largely underestimated, leading to failed expectations of job creation and growth through austerity" (Housos 2015: 432).

The SGP is a binding diplomatic agreement between the EU countries, a set of fiscal rules that prohibits a state's budget deficit to exceed 3% of GDP, and national debt to surpass 60% of GDP (Liberto 2019). "Failure to abide by the rules can lead to a maximum fine of 0.5% of GDP" (Ibid.). The SGP's legislative foundation are Articles 121 and 126 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the EU (TFEU) (Ibid.). The pact was formalized in July 1997 via council resolution and became fully effective on 1 January 1999 (Ibid.), amended in 2005 and 2011 (Braun and Hübner 2019: 44). "Protocol 12 of the Treaty gives further details on the excessive deficit procedure, including the reference values on deficit and debt. Article 136 of the TFEU provides for specific provisions to be adopted for the euro area. It is the basis for a sanctions regulation for euro area countries (included in the so-called six pack) and the

procedure⁹ for Greece (EUbusiness 2017), demanding it correct its deficit by 2010 (COE 2017). In February 2010, the Council laid out a timetable of measures to be taken, while also extending the correction deadline to 2012 (Ibid.). However, in April 2010, to prevent a national default, the Greek government requested financial assistance from the country's European and international partners (Crespi et al. 2014: 10). ¹⁰ Greece's looming insolvency (Varoufakis 2018) was a threat to a contagion within Eurozone (Crespi et al. 2014: 5, Poulou 2014: 1145), ¹¹ so the Troika of the European Commission (EC), the ECB and the International Monetary Fund (IMF) arranged loans for it via the Memoranda of Understanding (MoUs) (Braun and Hübner 2019: 14; Toussaint 2017). The latter, however, were conditional on austerity and structural reform ¹² chosen over a viable alternative of growth-enhancing policies, e.g., macroeconomic stimulus, industrial investment, and socioeconomic support (Schmidt 2015: 14).

so-called two pack regulation, which includes enhanced monitoring and surveillance" (EC I 2021). Yet the rules of the SGP are not implemented "automatically – decisions over compliance or noncompliance are genuinely political" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 50). Unlike Greece, large Member States such as France in 2004, Germany the same year and more, can violate the rules with impunity and on a regular basis, avoid the procedure of excessive deficit by exerting pressure on the EC (Ibid.), forming "coalitions in the Ecofin Council and the Eurogroup" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 53).

⁹ The Excessive Deficit Procedure is the corrective arm of the SGP (EC II 2021).

¹⁰ Notably, Article 123 TFEU prevented the ECB and national central banks from "extending overdraft facilities or any other types of credit facility to public authorities and EU or members state bodies, or directly purchasing debt instruments from Member States" (Crespi et al. 2014: 65).

[&]quot;The over-indebted Greek state was finding it impossible to roll over its debt" (Varoufakis 2018), moreover, the Greek sovereign debt crisis was spreading through the Eurozone rapidly (Poulou 2014: 1145). Due to the high exposure of European banks to peripheral debt, Greece's immediate default could have resulted "in major market commotion" (Blejer 2011). It would have prompted Italy, Ireland, Spain and Portugal to follow suit, so the EU governance prevented it by arranging for Greece "the largest loan in human history, to be passed on immediately to the German and French banks" (Poulou 2014: 1145).

¹² Between February and March 2010, prior to requesting any international financial assistance, Greece had already passed a first round of austerity measures (Crespi et al. 2014: 10).

In May 2010, the Eurogroup¹³ agreed to provide bilateral loans from Eurozone countries, together with the IMF (EUbusiness 2017). The Eurozone states circumvented the 'no bailout' clause¹⁴ (Bantekas and Oette 2020: 863) through a special vehicle, the Greek Loan Facility (GLF), later replaced by the European Financial Stability Facility (EFSF), and finally, the European Stability Mechanism (ESM) (Schumacher and Weder di Mauro 2015: 284). During 2010, the Greek authorities and the Troika negotiated the bilateral loan programme (Koukiadaki 2014: 8). The bailout¹⁵ was made conditional on Greece implementing the economic adjustment programme, whereby the main components of policy conditionality were included in Memoranda¹⁶ signed on 3 May between Greece and the EC on behalf of Eurozone states (Ibid.). On 6 May, the Greek Parliament adopted the MoU, and voted a number of policy measures for its implementation (Ibid.). Two days later, the Loan Facility agreement and an Inter-creditor Agreement¹⁷ were concluded between Greece and the Eurozone States (Ibid.). ¹⁸ On 10 May, the Council adopted a Decision based on articles 126(9) and 136 TFEU, with the main elements of the policy conditionality (Ibid.). The Memoranda

-

¹³ A formation of Eurozone's finance ministers that meet, since 1998, one day prior to every meeting of all EU finance ministers (the Ecofin Council) in Brussels (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4).

¹⁴ The clause can be found in Article 125 TFEU that prohibits the EU "or its Member States from becoming liable or assuming commitments of other Member States" (Bantekas and Oette 2020: 863). Moreover, the EU treaties provided no legal basis for a bailout fund, so the latter was set up outside of them (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 6). Notably, Article 122 TFEU only permits the EU granting financial aid to states in narrow circumstances (Crespi et al. 2014: 65).

¹⁵ It consisted out of a €110 billion loan (Crespi et al. 2014: 10), with 5.5% interest (Ubriaco 2011).

¹⁶ Memorandum of Economic and Financial Policies, Memorandum of Understanding on Specific Economic Policy Conditionality, and Technical Memorandum of Understanding (Koukiadaki 2014: 8).

¹⁷ Notably, by concluding the inter-creditor agreement with Greece on 8 May 2010, Member States have sidestepped the EP as well as "national Parliaments, which have to be respected in amending the Treaties or in drafting and adopting secondary legislation" (Koukiadaki 2014: 14).

¹⁸ "A loan facility agreement was signed and the deadline for correcting the deficit was extended to 2014" (EUbusiness 2017).

were further specified in a series of Council decisions in the context of the excessive deficit procedure" (Ibid.). 20

After March 2012, the Eurozone support took form of the EFSF²¹ (COE 2017), "a temporary crisis resolution mechanism" (Ginsborg 2017: 105) created in 2010, following an inter-state agreement between the Eurozone states (BVerfG 2011), in line with the Ecofin Council's decisions taken on 9 May²² (Eurogroup 2010: 1). It is a private company under the control of these states (Koukiadaki 2014: 7-8). According to its EFSF Framework Agreement, the conditions attached to the financial assistance (Koukiadaki 2014: 8), "including (...) 'budgetary discipline and economic policy guidelines'" (CEP 2011: 2), are to be included in a MoU negotiated by the Troika with the beneficiary State (Koukiadaki 2014: 8), whereby the EC acts on behalf of Eurozone states (EFSF 2010: 5). The second programme for Greece followed the same pattern as the first one. A loan²³ was decided on in the second half of 2011, and approved in March 2012 through a new MoU (Crespi et al. 2014: 10). In the second programme, "the EFSF loans are subject to compliance with the Council Decision 2011/734/EU of 12 July 2011,²⁴ as amended, the MoU originally signed on May 3, 2010, as amended by

-

¹⁹ Under Articles 126 and 136 TFEU (Koukiadaki 2014: 8).

²⁰ Later, in 2012, a temporary loan for €35 billion was extended to Greece as well (Colasanti 2016: 12).

²¹ The EFSF's Board of Directors comprises a member for every EFSF Shareholder, i.e., for every Eurozone state (ESM I 2021). The EC and ECB "may participate as observers" (Ibid.)

²² "The Economic and Financial Affairs Council (ECOFIN) is one of the oldest configurations of the Council" (IGI Global 2021). It consists of the economic and finance ministers from all EU states (COE II 2021). Relevant European Commissioners also take part in meetings (Ibid.). ECOFIN's responsibility includes EU's "economic policy, taxation issues and the regulation of financial services" (Ibid.). It coordinates the states' economic policies, fosters the convergence of their economic performance, and oversees their budgetary policies (Ibid.).

²³ €130 billion (Crespi et al. 2014: 10).

²⁴ "Council Decision of 12 July 2011 addressed to Greece with a view to reinforcing and deepening fiscal surveillance and giving notice to Greece to take measures for the deficit reduction judged necessary to remedy the situation of excessive deficit" (COE 2011: 38).

the Supplemental MoU of 6 December 2011, and as amended periodically" (Koukiadaki 2014: 8). ²⁵ Greece started receiving EFSF financing on 30 May 2013 (Bruun et al. 2017: 39).

After the first two programmes, Greece was still facing a declining economic scenario and a deteriorating prospect for its public finances (COE 2017).²⁶ In July 2015, it requested additional financial assistance, this time from the ESM (Ibid.), ²⁷ created in 2012 as an autonomous international organisation (Ginsborg 2017: 105) and a permanent crisis resolution mechanism for the Eurozone states (Salomon 2015: 4).²⁸ The ESM Treaty was concluded between Eurozone states (but outside the EU legal framework), and came into effect on 27 September 2012 (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 11).²⁹ Its Article 13(3) states that the Board of Governors entrusts the EC, "in liaison with the ECB and, wherever possible, (...) the IMF – with the task of negotiating with the ESM Member concerned" (Salomon 2015: 16) a MoU "detailing the conditionality attached to the financial assistance facility, as well as monitoring compliance" (Ibid.). ³⁰ "The EC signs the Memoranda on behalf of the ESM, subject ultimately to approval

²⁵ "In December 2012, the Council granted Greece a further two years to correct its deficit" (COE 2017), setting the new deadline to 2016 and relaxing the previously determined annual adjustment path (Ibid.).

²⁶ In 2015, the Euro Summit highlighted the "the strongly deteriorated economic and fiscal position of the country" (ES 2015: 3) during 2014 (Ibid.). Still, the Greek government was again expected to "impose harsh austerity upon itself as a first step towards requesting another toxic bailout loan" (ES YV 2015: 2).

²⁷ "Greece made an official request for stability support, in the form of a loan facility, to the ESM" (EC 2021) on 8 July 2015 and a separate one to the IMF on 23 July 2015 (Ibid.).

²⁸ The interest rates on ESM loans are considerably lower than market rates (Ban and Seabrooke 2017:

^{6).} To cover the financing needs until the launch of the ESM programme, "a short-term bridge loan of €7.16 billion was disbursed under the EFSM on 20 July 2015" (EC 2021).

²⁹ In 2013, a minor addition (Art.136) was added to TFEU, allowing the creation of a stability mechanism (Alcidi et al. 2017: 5).

³⁰ Although the ESM authorises the Troika to negotiate and monitor reform conditionality, the former started playing a more important role in monitoring – the Troika in the ESM programmes has become the Quadriga (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 7).

by the Board of Governors" (Ibid.). ³¹ MoU3 started in August 2015, following the conclusion of an agreement on loan provision, ³² and was set to run until 20 August 2018 (European Council 2017). Under the excessive deficit procedure, the Council issued a recommendation with a new timetable of measures and extended the deficit correction deadline to 2017 (Ibid.). ³³

The austerity-focused approach of the three programmes was defended in the official communiqué of the April 2010 EU finance ministers meeting,³⁴ which included the Madrid paper (Ocampo et al. 2018: 228). In it, Alberto Alesina was promoting the theory of expansionary austerity by arguing that "many even sharp reductions of budget deficits have been accompanied and immediately followed by sustained growth rather than recessions even in the very short run" (Alesina 2010: 3), have occurred on the side of expenditure, and "been large, credible and decisive" (Ibid.). ³⁵

³¹ All the intergovernmental and EU-based loan agreements concluded by 2014 contain provisions on the tasks of the EC, the ECB, and the Court (Koukiadaki 2014: 16). The Preambles to the Greek Intercreditor Agreement, the EFSF Framework Agreement and the ESM Treaty all make references to authorising the Member States' representatives to entrust the EC with implementation (Ibid.). However, these authorisations "raise the constitutional problem of sidestepping EU legislation through intergovernmental agreements in assigning new tasks to EU institutions" (Ibid.).

³² It was agreed that up to €86 billion in loans would be provided (COE 2017).

³³ "On 25 September 2017, the Council repealed its 2009 decision on the existence of an excessive deficit" (European Council 2017), thus closing the procedure.

 $^{^{34}}$ The ECOFIN 2010 Madrid meeting (Blyth 2013: 171).

³⁵ One year earlier, in 2009, when Alesina and Ardagna acknowledged "the ballooning of debts and deficits across the OECD is due in large part to the 'bailout[s] of various types in the financial sector'" (Blyth 2013: 171), they presented cutting the state as the only solution (Ibid.).

Austerity in the History of Economic Thought

Austerity or fiscal consolidation stands for policies aimed at reducing fiscal deficits and debt levels (Ostry et al. 2016: 38). The economic theory of expansionary austerity promotes the idea that frontloading the cuts will positively contribute to the jumpstarting of stalling economies (Schmidt 2015: 35-36). Austerity measures prescribed to Greece in the form of loan conditionality comprised drastic "cuts in public social spending, social security benefits and social protection programmes, including pension schemes and labour market reforms and deregulation" (Ginsborg 2017: 99), along with selective tax rises and the privatisation of public services. These fairly specifically prescribed measures were enforced as the only possible strategy to boost competitiveness and increase revenue generation (Ginsborg 2017: 99-100).

As an active policy of budget cutting and deflation, austerity arose with the foundational ideas of economic liberalism (Blyth 2013: 116) and its fear of government debt leading to the destruction of accumulated wealth (Blyth 2013: 113). ³⁶ In the 19th century, economic

³⁶ In economic theory, austerity can be considered a "derivative of a wider set of beliefs about the appropriate role of the state in the economy" (Blyth 2013: 30). The foundation for the liberal argument in favour of a minimalist state whose only role should be the protection of private property can be found in the 17th century reasoning of John Locke (Blyth 2013: 108). In the 18th century, David Hume pointed to the proneness of government debt to abuse since "it has no limit, at least until the interest rates on the debt become crushing" (Ibid.); it is also "easy to levy since its costs are hidden and intergenerational" (Ibid.). Adam Smith highlighted the issue of inflationary financing: to avoid the sovereign default, the state will pay lenders in devalued money (Blyth 2013: 114). He believed that saving automatically drives investment, growth, and the increase of capital, yet did not consider the possibility of lags, leakages, or hording of income (Blyth 2013: 110-111). In the 19th century, David Ricardo argued that an attempt by the government to stimulate an economy through increasing debtfinanced public spending will be met by an unchanged aggregate demand because rational investors/taxpayers will anticipate future tax increases needed to pay off the debt, and will save more (Investopedia 2021). Thus, Ricardo's role for the state was limited to policing the frontiers of property, rather than attempting to change its distributions (Blyth 2013: 116). In the early 1960s (Sargent 2020), the hypothesis of rational expectations was proposed by John F. Muth (Muth 1961) and gained influence by its development and application in macroeconomics by Robert Lucas Jr (EB 2020).

liberalism split into two streams that continue to define the basic framework of the austerity debate: the interventionist British New Liberalism and the fundamentalist Austrian School (Blyth 2013: 117). According to the former, a recession can be ameliorated through more government spending, ³⁷ which set the foundation for a comprehensive welfare state that reduces poverty and inequality (Ibid.).³⁸ In contrast, the Austrian School has maintained that state intervention destabilises the market by causing distortions and malinvestments that are "the source of credit booms and busts" (Ibid.).³⁹ Thus, it promotes exclusive reliance on real savings (maximum austerity) and encourages pro-cyclical adjustment policies rather than trying to compensate for the losses in a counter-cyclical manner (Blyth 2013: 121, 148, 150).

In the first decades of the 20th century, the business confidence ⁴⁰ theory evolved, arguing that business confidence is crucial for the supply-side growth and that it could only be restored by

Friedman implicitly used the concept in much of his work, heavily emphasising the role of expectations about future income (Sargent 2020). Notably, in 1990, Giavazzi and Pagano "argued that reductions in the budget deficit signal that taxes may be lower in the future, with positive effects on consumers' permanent income and thus on consumption" (Alesina et al. 2019).

³⁷ In 1929, Keynes and Hubert Handerson presented the argument that saving might just as well lead to hoarding (Blyth 2013: 124).

³⁸ The practical consequences of interventionist liberalism in the early 20th century Britain were unemployment insurance, increased industrial regulation and universal pensions (Blyth 2013: 118).

³⁹ According to the "Austrian strain in American thinking about the inevitability of cycles, the centrality of the entrepreneur, and the importance of failure" (Blyth 2013: 121), i.e. liquidationism, bailing out banks or consumers, flooding the market with liquidity, keeping the interest rate low when credit is scarce, or attempting to stimulate the economy will only prolong the recession and generate a further pathology – what van Mises calls a capital strike among investors (Blyth 2013: 146). In practice though, apart from a few short-term expansions in the early 1920s when countries were not on gold, the application of austerity "made the depression deeper, longer, and, arguably, laid the foundations for the war that would engulf the world in the 1940s" (Blyth 2013: 199).

⁴⁰ Business confidence theory, embraced by the banking community and strengthening the Austrian stream is another stream of American economic thought stressing the necessity for a policy of 'sound finance' (Blyth 2013: 121). In 1930, Hubert Henderson claimed government spending has a negative impact on the general state of confidence (Blyth 2013: 125). Thus, in a recession, the state should limit itself to bringing the budget in balance and even increasing taxes if the need be, to renew the investor

the government's commitment to austerity (Blyth 2013: 122). However, in the 1930s US, even after two decades of liquidation and waiting, the Austrian-inspired austerity policies failed to bring about recovery from the Great Depression (Blyth 2013: 125). In fact, the free-market-and-balanced-budgets doctrine made the situation worse (Blyth 2013: 123). In 1933, Irving Fisher found that depressions do not fix on their own, the reason being debt deflation, i.e., lower consumption due to reduced incomes and increased debts (Blyth 2013: 149). In the 1940s, Keynes further demonstrated that after a shock, there is "no reason for an economy to 'naturally' return to a full-employment equilibrium" (Blyth 2013: 148). ⁴¹ In fact, it is irrational for investors to invest in the times of uncertainty about the future (Blyth 2013: 126, 146). ⁴² He argued that in such circumstances, the government should engage in spending the money that business is apprehensive to invest (Blyth 2013: 124). ⁴³ Notably, Keynes's argument was that rather than being a cause, confidence is the outcome of growth (Blyth 2013: 126). ⁴⁴

Business confidence theory was given a boost in the 1970s by the monetarist view that government's interventionist attempts to stimulate the economy to compensate for economic downturns and to bring it to full employment by expanding money supply only lead to inflation, promoted by authors such as Milton Friedman (Blyth 2013: 152).⁴⁵ Additionally, in

_

confidence, rather than mitigating the symptoms of unemployment (Blyth 2013: 122). In 1931, this is exactly what the then US President Hoover did, resulting in "the worst depression in American history" (Ibid.).

⁴¹ Keynes demonstrated that while it is possible for a worker to price themselves into employment by accepting a lower wage, if all workers do this at the same time, the aggregate affect will be lower consumption and a shrunken economy (Blyth 2013: 126). Thus, cutting wages leads to recession (Blyth 2013: 171).

⁴² Consequently, they end up sitting on cash, prolonging the depression (Blyth 2013: 126, 146).

⁴³ Keynes believed it is the responsibility of the state to raise prices in order to influence the investment expectations, which simultaneously pulls the economy out of the slump (Blyth 2013: 126).

⁴⁴ After 1930s, with Keynesianism, for the next 30 years, states were made to grow and their economies to expand (Blyth 2013: 101).

⁴⁵ Friedman consistently ardently promoted a free market economy, and opposed government intervention (Beattie 2021). The origin of the efficient markets' theory, according to which all relevant and available information is reflected in market prices and market anomalies should not exist, as they

the 1980s, public choice theory⁴⁶ emerged, which similarly portrays the state as "the inflationary pump rather than the economic shock absorber" (Blyth 2013: 151) and claims that such behaviour ruins expectations (Blyth 2013: 154.). ⁴⁷ A central bank independent from politicians and public oversight, and with a mandate that focuses exclusively on price stability, much as the ECB,⁴⁸ is seen as a solution (Blyth 2013: 156-157). ⁴⁹ Building on the public choice theory, the economists of the Bocconi School have recommended cutting the government⁵⁰ to create growth (Blyth 2013: 164-166). ⁵¹

are immediately arbitraged away, can be found in the work of Eugene Fama in 1970 (Investopedia 2020). In the 1970s, Friedman's monetarism, largely a restatement of the quantity theory of money that can be traced back to Hume, promoted the classical ideas about how labour markets clear at the equilibrium wage (Blyth 2013: 152). In contrast to Keynes, who "favored a stabilized wage unit combined with a flexible central bank that steers interest rates and aggregate demand, Friedman favored a stabilized central bank combined with free interest rate and employment determination in financial and labor markets respectively" (Bibow 2002: 1). He viewed full employment as automatic, and the rate of unemployment as voluntary, determined by structural supply-side factors and the degree of militancy of trade unions (unionization rates) (Blyth 2013: 152-153). Friedman's position was that government spending directed at fighting the natural rate of unemployment (in a slump) generates an ever-increasing inflation and does not change unemployment in the long run (Blyth 2013: 153).

⁴⁶ Economists like James Buchanan and Richard Wagner (Blyth 2013: 154).

⁴⁷ The argument is that the income-maximising behaviour of state agents produces inflation as a result of politically induced business cycles that generate budget deficit and debt (Blyth 2013: 154, 164). Whether debt ratios were in fact driven by these mechanisms remained a pending matter (Blyth 2013: 166).

⁴⁸ By the 1990s, central bank independence had spread around the globe, most prominently throughout all of Europe, reaching its peak in the drive to the euro and the establishment of the ECB (Blyth 2013: 157). When ECB was created "in 1999, it was arguably the most independent central bank around, charged with only one goal: fight inflation, even in the middle of a deflation" (Ibid.).

⁴⁹ Advocated by economists like Finn Kydland and Edward Prescott (Blyth 2013: 156).

⁵⁰ "Starve the Beast" theory of public spending (Blyth 2013: 164).

⁵¹ This is the origin and core of modern austerity thinking that has served as "the contemporary instruction sheet" (Blyth 2013: 174) for the EU economic reform (Ibid.).

In 1981, the idea that fiscal retrenchment should be understood as "the premise for an expansion, rather than a recession" (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 11) was proposed by the German Council of Economic Experts (Ibid.). The events surrounding the 1982 fiscal consolidation in Germany⁵² have been interpreted as having led to a higher output (Hellwig et al. 1987: 138). Nevertheless, the economic growth in Germany in that period was relatively low and there was virtually no progress in reducing unemployment (Hellwig et al. 1987: 140). Moreover, the authors admitted their conclusion was tentative, as they did not have an "explicit empirical model of the economy, rich enough in detail and sufficiently tested" (Hellwig et al. 1987: 137).

In 1990, Giavazzi and Pagano released a study of Denmark and Ireland, declaring it the first study offering empirical evidence for the expectations view of fiscal policy (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 2, 6): introducing the hypothesis of expansionary austerity (Dellepiane-Avellaneda 2015).⁵³ They found that in Denmark, the 1982 fiscal turnaround was "accompanied by an unusually strong expansion in the subsequent four years" (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 6), while in Ireland, there was a similar outcome during the 1987-1989 stabilisation⁵⁴ (Ibid.). However, they admitted that in both cases, complementary monetary and exchange rate policies played "an important role in determining the final outcome of the stabilization" (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 7) and were crucial for understanding the outcome of the fiscal turnaround (Ibid.).⁵⁵

⁵² With fiscal consolidation, from 1982 to 1987, German economic policy virtually eliminated inflation and considerably reduced public sector deficits and the government's share of GNP (Hellwig et al. 1987: 140).

The hypothesis of expansionary fiscal contraction (Dellepiane-Avellaneda 2015), i.e., fiscal contraction leading to economic expansion by triggering an expansion of public consumption, investment and employment (Barry and Devereux 1995: 249).

⁵⁴ Nevertheless, "a previous attempt in the early 1980s had plunged the economy in a severe recession" (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 6).

⁵⁵ Thus, "part of the expansionary effects associated with the fiscal stabilization" (Giavazzi and Pagano 1990: 26) in the two test countries might actually derive from "the fall in real interest rates associated with the concomitant monetary and exchange rate policies" (Ibid.).

In their 1995 paper, Alesina and Perotti considered 52 budget expansions and adjustments in OECD states (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 17) in the 3 decades leading up to 1995,⁵⁶ but focused on fiscal policy changes that resulted from intentional actions of the policymakers (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 6). They found 14 successful (very tight) adjustments⁵⁷ (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 17), noting such adjustments "do not seem to have recessionary consequences, on average" (Alesina and Perotti, 1995: Preface) ⁵⁸ and were accompanied by a drop in unemployment (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 22). But the authors also found out that "on average very tight fiscal policies tend to be initiated when the country is doing well relatively to the other" (Ibid.).

In 1998, Alesina and Ardagna examined 51 episodes of fiscal adjustments (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 9) in 20 OECD countries between 1960 and 1994 (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 7), of which they labelled 23 expansionary (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 9) in the short run. ⁵⁹

Their cample in

Their sample included 20 OECD countries in the period between 1960 and 1992 (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 9), and 547 observations of the Blanchard Fiscal Impulse (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 10). Blanchard has proposed two different indicators of fiscal impact, one of which assumes that the behaviour of consumers is determined by current taxes and income (Bléjer and Cheasty 1993: 94). Because the measure of this behaviour "involves government expenditure, revenue and interest on the public debt, he proposes the inflation-adjusted deficit (...) as a simple indicator of fiscal impact" (Ibid.). The other proposed indicator, for consumers with foresight, is "an actual deficit measure involving the subtraction from government expenditure of an average of the tax revenue expected for the current and future period" (Ibid.).

⁵⁷ The authors defined a successful adjustment "as 'very tight' fiscal stance in year t such that the gross debt/GDP ratio in year t+3 is at least 5 percentage points of GDP lower than in year t" (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 17). They found evidence that successful consolidations "rely mostly on cuts in transfer programs and in government wages and employment" (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 4). They cited Ireland between 1986 and 1990 as 'an excellent' example of a successful adjustment (Alesina and Perotti 1995: 23).

⁵⁸ They noted that following the adjustment, successful adjustments "grow 1% faster than the G-7 countries" (Blyth 2013: 168), while unsuccessful ones grow 0.36% more slowly (Ibid.).

⁵⁹ They concluded that fiscal consolidations are not always contractionary and that in several cases, they have been "associated with expansions" (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 3). They also found that virtually all contractionary expansions are the outcome of cuts in expenditure, and that during and after cuts, successful adjustments experience an impressive boom of investment (Blyth 2013: 170).

They used econometrics to support their claims that cuts are more effective in a slump (Blyth 2013: 169). Notably, a devaluation right before the fiscal tightening was among the elements necessary for a successful, long-lasting and expansionary fiscal adjustment (Ibid.). ⁶⁰ Upon closely examining 10 expansionary episodes, only 2 proved to be unambiguously expansionary – Ireland from 1987 to 1989, and Australia (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 32). Yet John Quiggin, a leading Australian economist noted the Australian case was "marred by elementary factual errors" (Islam, Chowdhury 2012).

In 2003, Giudice et al. performed an ex-post and ex-ante cross-country analysis that shows that out of the fiscal consolidation periods in the EU between 1970 and 2002 (Giudice et al. 2003: 2), only "roughly half of the episodes" (Giudice et al. 2003: Abstract) were followed by faster growth.⁶¹

In 2009, Alesina and Ardagna examined 107 large fiscal adjustments between 1970 and 2007 in 21 OECD states (Islam and Chowdhury 2012) that were policy-induced (Alesina and Ardagna 2009: 3), and found expansionary fiscal adjustment in 26 cases (Islam and Chowdhury 2012).⁶² Notably, the large majority of these did not attempt to cut their deficits in a slump, ⁶³ and where they did, it oftentimes resulted in a decreased subsequent growth rate or a higher debt-to-GDP ratio (Jayadev and Konczal 2010: 1). The only exception to this can be accounted for by a combination of currency depreciation and a reduction in the interest rate (Ibid.). The authors admitted they knew "relatively little about the effect of fiscal policy on growth"

⁶⁰ Other elements they found necessary were "spending cuts on transfers, welfare programs and government wage bill" (Alesina and Ardagna 1998: 4), as well as "some form of wage agreement with the unions which ensures wage moderation" (Ibid.).

⁶¹ The expansionary consolidations were "in general based on expenditure cuts rather than on revenue increases" (Giudice et al. 2003: Abstract).

⁶² Which no longer included Australia (Islam and Chowdhury 2012).

⁶³ Indeed, in 20 of the 26 cases of identified expansionary fiscal adjustment, "restrictive policy actions were preceded by above-average growth" (Islam and Chowdhury 2012). Furthermore, there was no episode in which a country in the circumstances of recent recession, low interest rates, and high unemployment "has cut its deficit and succeeded in reducing its debt through growth" (Jayadev and Konczal 2010: 1).

(Alesina and Ardagna 2009: 2), which made their discussion "even less constrained by solid economic arguments" (Ibid.).⁶⁴

In 2010, Alesina presented a summary of his 1998 and 2009 studies in the Madrid paper (Ocampo et al. 2018: 228). Despite his advocating for expansionary austerity, there was no unambiguous evidence for the theory's validity (Islam and Chowdhury 2012). ⁶⁵ Furthermore, Alesina admitted that public sector employees and pensioners "may have to pay a higher share of the costs" (Alesina 2010: 8). The same year, the IMF stated there was "no consensus regarding the short-term effects of fiscal austerity" (IMF 2010: 93). Looking at intentional deficit reduction (Gravelle, Hungerford 2013: 15) however, they found "all fiscal consolidations are contractionary in the short run" (Perotti 2011: 2) and that the evidence used by Alesina, Perotti and Ardagna was flawed (IMF 2010: 94). ⁶⁶ Notably, "fiscal consolidation raised both short-term and long-term unemployment" (Islam and Chowdhury 2012). ⁶⁷

⁶⁴ They acknowledged that in terms of positions in political economy, "the differences are often rooted in different views about the role of government and inequality, not so much about the size of fiscal multipliers" (Alesina and Ardagna 2009: 2).

⁶⁵ Alesina merely demonstrated that, in some cases, one cannot detect a contractionary impact of fiscal austerity (Islam and Chowdhury 2012). Moreover, his work had been criticised based on the methodology used as well as "the ambivalent nature of the economics underpinning the thesis of 'expansionary fiscal austerity'" (Ibid.). In 2010, Jayadev and Konczal expanded on Alesina and Ardagna's examination of 107 cases of austerity, and found there was "very little evidence for success when cutting in a slump" (Jayadev and Konczal 2010: 1).

⁶⁶ The expansionary effect of spending reductions was overestimated, while their contractionary effects were downplayed (Islam and Chowdhury 2012).

⁶⁷ "Its impact on long-term unemployment was much greater, hurting wage-earners disproportionately more than profit- and rent-earners" (Islam and Chowdhury 2012). Additionally, "if interest rates are near their effective floor, the effects of fiscal consolidation are more costly in terms of lost output" (Batini et al. 2012: 5).

In 2011, Perotti presented four detailed case studies of large fiscal consolidations, "associated with an expansion" (Perotti 2011: 1).⁶⁸ However, he admitted that of the four cases, Denmark was the only one where growth was driven by internal demand (Ibid.). Even there, after three years, the economy lost competitiveness and a long downturn set in (Ibid.). Perotti emphasised the theory of expansionary fiscal consolidation might not be applicable to many countries in the circumstances of the 2011 EMU with no depreciation available except potentially vis à vis non-Eurozone states (Perotti 2011: 42). Furthermore, a further decline in interest rates was unlikely in the 2011 situation (Ibid.) of low inflation and interest rates near zero (Perotti 2011: 3), while he saw income policies as, in all probability, "ineffective for more than a few years" (Perotti 2011: 42). ⁶⁹

The same year, Jamie Guajardo, Daniel Leigh and Andrea Pescatori investigated the short-term effects of fiscal consolidation on economic activity in OECD states (Guajardo et al. 2011: 1), by examining cases where the changes in fiscal policy were led by a desire to lower the budget deficit (Ibid.).⁷⁰ Based on that new dataset of 173 fiscal policy adjustment cases, they found that "fiscal consolidation has contractionary effects on private demand and GDP" (Guajardo et al. 2011: 4-5).

⁶⁸ "Denmark 1983 - 86 and Ireland 1987 - 89, are typically regarded as the classical examples" (Perotti 2011: 17).

⁶⁹ In 2012, Islam and Chowdhury noted that the enabling complementary factors "might be more important than fiscal actions" (Islam and Chowdhury 2012), e.g., expansionary monetary policy to offset the effects of recession; devaluation that increases net exports to offset the drop in aggregate demand; the global and regional business cycle (Ibid.). They stressed that this was especially important in the circumstances of the quite weak post-crisis economic recovery of the 2012 Eurozone on the verge of a 'double dip recession' and in the regional/global business cycle not favourable enough for fiscal consolidation to succeed (Ibid.).

⁷⁰ Their paper "suggests that the standard method used to identify fiscal consolidation in the literature may bias the analysis toward finding support for the expansionary austerity hypothesis" (Guajardo et al. 2011: 3).

In July 2012, Batini et al. from the IMF examined the most prominent cases of expansionary austerity in the US, Europe and Japan (Batini et al. 2012: 1).⁷¹ Their empirical findings only uphold the expansionary implications of confidence effects in the long term, and only when consolidations are introduced in the expansionary phase of the economic cycle (Batini et al. 2012: 19). The main finding was that smooth and gradual (Batini et al. 2012: 1), primarily tax-based consolidations (Batini et al. 2012: 27) should be preferred to frontloaded or aggressive ones, particularly for economies in recession that face high-risk premia on public debt, as protecting growth is vital (Batini et al. 2012: 1).⁷²

In 2012, the IMF's chief economist⁷³ issued 'a mea culpa,' admitting the IMF "massively understated the damage that spending cuts inflict on a weak economy" (Krugman 2015). In 2013, the IMF found that austerity typically raises income inequality and long-term unemployment, and lowers the share of wage income (Ball et al. 2013: 1).⁷⁴ The same year,

⁷¹ Batini et al. used the Balke approach, where a threshold auto-regressive model changes structure if growth crosses a critical threshold, and growth changes are endogenous – shocks like government expenditure or tax revenue "can result in a switch between different regimes of the business cycle" (Batini et al. 16). They estimated "fiscal multipliers conditional on monetary policy by expanding the regime-dependent VAR with a short-term interest rate" (Batini et al. 2012: 5), in contrast to traditional VARs rooted in the Blanchart-Perotti framework that only contained 3 endogenous variables: real GDP, public expenditure and tax revenues (Ibid.). They determined regime-dependent multipliers for the US, the Eurozone as a whole, Italy, France, and Japan (Batini et al. 2012: 4).

Moreover, they "may deliver a similar, if not better, debt reduction" (Batini et al. 2012: 27), while having a less damaging effect on output, which is "even more true when the initial conditions of a consolidation are adverse (the stock of debt is elevated and public debt yields contain a high and/or rising risk premium component)" (Ibid.). Meanwhile, fiscal consolidations performed through reductions in expenditure lower output in the short term (Batini et al. 2012: 21) and make a recession more probable in the next quarter, especially if they're big (Batini et al. 2012: 25). Tax-based consolidations, on the other hand, typically do not have an important effect on the likelihood of recessions (Batini et al. 2012: 26).

⁷³ Olivier Blanchard (Krugman 2015).

⁷⁴ In 2016, the IMF reported that neoliberalism, in particular fiscal consolidation, which has played an important role in the broader neoliberal agenda that the IMF has actively promoted in Europe through

Paul Krugman highlighted the fact that "some of the key research papers that underpinned austerity ideology are marked by significant methodological flaws" (Jaros 2015: 303).⁷⁵

In 2013, the US Congressional Service noted the standard view endorsed by most economists and based on conventional models was that spending reduction typically contracts the economy, especially "in the short run in an underemployed economy" (Gravelle and Hungerford 2013: Summary). The authors noted Alesina and Ardagna's claims that spending cuts led to successful debt reductions with higher growth were based on 9 observations out of 107 cases of deficit reduction, whereby the majority of economies in which debt reductions were successful were at or near full employment (Ibid.).

The same year, Baldacci et al. examined 107 OECD economies and 79 episodes of public debt decreases driven by discretionary fiscal adjustments in the period of 1980–2012 (Baldacci et al. 2013: 1). They observed that under the conditions of an increased ratio of public debt to GDP and a hampered access to credit by the private sector, as well as a shrinking or modestly growing output, fiscal consolidations did not succeed in reducing public debt in relation to GDP (Baldacci et al. 2013: 4). ⁷⁷ To the contrary, they led to deteriorated budget positions

its role in the Troika, cannot be claimed universally beneficial for growth (based on an assessment of a broad group of countries), while it is certain that it has drastically increased inequality and consequently negatively affected growth (both in terms of level and sustainability) (Ostry et al. 2016).

⁷⁵ These flaws "undercut claims that deficit spending inhibits economic growth" (Jaros 2015: 303).

⁷⁶ Furthermore, "most multipliers (measures of the effect of deficits on the economy) indicate that spending cuts contract the economy more than (...) similarly sized tax increases" (Gravelle and Hungerford 2013: Summary).

⁷⁷ "This calls for removing tax exemptions, lowering incentives for tax avoidance and evasion, and shifting tax pressure away from labor to property and low-elasticity consumer goods and services" (Baldacci et al. 2013: 27). According to Baldacci et al., expenditure-based, front-loaded fiscal adjustments can stifle growth when credit supply restrictions exist (Baldacci et al. 2013: 1), while revenue increases have a less damaging impact on medium-term consumption (Baldacci et al. 2013: 27).

without being compensated by a notable increase in private sector's activity (Ibid.).⁷⁸ Thus, in the mentioned circumstances, the fiscal policy mix should rely on reducing non-priority spending and shielding pro-growth public investment, particularly when structural unemployment is high (Baldacci et al. 2013: 27). Revenue raising measures should focus on minimising inefficiencies, incentivising labour market participation, and boosting consumption (Ibid.).⁷⁹ Nevertheless, the Troika opted for the approach of fiscal consolidation in all three of its programmes in Greece.

⁷⁸ This resulted in a decline in "domestic demand, economic activity, and government revenues" (Baldacci et al. 2013: 4).

⁷⁹ The authors argued that protecting public investment and implementing supply-side, productivity-enhancing reform is "critical for medium-term growth" (Baldacci et al. 2013: 1).

Austerity as an Institutional Policy: Empirical Overview

An international organisation, in line with the International Law Commission, can be defined as "an 'organisation established by a treaty or other instrument governed by international law and possessing its own international legal personality" (PPL 2021), usually but not exclusively with states as members (Ibid.). Alternatively, an institution is defined in political science, as "a set of formal rules (...), informal norms, or shared understandings that constrain and prescribe political actors' interactions with one another" (Gilad 2015). All in all, although often used interchangeably, institutions as sets of norms apply across a variety of specific organisations, providing normative environments that shape the organisation's activities (Bouma 1998: 232).

The IMF's⁸¹ operations of providing loans and evaluating credit worthiness of states make it "one of the most powerful transnational financial institutions" (Bradshaw and Huang 1991: 321). Since 1981, it has, together with the World Bank (WB), provided financing for structural adjustment agreements (SAAs) in developing and transition countries (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 63).⁸² With the primary purpose of structural adjustment programmes (SAPs)

⁸⁰ It can be "generated and enforced by both state and nonstate actors, such as professional and accreditation bodies" (Gilad 2015).

The IMF is an organisation of 190 countries (IMF IV 2021) with a job "to promote a stable international monetary system, in which member countries can achieve high rates of employment, low inflation, and sustainable economic growth" (IMF October 2020), and does so by reviewing, on a regular basis, "economic and financial developments; providing economic monitoring and policy advice to its (...) member countries (...); and analyzing the impact of countries' policies on others" (Ibid.). "The Fund's mandate was updated in 2012 to include all macroeconomic and financial sector issues that bear on global stability" (GIH 2021). Notably, the IMF provides loans to its member states with actual or potential balance of payments problems (IMF 2021). It also claims to work to reduce global poverty (IMF IV: 2021), and that its role is pro-poor (Hacche 2003). It is governed by and accountable to its member states (IMF IV: 2021). "Decision making at the IMF was designed to reflect the relative positions of its member countries in the global economy" (IMF III: 2021).

⁸² Governments have often been forced into the arms of the two institutions due to becoming bankrupt and "unable to pay for their current imports (...), or to pay the interests on their foreign debts or raise new loans, or to secure commercial trade credits" (Williams 1994: 220).

to spur economic growth (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 236) and free up resources for debt service (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2008: 48), the two institutions have been reshaping states in the direction of market liberalisation, i.e. downsizing, decentralising, privatising or outsourcing (Ibid.),⁸³ while also requiring their budget be as balanced as possible (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 236).⁸⁴

From an economic point of view, SAPs and economic reform policies are perceived as "short-term austerities that lead to long-term growth and development" (Peabody 1996: 823). In this sense and considering their aim of debt reduction, they can be compared to the financial assistance programmes designed for Greece by the Troika between 2010 and 2015. However, bare facts do not support the claim that adjustment lending raises growth in the long run (Easterly 2003: 378). In fact, it has been shown that fiscal and monetary policies that deflate the economy as part of a stabilization programme lead to lower growth rates or even to a drop in the national income (Van der Hoeven 2000: 2).

⁸³ In line with the neoliberal economic theory (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 236), SAPs have demanded that borrowing countries simultaneously introduce broadly free-market systems and austerity (Halton 2020): reducing government spending (and consequently wages and employment), increasing prices and cutting subsidies (Williams 1994: 227). Yet a strong involvement of government in the economy is vital for the protection of all human rights, and it can be seen in the historical record that a weaker role of the state in capitalist economies has led to a lower protection of certain human rights, e.g., worker rights (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 237).

⁸⁴ A common provision in SAAs (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2010: 140, Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 236) is that structural adjustment loan recipient countries must either adopt or move toward "maintaining as close to a balanced budget as possible, if not a surplus" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 110).

⁸⁵ The IMF and the WB justified their loan conditions as essential stimuli for economic development (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 233), while neoliberal proponents of SAAs's beneficial effect on human rights have even claimed that "higher levels of economic development caused by the implementation of a SAA will lead to improvements in government respect for economic rights through (...) the 'trickle down' effect" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 238).

Research on SAPs of 1981-2000 has shown that implementing the conditions of structural adjustment had an adverse impact on economic growth (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 233). ⁸⁶ The 1980s, a decade marked by increasing austerity in South America and sub-Saharan Africa (Reimers 1994: 119), became the 'lost decade' for development in those regions (Stiglitz 2016, UN/DESA 2017, Singer 1989: X, Ridley 1989). ⁸⁷ There is even a correlation between the intensity with which a country embraces neoliberalism ⁸⁸ (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 10), i.e. public finances consolidation via a reduction in public expenditure, with the aim of enhancing the sovereign bond markets' confidence (Schmidt 2015: 34), and its deteriorating economic performance (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 10). At the same time, economic downturns coincide with an increase in suicides, especially where there is a lack of welfare safety nets (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 2).

-

According to numerous scholars that have studied the connection between structural adjustment policies and economic growth, "the weight of the evidence so far is that structural adjustment is not effective" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 236). Overwhelming research results show that growth rates were negative or low in the majority of countries that implemented SAPs (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 9). Notably, the ten biggest recipients of the IMF and WB's structural adjustment loans have made little progress in increasing their GDP per capita since their first loans (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 136).

[&]quot;'Lost' decade may be an understatement; for Sub-Saharan Africa, in particular, the 1980s became a disastrous decade (...) attention shifted to debt settlement, stabilisation, adjustment, structural change, liberalisation, etc. — often at the expense of everything (...) previously (...) understood as development, whether growth, employment, redistribution, basic needs or reduction of poverty. This shift was associated with the ascent of neo-liberal ideologies, a shift in decision-making on development strategy to creditors, donors and international financial institutions" (Singer 1989: X) and within the WB and the IMF (Ibid.).

⁸⁸ Albeit often confused with small government, the neoliberal doctrine does not advocate for a weaker state, but rather promotes a type of state intervention that creates and preserve market rule (e.g., through policies of deregulation and free market) (Feldman 2019: 341).

For most of the 1980s and 1990s, the IMF and WB adjustment lending was not designed to directly reduce poverty (Easterly 2003: 380). ⁸⁹ Based on the "data for 1980-1998 on all types of IMF lending and on WB adjustment lending" (Easterly 2001: 363), the lending by these two institutions "lowers the growth elasticity of poverty" ⁹⁰ (Ibid.). Moreover, according to United Nations (UN) agencies, various economists, social scientists and NGOs, harsh economic measures imposed by SAPs exacerbate poverty (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 11). The 1982-2004 data for 94 countries ⁹¹ demonstrate a connection between the participation in IMF programs and higher poverty gaps⁹² and headcount ratios (Oberdabernig March 2010: 1), even after other economic variables have been controlled for (Oberdabernig 2010: I). ⁹³

Nevertheless, in 1999, a former IMF Managing Director Michel Camdessus talked about "the importance of poverty alleviation" (Oberdabernig March 2010: 2). Since that year, the IMF has emphasised "the central role of poverty reduction in its strategy for low-income countries" (Leite 2001). When advising their member states, the IMF and the WB even underline the importance of establishing budgets that highly prioritise the needs of the poor (Ibid.). Yet strikingly, out of over a hundred countries under SAAs in 2001 or 2001 (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 49), only 9 countries included human rights provisions in their poverty reduction and development strategy papers (Leite 2001). After a wave of criticism of 1980s SAPS, the 'second' generation of SAAs required some level of protection of the poor who carried the burden of adjustment (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 63).

⁹⁰ The growth elasticity of poverty is "the amount of change in poverty rates for a given amount of growth" (Easterly 2003: 362). Under structural adjustment, "economic expansions benefit the poor less" (Ibid.).

⁹¹ The method of Heckman regressions was used (Oberdabernig 2010: I), which estimates regression models suffering from selection bias (EViews 2020): "the dependent variable is only observable for a portion of the data. A classic example (...) is the wage equation for women, whereby a woman's wage is only observed if she makes the decision to enter the work place" (Ibid.).

⁹² I.e., ratios by which the mean income of the poor drops below the line of poverty (OECD 2021).

⁹³ "Poverty rates are higher for countries during and especially between participation in IMF programs" (Oberdabernig March 2010: 6). It is generally agreed that the deflationary component of stabilisation policies results in higher poverty (Van der Hoeven 2000: 3). E.g., in another study, using data on 86 low- and middle-income countries for the period of 1982-2009, and controlling for endogenous selection into IMF programmes, negative short-run impacts of IMF agreements on poverty and inequality were found (Oberdabernig 2012: 1).

Furthermore, SAAs' implementation increased income inequality (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 239; Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 72) within states, by bringing about redistribution of wealth from the poor to the elite and impeding subsequent improvement in economic development (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 76). The negative effects of SAPs on income equality remain for the long run (Oberdabernig March 2010: 1),⁹⁴ thus increasing the percentage of population living in poverty (Van der Hoeven 2000: 15).⁹⁵ To the extent that the policies of structural adjustment are the cause of worsening of the position of the poor, those policies also, indirectly, result in higher repression of human rights (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 52).

Common SAA conditionalities have included cutting social spending in the fields of "education, health services, income subsidies, housing, and reductions in public employment" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 111). Between 1980 and 1989, SAPs devastated social expenditures and by the end of that period, social spending was at its lowest (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007:

-

⁹⁴ Based on the study analysing data from 94 countries in the period of 1982 to 2004 (Oberdabernig March 2010: 1). A difference in-difference technique was used to estimate the effect of SAPs on GINI indices, a model best suited in this case in view of endogenous program participation due to self-selection in IMF agreements (Ibid.). Results showing that participation in IMF programs is related to "a more unequal income distribution (...) stay robust after controlling for other economic variables" (Oberdabernig 2010: 1).

⁹⁵ In a country where inequality is high (i.e., a Gini ration of 0.6), a poverty line of 15% per capita translates into 23% of the population living in poverty, whereas in a country where inequality is low (i.e., a Gini ration of 0.28), it would translate into less than 1% (Van der Hoeven 2000: 15). "If there are no adjustment loans and inequality is very low, (...) poverty is extremely elastic with respect to growth" (Easterly 2003). Since "countries with lower inequality have a higher poverty reduction elasticity of growth" (Van der Hoeven 2000: 14), to reduce poverty, efforts to stimulate growth need to be complemented by actions to decrease inequality (Van der Hoeven 2000: 1).

64). 96 Based on the SAPRIN study 97 encompassing 8 countries, SAPs have generally resulted in sharply reduced public expenditure on social services, in many cases during periods of economic decline while the payment of debt obligations continued (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 232). 98 In SAPs of 1981-2000, loan recipient governments were expected to loosen their protection of their citizens' social and economic rights, 99 with the expectation of being able to make much more significant efforts towards these ends later (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 238), yet decades of SALs have burdened developing countries with even deeper debt (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 10).

According to most studies by 2006, "the imposition of structural adjustment conditions on less developed countries worsens government human rights practices" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 233). Even taking into account "selection bias towards governments with good overall levels of respect for human rights" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 234), SAPs have not only resulted in reduced government respect for economic and social rights, but also in domestic

⁹⁶ "The repayment of SALs has funnelled scarce resources from developing country governments to their creditors (...) soaring levels of interest payments have crowded out public investment in basic services and infrastructure" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 10).

⁹⁷ SAPRIN stands for Structural Adjustment Participatory Review International Network (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 232). The study was conducted in 2004 (Ibid.).

⁹⁸ Considerable evidence shows that these programs require governments to decrease their expenditure more than other governments also in economic hardship but not under structural adjustment conditions (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 74). According to a SAPRIN 2002 report, 6 out of 7 studies carried out in 7 countries show that stabilisation and SAPs resulted, in the best-case scenario, in no improvement and, in the worst, in a sharp drop in social services – due to both general controls in spending and other non-budgetary policies (SAPRIN 2002: 150). The IMF stabilisation packages usually emphasised expenditure control by demanding specific measures (SAPRIN 2002: 148-149), which commonly implied reductions in social spending, public sector salaries, as well as in public sector employment (Oberdabernig 2012: 5). Notably, the structural adjustment reforms "involved a radical shift away from the role of the state as one of provider and guarantor of universally accessible social services to one of providing essential services to those on the margins" (SAPRIN 2002: 149).

⁹⁹ E.g., in areas such as housing, employment, health care, and education (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2006: 238).

instability (Ibid.). Notably, when expenditure in public sector employment is cut, this leads to an at least temporary rise in unemployment, and lower public sector wages and salaries, which tends to exacerbate poverty and income inequality, especially when the reductions are directed at low-level government employees (Oberdabernig March 2010: 4). ¹⁰⁰ The IMF pressures for more business-friendly conditions have also prompted the leaders of developing countries to decrease workers' protections from exploitation by employers, including those protecting core worker rights that are recognised internationally¹⁰¹ (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 5).

-

¹⁰⁰ For instance, in Ecuador, El Salvador, Mexico, and Zimbabwe, SAPs strongly undermined the position of workers through a combination of labour-market reforms, redundancies due to "privatisations and civil service reform, and the shrinking of labor-intensive productive sectors" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 183). Employment rates had declined, employment had become more precarious, real wages had dropped, income inequality had increased, "worker rights and unions had been weakened (...), and public enterprises (...) privatized without adequate regulation" (Ibid.).

¹⁰¹ Right to "freedom of association at the workplace, collective bargaining, and protection of children from exploitation" (Abouharb and Cingranelli 2007: 5).

Human Rights Theory: Poverty, Responsibility of Institutions, and the Shift of Paradigms

The demand for strict conditionality was at the core of the loans of the financial assistance programmes to Greece, ¹⁰² which depended on the country meeting several economic targets in terms of public spending (Ginsborg 2017: 100), privatisation, deregulation, and taxation, in line with the theory of expansionary austerity (Schmidt 2015: 34). ¹⁰³ Notably, "from a human rights perspective, austerity measures can be considered retrogressive" (Crespi et al. 2014: 55). Based on the numerous studies on austerity available at the time of the Greek adjustment programmes, the most probable effects of imposing and frontloading austerity in Greece in the country's then circumstance of recession (Macrotrends 2021), near-default, no currency depreciation available, hampered access to credit, ¹⁰⁴ high debt to GDP ratio (126.7 in 2009) (Trading Economics 2021), and unemployment at 11.3% already in January 2010 (HSA 2010), were predictable: increased rates of poverty, higher economic inequality, more

In the second programme, for example, the Greek Government had to, as a prior action, "adopt the medium-term fiscal strategy (...) through 2016" (MOU2 R1 2012: 61), "on the permanent fiscal consolidation measures, which ensure that the deficit ceilings for 2013-16 as established by the Council Decision are not exceeded, and that the debt-to-GDP ratio is put on a sustainable downward path" (Ibid.). It was to "set automatic cuts in expenditures to be applied as a rule when targets are missed, while ensuring that arrears are not increasing" (MOU2 R1 2012: 64), and introduce corrective mechanisms (MOU2 R1 2012: 201). MoU2 also required Greece's early implementation of Fiscal Compact (Ibid.), which introduced national budgetary rules and strengthened enforcement mechanisms at European level (MoU2 R1 2012: 32).

¹⁰³ Greece has "adopted austerity measures (...) as a direct result of loan conditionalities imposed by international financial institutions" (Ginsborg 2017: 98). The conditionality was centred around "contractionary fiscal policies, cuts in public spending, pension reforms and a stripping back of labour protections" (Crespi et al. 2014: 4-5).

[&]quot;After the Lehman shock in September 2008, spreads on Greek government bonds over 10-year bunds jumped to 300 bps compared to about 50 bps before the crisis. Standard and Poor's downgraded Greece from A+ to A in January 2009 citing a loss of competitiveness worsened by the global financial crisis. Against this backdrop, Greece had become extremely vulnerable to a stop in private capital flows" (IMF 2013: 6).

unemployment, reduced respect of economic and social rights, higher debt, and a shrinking economy (ESM 2018). ¹⁰⁵

In line with Thomas Pogge, poverty must be understood as "not just a matter of material deprivation, but essentially a matter of human dignity and socio-economic justice" (Pogge 2007: vii). ¹⁰⁶ Thus, any institutional order that foreseeably generates poverty that could have been avoided or prevented through reasonable means and efforts, can be understood as a violation of human rights on the part of those who take part in imposing this order (Pogge 2007: 30). This is especially the case considering one of the purposes of human rights is to develop "economic justice, social wellbeing, participation, and equality" (ESCR-Net: 2020). ¹⁰⁷ Granting someone human rights generates minimal moral claims against actors that participate in and uphold social institutions that affect others (Pogge 2007: 15) and places limitations on them regarding legislation, policy-making and implementation, and other acts that can affect individuals or groups (Skogly 1993: 757). Providing social guarantees, i.e., suitable arrangements and infrastructure for the enjoyment of human rights, is an essential part of a system that recognises and upholds human rights (Skogly 1993: 768). ¹⁰⁸

Meanwhile, according to the 25/26 2010 European Council Conclusions, following the EC's communication 'Europe 2020: A Strategy for Smart, Sustainable and Inclusive Growth,' and the discussions in the Council (European Council 2010: 1), "a more sustainable economy, high employment and social inclusion" (European Council 2010: 2) were going to be among the key areas of the new EU strategy, with poverty reduction also among the targes (Ibid.). The European Council is not a legislating body of the EU (European Council 2020). Its main role as an institution is to decide on the EU's general political direction and priorities, traditionally, by adopting conclusions during European Council meetings (Ibid.). These outline particular actions or goals, and "can also set a deadline for reaching agreement on a particular item or for the presentation of legislative proposal" (Ibid.).

¹⁰⁶ Even the WB has acknowledged that poverty "is 'more than inadequate income or human development—it is also vulnerability and lack of voice, power, and representation'" (Leite 2001).

¹⁰⁷ Skogly similarly argues that as "universal, inalienable, interdependent and indivisible" (ESCR-Net: 2020), human rights should be understood in terms of power distribution (Skogly 1993: 757).

¹⁰⁸ In a system of human rights, social institutions have a duty to, through the actors that impose them on the society, uphold these rights to a maximum reasonable extent (Pogge 2007: 24-25).

"Historically, (...) rights have expressed the relationship between the sovereign state and its citizens" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 320) and under human rights law, individual states are "the primary duty-bearers" (UN 2011: 8). 109 However, when considering the rising power of non-state actors (international organisations, companies and institutions) in the international order (Danailov 1998: 5-6)¹¹⁰ and the changing roles of states' capacity to regulate on national and international levels, 111 the traditional vision of the state as the central actor of

¹⁰⁹ Traditionally, human rights respect and protection has been a domain of states. Unlike an intergovernmental organisation, a state has a constituency whose rights it might violate (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 320). The UN Charter makes a clear distinction between the promotion and encouragement of respect for human rights, and their actual protection (Ibid.). The latter "remains the prerogative of each Member state'" (Ibid.): international human rights "typically stipulate that state parties (or, to the extent that a particular norm has achieved customary status, other states as well) should 'respect and ensure' human rights" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 319), meaning they should abstain from interference with their enjoyment and take measures towards their full realisation (Ibid.). Thus, in ordinary language human rights violations are typically understood as "breaches of the obligation to 'respect,' and to a lesser extent of the obligation to 'ensure,' human rights" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 320). Notably, a responsibility to guarantee human rights is characterised by the propensity to violate them (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 324). The Committee on economic, social, and cultural rights (CESCR) "still sees international organizations (...) as having merely 'a strong and continuous responsibility to take whatever measures they can to assist governments to act (...) compatible with their human rights obligations" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 321).

¹¹⁰ The EC's January 2015 communication was a reflection of J.C. Juncker's redefinition of the new EC "as a 'highly political' actor and not a mere 'technical committee made up of civil servants who implement the instructions of another institution" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 50). "For the first time in the history of European integration, externally-dictated policies are having a massive impact on the lives of European citizens and their human rights" (Ginsborg 2017: 107).

¹¹¹ The question of the level of autonomy that the state has when requesting financial assistance and "the responsibility of the international organisations in setting the conditionalities around this assistance cannot be ignored" (Ginsborg 2017: 110). A state in this position might have its power of political self-determination strongly limited due to it "having its 'back against the wall" (Schwarz 2014: 392). Another example is EU governance, where the EU's Fiscal Compact requires that Member States "reiterate their commitment to a budgetary position 'in balance or in surplus' with a clear

international law can be challenged (Danailov 1998: 9). ¹¹² Notably, international organisations such as financial institutions (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 324) can have notable negative effects on the enjoyment of human rights (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 321). ¹¹³ In fact, "in the modern world, the rules governing economic transactions – both nationally and internationally – are the most important causal determinants of the incidence and depth of poverty" (Pogge 2007: 26). As such, it can be argued that their distinctive capacity to affect human rights, deriving from a type of "exclusive control over individuals (...) creates a potential for, and a duty to avoid, human rights abuse" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 323). ¹¹⁴ Since

medium-term budgetary objective" (MoU2 R1 2012: 32), enshrining the latter in national law, and immediately triggering a national correction mechanism in the case of a deviation" (Ibid.).

¹¹² In line with 'impact-based reasoning,' the most typical argument in favour of assigning direct human rights responsibilities to non-state actors starts by acknowledging "the relative loss of importance of the state in a globalized world, and the resulting rise in the importance of non-state actors" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 321).

[&]quot;Some of the pioneering efforts to attach human rights obligations to the Bretton Woods institutions" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 322), e.g., the IMF, highlight "the extent to which these are 'powerful development actors deciding the fate of millions'" (Ibid.).

¹¹⁴ The responsibility is based on the degree to which actors can influence human rights of individuals or groups (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 321). In this way, when institutions assume something strongly akin to sovereign powers (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 337), the conceptual gap between actors constitutionally bound to 'promote and encourage respect' for human rights, and those "bound to respect human rights tout court can be bridged" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 341). When attributing specific human rights responsibility, rather than looking for actors that assumed a recognisable set of human rights duties due to their particular position (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 322), an argument can be made in favour of reverting to "an old idea of rights (...) as 'titles, rooted in the dignity (intrinsic value) of every human being' existing before and independently of the state" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 324). This is "a paradigm shift away from traditional concepts of government— (...) inextricably linked to states— (...) toward a concept of (global) governance hinging on the effective, as opposed to theoretical, exercise of control over people and territory" (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 342). Notably, J.P. Bohoslavsky, the UN HR Council's Independent Expert on Foreign Debt and Human Rights from 2014-2020 (UN 2021), emphasised that "human rights should not stop at the doors of international organizations and international financial institutions. They have to be respected when responsibilities are delegated by States to international bodies" (UN 2015).

institutional factors are the most important in the incidence of severe poverty (Pogge 2007: 25),¹¹⁵ their rules of operation are important to examine.

Loan conditionalities have "given the EU bodies (and other organisations) an unprecedented opportunity to interfere in the financial and macro-economic policies of member states" (Ginsborg 2017: 100). 116 Extensive powers to determine the Eurozone states' macro-economic policy (Ginsborg 2017: 108) were delegated to the Troika, where the EC, an independent EU body, became the primary negotiator of the Memoranda, in unison with the ECB and the IMF (Ginsborg 2017: 107). 117 Notably, in the Troika programmes, "terms and conditions 118 come after 'prior action' policy" (Salomon 2015: 9), i.e., measures a country agrees to before

¹¹⁵ Not only are they greatly influential, but also offer good visibility, as the relative effects of their actions on the incidence of poverty are at least roughly predictable (Pogge 2007: 25).

Notably, "unprecedented key decisions are being taken about state macro-economic policy through the 'backdoor of economic governance'" (Poulou 2014: 1150): all drafting phases of the adjustment programme are "negotiated behind closed doors, with many relevant actors (...) completely marginalised, including parliaments, unions and the European Parliament" (Poulou 2014: 1153). Arguably, this points to frictions between democratic self-determination and technocracy in the EMU (Ginsborg 2017: 108). For example, in MoU3, Greece committed to "together with the EC, "depoliticizing the Greek administration" (MoU3 2015: 29) – de-politicising what is essentially a political process (MoU3 YV 2015: 50).

¹¹⁷ According to the UN Independent Expert on Foreign Debt, as the EU, ECB, and IMF play an important part in designing and monitoring the measures under Greece's adjustment programme, "these institutions have a duty to respect the human rights of that country's population by ensuring that the programme does not undermine the capacity of the government to establish and maintain the conditions for the human rights, including by assuring equitable access to basic public services" (Ginsborg 2017: 110).

¹¹⁸ Notably, when the bailout measures and mechanisms were tested according to Fuller's criteria for the 'rule of law' (Ginsborg 2017: 109) – the eight principles of legality generally agreed to "capture the essence of the rule of law" (Murphy 2005: 240), they were found importantly deficient because of their complex, inaccessible and incomprehensible nature (Ginsborg 2017: 109).

the IMF approves financing or completes a review (Ibid.). ¹¹⁹ The Memoranda imply that the Troika holds the power of defining and implementing economic, financial and social policies, which puts the Greek government and parliament under direct political control (Katrougalos 2013) of their creditors. ¹²⁰ Indeed, the conditionality tied to financial assistance programmes challenges the Greek government's sovereignty, as the only alternative to fulfilling the reforms demanded by the creditor institutions is "a disorderly exit from the Eurozone and subsequent default" (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 7). ¹²¹

The approach chosen by the Troika to resolve the debt issues of the peripheral Eurozone states like Greece was to raise their debt levels,¹²² which by the end of 2012, were expected to be higher, as a percentage of GDP, than at the start of the crisis (Blejer 2011).¹²³ Also predicted to increase was the share of debt owed to the public sector, in addition to the ECB bond

¹¹⁹ For example, passage of the 2013 budget and updated MTFS was a prior action for the review, same as adoption of package of fiscal measures (MoU2 R1 2012: 157)

¹²⁰ Arguably, this makes the government non-representative, effectively ruled by the Troika (TCGPD III 2015).

¹²¹ The transfer of sovereignty in which the implication of the Memoranda is that the Troika can define and implement economic, financial and social policies that are opposed to the fundamental principle of a social state is a serious violation of the constitutional order (Katrougalos 2013).

This approach was chosen despite the fact that the strategy of piling up debt can only function as long as there is enough money available to continue the guise (Blejer 2011). The narrative that the recipient countries can and will outgrow their debt was "based on the fiction that this is just a temporary liquidity problem and that the official financing helps the countries (...) make the reforms (...) to return to the voluntary market in normal conditions" (Ibid.). An alternative, however, could have been "reforming the financial sector to prevent further collapse and ensuring a minimum social protection floor for all to help societies cope with the crisis' devastating consequences" (Crespi et al. 2014: 4-5), or debt relief later on (Parker 2015).

¹²³ It was the Troika who was is in charge of conducting an analysis of the sustainability of Greece's public debt and evaluating its financing needs (Alcidi et al. 2017: 15). These were the foundations for the programme's negotiation and its inclusion in the MoU (Ibid.).

purchases (Ibid.).¹²⁴ A confidential document by the Troika analysts from 15 February 2012 shows the Troika knew the austerity-based rescue programme for Greece was unsustainable (Spiegel 2012).¹²⁵ Arguably, this is not in line with TEU Article 3,¹²⁶ according to which the EU "shall promote (...) solidarity among Member States" (TEU 2012: 17).¹²⁷ Furthermore, the

124 The institutions knew since 2010 that the loans would serve private interest (TCGPD III 2015). The principal reason of the ECB's Securities Market Programme (SMP) announced in 2010 (Jourdan 2018) was "to serve the interests of the private financial sector, allowing the major European private banks to dispose their Greek bonds" (TCGPD III 2015). Greece's bilateral loans too, have merely enabled the bailing out of Greece's private creditors, rather than being used for the benefit of its population (Ibid.). The EFSF agreement's explicit objective is the recapitalisation of financial institutions (Ibid.). Even the EFSF's "financial regulatory status benefits banks" (Ibid.): "international regulatory frameworks Basel II and III and the European regulation frameworks categorize the EFSF assets as 0% risk weighting assets" (Ibid.), which did not correspond to its credit ratings (Ibid.). "Banks benefit from public guarantees and favourable regulations to increase profits, while maintaining capital ratios untouched" (Ibid.). The IMF's 2010 intervention too, was exclusively "aimed at protecting the interests of private creditors" (TCGPD III 2015). Its first programme for Greece was primarily intended for saving European banks and the Eurozone, rather than Greece (Pénet 2018: 1049).

According to the confidential document, the Troika was aware of "notable risks. Given the high prospective level and share of senior debt, the prospects for Greece to be able to return to the market in the years following the end of the new program are uncertain (...). Prolonged financial support on appropriate terms by the official sector may be necessary. (...) the internal devaluation needed to restore Greece competitiveness will inevitably lead to a higher debt to GDP ratio in the near term. (...) a scenario of particular concern involves internal devaluation through deeper recession (...). This would result in a much higher debt trajectory, leaving debt as high as 160 percent of GDP in 2020. (...) the Greek program may thus remain accident-prone, with questions about sustainability hanging over it" (Spiegel 2012). Notably, in 2010, Greece's debt accounted 144.9% of the country's nominal GDP (Stanislav Eminescu 2011: 1).

¹²⁶ TEU Article 3(3): "The Union (...) shall promote economic, social and territorial cohesion, and solidarity among Member States" (TEU 2012: 17).

[&]quot;The real purpose of the 'bailout' programs was to transfer banking losses to Europe's taxpayers" (ES YV 2015: 6), while the Troika's financial assistance programmes pushed the Eurozone states into the roles of creditors and debtors.

Troika coerced the Greek Government into agreeing on more austerity in the third programme despite that being decisively rejected by Greek voters and the Government (Sullivan 2018).¹²⁸

The ECB was reluctant to take into consideration any kind of debt restructuring in 2010 and 2011, and refused to take part in the restructuring agreed in February 2012 (EP 2014). 129 Its importance in the financial assistance programmes is reflected in the fact that its views are generally taken as the final word on financial and monetary affairs, in the Eurogroup meetings (Braun and Hübner 2019: 26). 130 Furthermore, the advisory role in EU financial assistance programmes 131 that the Eurozone States entrusted the ECB with since 2010 goes beyond the

Despite the results of the 2015 referendum, the creditors piled the pressure on the Greek Government, which subsequently legislated new austerity measures demanded by creditors (DW 2015). Notably, Prime Minister Tsipras clearly stated: "We don't believe in it, (...) but we are forced to adopt it" (Ibid.). The Independent Human Rights Expert confirmed there was "a widely felt lack of ownership in the economic reforms implemented in Greece since 2010 as they are widely regarded as imposed from outside" (UN HRC 2016: 9).

Due to the ECB's resistance, "the first agreement of May 2010 could not contain provisions for a restructuring of the Greek debt" (EP 2014). The argument was that the latter would have caused the crisis to have a contagious impact on other Member States (Ibid.). The 2012 "Greek debt restructuring was the largest one in the history of sovereign defaults" (Xafa 2014), but "delaying the restructuring implied that externally held debt remained higher than it would have been otherwise" (Ibid.). Furthermore, while Greek government bonds (GGBs) were haircut in 2012, the ECB refused having its GGBs haircut (MoU3 YV 2015: 20).

¹³⁰ Due to its mandate of independence and narrow price-stability, the ECB's participation in the Eurogroup is a sensitive task, reflected in the fact that the Bank is "reluctant to put things in writing and prefers to deliver oral briefings" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 26).

¹³¹ In the ESM stability programmes, the ECB is put on equal footing with EC, assessing a risk to the Eurozone's financial stability – "as a whole or of its Member States" (Sester 2012: 170). This is in line with Art. 13 (1) ESM-Treaty, according to which stability support is granted to an ESM state by the ESM Chairperson of the Board of Governors, who entrusts the EC, in liaison with the ECB, with assessing the existence of the mentioned risk, unless the ECB has already submitted an analysis under ESM Article 18(2) of the ESM (Ibid.).

Bank's traditional role (Fraccaroli et al. 2018: 54).¹³² By imposing conditionality tied with austerity and structural reform on programme countries like Greece (Schmidt 2015: 19),¹³³ ¹³⁴

¹³² According to Article 130 TFEU, the ECB should "function under an enhanced principle of independence, which arguably imposes (...) restrictions on Member States' assigning new tasks to it" (Koukiadaki 2014: 16). Notably, its participation in financial assistance packages is "hardly based on any task assigned to it by the Treaties" (Ibid.).

133 In 2010, the ECB tied its buyback of Greece's bonds with the SMP, which required Greece to implement the MoU (TCGPD III 2015). The measures in the Memoranda are de facto conditions tied to the SMP, demanding strict application of fiscal measures (Ibid.). According to J.C. Trichet, the ECB President from 2003 to 2011, "'the first – and absolutely necessary – condition for success [of the SMP] is that governments accelerate fiscal consolidation and are unwavering in their implementation of the tough measures that are indispensable'" (Lombardi and Moschella 2016: 860). Similarly, on 2 August 2012, the ECB Governing Council announced its intention to perform Outright Monetary Transactions (OMTs) in secondary sovereign bond markets, with a condition of stringent conditionality tied to an appropriate EFSF/ESM programme (Pattipeilohy et al. 2013: 18), "in which (...) the ECB has a role in agreeing and monitoring these conditions" (Cremona and Kilpatrick 2018). Notably, non-compliance with the ESM programme's conditionalities would terminate the OMTs (Lombardi and Moschella 2016: 860).

134 The controversial SMP (Sester 2012: 168) purchased government bonds in secondary markets (Jourdan 2018), but demanded "the full reimbursement of both capital (nominal value) and accrued *interest*" (TCGPD III 2015) within the programme. Arguably, this means "the ECB acted in bad faith" (TCGPD II 2015). The former ECB president justified the SMP in front of the EP by arguing "'[t]he Treaty prohibits the direct purchase by the ECB of debt instruments from governments'" (Lombardi and Moschella 2016: 860). However, according to the Former Greek Finance Minister Yanis Varoufakis, if the ECB had not purchased "the SMP bonds, 'that part of Greek Debt would have been written down by around 90 percent in 2012' as part of the private sector debt restructuring" (Jourdan 2018), which would not have cost much to the ECB (Ibid.). "Any cent repaid to the ECB meant more unnecessary austerity for Greece" (Ibid.). Moreover, when between May and June 2010 the ECB bought approximately 40 billion Eur of Greek debt through the SMP, those bonds were sold in the market at "30% to 40% of their nominal value. (...) From there on, every time Greece repaid its public debt, the ECB accumulated (...) substantial profits" (Ibid.). Some national central banks also achieved extra "profits through their investments on Agreements on Net Financial Assets (ANFAs)" (Ibid.). On 22 June

for which the ECB has no mandate (Lombardi and Moschella 2016: 860),¹³⁵ the Bank has affected the countries' sovereignty and living standards (Schmidt 2015: 15, 49).¹³⁶ Furthermore, on 4 February 2015, when Greece was negotiating with its creditors for the third programme, the ECB announced that from 11 February on, it would no longer accept Greek Government bonds as collateral, arguing it was "not possible to assume a successful conclusion of the programme review" (TCGPD III 2015), thus putting pressure on the Greek Government (Ibid.). Similarly, in summer 2015, the ECB briefly ended emergency funding to Greece and capital controls were imposed (Sullivan 2018).¹³⁷ Additionally, the ECB's decision

2018, the Eurogroup clarified its intention "to refund all future SMP and ANFAs profits from 2017 until 2022" (Ibid.), but profits made in 2015 and 2016 were not included (Ibid.).

¹³⁵ "Transparency International found the ECB had stretched its narrow legal mandate 'to breaking point' during the crisis" (Khan 2017). Arguably, by participating in the Troika and imposing the implementation of macroeconomic adjustment programmes, the ECB crossed its mandate (TCGPD III 2015): If the purpose of the bond-buying programmes is simply to restore the transmission of broken monetary policy (Cremona and Kilpatrick 2018), conditionality promoting fiscal discipline (Lombardi and Moschella 2016: 860) is neither needed nor justified (Cremona and Kilpatrick 2018).

Despite this, in terms of input accountability, the ECB's biggest formal obligation is for its president to explain its actions and answer questions in the mandated five annual meetings with the EP's Committee on Economic and Monetary Affairs (Schmidt 2015: 19). As a non-majoritarian institution, the ECB's legitimacy has typically been seen as coming from its output policy performance, with good rules-based output seen as balancing out any political input deficiencies (Schmidt 2015: 32). However, the ECB's pressure on its member states in the form of conditionalities pushing for austerity policies and 'structural reform' was conducive to the economic decline threatening the EU with deflation (Schmidt 2015: 36). By worsening the crisis and undermining the financial stability of the euro and the Eurozone, the ECB acted in extreme contradiction to its mandate (TCGPD III 2015).

According to Varoufakis, bank closure was used "to force the Syriza government to capitulate" (ES YV 2015: 6) and negatively affected the capitalisation of the banks (MoU3 YV 2015: 28). Varoufakis noted "the asphyxiation tactics of the creditors" (MoU3 YV 2015: 5), i.e., the liquidity squeeze (MoU3 YV 2015: 28), led to Greece's deteriorated economic situation in 2015 (MoU3 YV 2015: 5). Notably, where the ECB crosses its charter-based mandate, e.g., operating as part of the Troika and imposing conditionality on program countries, or trying to influence the Council to implement austerity and structural reform, its input legitimacy becomes problematic (Schmidt 2015: 19). Arguably, putting

to return the profits made on capital and interest to Greece had a condition that Greece implement the reforms demanded in the programme period (TCGPD III 2015).¹³⁸

The IMF was created to assist in the regulation of the international monetary system and to provide financial support to its Member States facing balance of payments problems (Bradlow 1996: 67), but in the last decades, during its Article IV¹³⁹ consultations, it tends to discuss issues such as unemployment, labour markets, health care, housing, welfare, and public sector management, which implies it is capable of impacting human rights in its Member States (Bradlow 1996: 50, 70).¹⁴⁰ The policy prescriptions that condition access¹⁴¹ to its funds are "focused, clearly measurable and strictly monitored every trimester" (Crespi et al. 2014: 67).¹⁴²

pressure on the Greek government could be seen as the ECB contravening Article 130 TFEU (principle of independence) (TCGPD III 2015).

¹³⁸ The decision to retain the interest which accrued to Greek bonds, and refusing to return it to Greece, its legal recipient, is a clear case of coercion, forcing the government to accept the creditor-imposed conditions (TCGPD III 2015).

¹³⁹ Obligations Regarding Exchange Arrangements (IMF March 2020)

¹⁴⁰ Its impact on human rights is evident from decades of the IMF- and WB-driven structural adjustment in the developing countries (TCGPD III 2015).

¹⁴¹ When a state is in need of the IMF's financing facilities, the Fund's "prescriptions tend to translate into loan conditionalities" (Bradlow 1996: 68, 72). The Fund has argued the states always have a choice to ignore loan conditions, yet that is only true when a state is not in need of the IMF's resources (Bradlow 1996: 70).

¹⁴² While the IMF's Guidelines necessitate national ownership of the programme (TCGPD III 2015), this is not easily accommodated with the precise terms and requirements in the Memoranda concluded with Greece, conditioned with the extent of Troika's monitoring and explicit in their substantive prescriptions, such as the Greek authorities' commitment to consulting with the Troika on adoption of policies not in line with the memorandum; 'actions for review' including the Parliament's adoption of the pension system reform (to ensure its medium- and long-term sustainability); designing the reform in close consultation with the Troika staff, and its estimated impact on long-term sustainability validated by the EU Economic Policy Committee' (Salomon 2015: 8). The 2012 MoU "provides that 'Greece commits to consult with the European Commission, the ECB and the IMF staff on the adoption of policies falling within the scope of this Memorandum allowing sufficient time for review' and further: 'Disbursement are subject to quarterly reviews of conditionality for the duration of the

The fact that the IMF's SAPs require surrendering of (at least economic) sovereignty, like the Troika's programmes, aggravates its human rights responsibility (Mégret and Hoffmann 2003: 323).

In May 2010, the IMF Staff Appraisal recognised that the adjustment ahead of Greece was going to be "'socially painful', a point repeated in 2012" (TCGPD III 2015). In the 9 May 2010 IMF meeting, Brazil's executive director warned the risks of the program were 'immense' and making Greece "undergo a wrenching adjustment" (WSJ 2013), 143 whereby the programme could be seen "as a bailout of Greece's private debt holders, mainly European financial institutions'" (Ibid.). Similarly, the Indian Director noted that "'the scale of the fiscal reduction without any monetary policy offset is unprecedented (...) a mammoth burden that the economy could hardly bear. Even if (...) successfully implemented, it could trigger a deflationary spiral of falling prices, falling employment, and falling fiscal revenues that could eventually undermine the programme (...) There is concern that default/restructuring is inevitable'" (Ibid.). The Swiss executive director also pointed to the "considerable doubts about the feasibility of the program'" (Ibid.). 144 Argentina's representative said debt restructuring "should have been on the table'" (Ibid.), and warned it was "very likely that Greece might end up worse off after implementing this programme" (Ibid.). Nevertheless, the IMF decided to ignore 145 "the objections of one third of its board members"

arrangement.' Substantive prescriptions include requirements to: 'Eliminate pension bonuses'; 'Adopt a comprehensive pension reform that reduces the projected increase in public spending on pensions'; 'Prepare a privatization plan for the divestment of state assets and enterprises', and; 'Public investment reduction'" (Salomon 2015: 8-9).

¹⁴³ The IMF clearly knew that the Troika-imposed measures were ineffective and about to significantly impact human rights (TCGPD III 2015).

¹⁴⁴ He expressed "doubts on the growth assumptions, which seem to be overly benign. Even a small negative deviation from the baseline growth projections would make the debt level unsustainable over the longer term... Why has debt restructuring and the involvement of the private sector in the rescue package not been considered so far?"" (WSJ 2013).

¹⁴⁵ In 2010, the IMF firmly opposed debt restructuring (Darvas and Hüttl 2016).

(EP 2014).¹⁴⁶ In 2013, it acknowledged deep recession and a great "decline in Greek GDP after the first package of measures (2010-2012)" (Housos 2015: 432), as well as "exceptionally high unemployment and high public debt" (Ibid.). Predictably, the first Greek programme was insufficient, and two more followed, driven by the same austerity strategy. The IMF contributed financially to the second programme, and remained in stand-by in the third one (ESM 2019: 327).¹⁴⁷

The Eurogroup coordinates economic policies among the Eurozone states, in the form of gathering of their finance ministers (Koukiadaki 2014: 3).¹⁴⁸ The Council adopts decisions pre-

¹⁴⁶ The Executive Press release presented the programme "as a: 'commitment to doing what it can to help Greece and its people'" (TCGPD III 2015). According to a former IMF senior official, by lending to Greece without restructuring privately-held debt in 2010 and 2011 (Schadler 2016: 1), the Fund basically violated its own rules (Robertson 2015). Normally, the fact that the IMF's staff felt obliged to report that the debt's sustainability baseline was implausible should have prevented the Fund from proceeding (Mody 2015: 13). Therefore, it can be argued the IMF acted in bad faith, which is illegal (TCGPD III 2015).

The IMF's contribution for the first economic assistance programme to Greece was ca. 25% of the funds, and 12% for the second programme (Crespi et al. 2014: 66). Expressing concerns about the prospect of Greece's long-term debt, it refused to financially contribute to the third programme, even though it later (in 2017), agreed to participate in a stand-by arrangement through the end of the ESM package (ESM 2019: 327). Notably, even though the IMF in its Economic Outlook Spring 2015, disputed that privatisations foster growth and investment (MoU3 YV 2015: 3), that same year in MoU3, Greece committed "to preserve the on-going privatisation process and maintain investor interest in key tenders" (MoU3 2015: 27).

¹⁴⁸ In Eurogroup, decisions on high-stakes political matters are made by the finance ministers, but the EC, ESM, ECB provide the technical briefings for its work and the work of its preparatory bodies (Braun and Hübner 2019: 26). The Secretariat and the EWG President play a substantial role in agenda setting (Ibid.). The EC is the primary source of technical input for the EWG's and Eurogroup's meetings, providing ca. 80% of internal briefing papers on economic policy issues, while the ESM provides the rest (Ibid.). "The ECB provides input on matters of monetary and financial stability, but rarely in written form" (Ibid.). In Eurogroup meetings, Ministers are typically accompanied by the secretaries of state (or equivalents) (Braun and Hübner 2019: 24) in the EWG. Also present are the EWG President, the Director of the EFC/EPC/EWG Secretariat, the head of Ecofin matters unit of the General Secretariat of

agreed by the Eurogroup "without further debate, and even if a vote is needed, only euroarea ministers vote" (Ibid.).¹⁴⁹ Thus, the Eurogroup plays a central role in the EMU economic governance (Puetter 2004: 854).¹⁵⁰ It is "a political body" (Morfis 2019),¹⁵¹ whose decisions have affected millions of Europeans (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4). Although a strictly intergovernmental institution on paper, in practice its supranational element has grown stronger over time (Braun and Hübner 2019: 24).¹⁵² Its decision-making power has been

the Council, the Council Legal Service representatives, the ECB (typically represented by its President, or by Executive Board member); the ESM (represented by its Managing Director); and, for items concerning the economic programmes in which it participates, the IMF (represented by its Managing Director or by the head of the European Department (Ibid.). "Most files are dealt with in Eurogroup's preparatory bodies, (...) (EWG) and its subgroups" (Ibid.).

The Eurogroup is "deeply integrated in a set of European institutions" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 23). ¹⁵⁰ It pre-agrees all critical Council decisions relevant for the Eurozone states, and functions as a forum where ministers determine the general orientation of economic governance in the Eurozone "and establish common interpretations of EMU's core policy instruments" (Puetter 2004: 854). In the European Semester, the Eurogroup discusses, at the beginning of the yearly process, the EC's opinions on Member States' draft budgetary plans, and recommendation on the Eurozone's economic policy (Braun and Hübner 2019: 18). Furthermore, both the Chair of the Supervisory Board, and the Chair of the Single Resolution Board in the Banking Union report to the Eurogroup on a yearly basis (Ibid.).

¹⁵¹ In some aspects, it is "a very solid, enduring part of the EU institutional landscape" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4). Despite its mysterious nature, it holds press conferences, releases press statements, and publishes its agendas, like other bodies of the EU (Ibid.).

[&]quot;While leaving virtually no paper trail, the ad hoc introduction of macroeconomic adjustment programmes gave the Eurogroup enormous power over individual Member State" (Braun and Huebner 2019: 14). Since 2010, the gap between the Eurogroup's original purpose "as a forum for communication and coordination and its de-facto scrutiny and decision-making power has grown dramatically" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 18). Its postcrisis institutionalisation and empowerment "unfolded through a series of small amendments, legal acts and political decisions" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 13), such as (2009) Protocol No. 14 to the TFEU, in conjunction with Article 137, which "recognised the legal status of the Eurogroup as the informal meeting format for euro area finance ministers" (Ibid.), and the October 2011 Euro Summit statement, which proclaimed the Eurogroup's central role (Ibid.) as the Euro Summit preparatory body (Braun and Hübner 2019: 14). Moreover, the statement established the position of EWG's 'full-time Brussels-based President' (Ibid.). These changes

prominent during the negotiations for financial assistance (Ibid.),¹⁵³ approving the Memoranda of all three programmes to Greece, ¹⁵⁴ making decisions that unleashed austerity on hundreds of thousands of people in Greece, and slowed the release from the crisis, with the weight of the debt falling primarily on the lower-middle and working class (Morfis 2019). It was the Eurogroup that set the conditions to European financial assistance to Greece (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4). Notably, the EFSF Board of Directors members equal Euro Working Group (EWG) representatives (ESM I 2021), and the Eurogroup is also incarnated as the Board of Governors of the ESM (Braun and Hübner 2019: 18). ¹⁵⁵

_

strengthened the Eurogroup's thus far insignificant administrative resources, institutional status, and political power (Ibid.).

¹⁵³ According to Varoufakis, during the Greek crisis the Eurogroup "played a more important role than (...) the Euro Summit" (Morfis 2019). Its leaders even deliberated upon Grexit, although the Eurogroup never had a mandate to do so (ESM 2020: 36).

154 In the first two programmes to Greece, the Troika did the preparatory work, while formal decisions were adopted separately, by the Eurogroup and the IMF (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 4). According to the Euro Area Loan Facility Act of 2010, the Parties excluding Greece "shall take their decisions at meetings within the framework of the Eurogroup" (EALFA 2010: 4). The Euro EWG Chairman communicates their decisions in writing to the EC (Ibid.). With EFSF, the MoU was approved by the EWG (within the Council's Ecofin) prior to signing and the key terms of the loan facility agreement following EC's proposal (Gocaj and Meunier 2013: 246). For the ESM programme, the Eurogroup arrived at a political agreement on 14 August 2015 (EC 2021). "In its incarnation as the Board of Governors of the ESM, the Eurogroup is no longer merely an informal body but takes, under a different legal framework, formal decisions with far-reaching consequences for entire countries" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 18).

The political (and non-rule based) nature of the Eurogroup can be illustrated further: in a November 2012 Eurogroup meeting, Eurozone finance ministers discussed the profits made by member states in the SMP to Greece, agreeing all member states would return to Greece the profits made since 2013 (Jourdan 2018). However, "the arrangement specifically excluded profits made before 2013" (Ibid.), i.e., SMP/ANFAs profits generated in 2011, 2012, and Greece had to use its money specifically for debt payment (Ibid.). Moreover, when tensions between the Eurogroup and Varoufakis heightened, reimbursements were suspended, and "the SMP refund arrangement disappeared from the Eurogroup's negotiations – hence the profits made in 2015 and 2016 were (...) lost for Greece" (Ibid).

The GLF¹⁵⁶ was an ad hoc macro-financial stability instrument (Alcidi et al 2017: 13).¹⁵⁷ In line with the Euro Area Loan Facility Act, the support to Greece was made dependent on the country's compliance with, amongst other things, measures consistent with a Council Decision¹⁵⁸ and laid down in three separate Memoranda (EALFA 2010).¹⁵⁹ The EFSF, an autonomous international organisation (Ginsborg 2017: 105), i.e. a joint-stock company (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 3), similarly provided financial assistance loans to Greece, attached to conditions in MoU (Koukiadaki 2014: 8) of 'budgetary discipline and economic policy guidelines' (CEP 2011: 2), and Council Decisions (Koukiadaki 2014: 8). The Loan Facility Agreement, EFSF Framework Agreement 2010 and the Master Financial Assistance Agreement of 2012 all contain abusive clauses (TCGPD III 2015).¹⁶⁰

The ESM has become "a crucial actor in the EU's economic governance" (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 6), selling bonds on behalf of the Eurozone and financing EU financial assistance programmes, whereby its highest governing body is fully identical with the informal Eurogroup (Ibid.). In line with ESM Article 13(3), a MoU including detailed policy conditionality is negotiated between the ESM member concerned and the Troika (Salomon 2015: 16). By dictating macro-economic policy, as well as monitoring compliance, the ESM has important implications for international human rights standards (Ginsborg 2017: 105). Its Secretary-General Kalin Anev notably stated: "There are very few places in the world where, with a very

¹⁵⁶ "The first financial support programme for Greece, agreed in May 2010" (ESM II 2021).

¹⁵⁷ It was needed because "Greece was not eligible for Balance-of payments (BoP) assistance and up to 2010, no other assistance programme was in place at European level" (Alcidi et al. 2017: 13).

¹⁵⁸ According to TFEU Article 288, "a decision is binding in its entirety" (EUR-Lex 2015).

¹⁵⁹ Additionally, in bilateral loans to Greece, "the procedure provided for by the Greek constitution has not been respected" (TCGPD III 2015). Furthermore, these loans can be considered illegitimate because their interest rates were too high in comparison to the ones creditor countries were paying the market, to the extent they were later reduced (Ibid.).

¹⁶⁰ The Loan Facility Agreement and the EFSF Framework Agreement stipulate that the agreement's provisions have to be implemented even if found illegal and that Greece irrevocably and unconditionally renounces all immunity (TCGPD III 2015). It could be maintained this points to "clear misconduct on the part of the lender" (Ibid.), and should make the bilateral loans and the EFSF activities illegal (Ibid.).

small amount of people, you can have such a large financial, societal and personal impact" (Ginsborg 2017: 108).¹⁶¹

The Council is the institution that represents the EU member states' governments (EU I 2021), where EU national ministers adopt legislation and coordinate policies (EU 2021), e.g., economic, fiscal, employment, and is "an essential EU decision-maker" (COE 2019). Typically, it negotiates and adopts legislative acts with the European Parliament (EP)¹⁶² in realms of policy where the EU has exclusive or shared competence with its member states (Ibid.).¹⁶³

¹⁶¹ Yet the citizens directly impacted by the ESM's decisions in the field of economic policy cannot participate in any significant manner (Ginsborg 2017: 107-108). Moreover, the "140 ESM staff members, and the hundreds involved in the Troika institutions" (Ginsborg 2017: 109) are "devoid of all democratic accountability" (Ibid.). "Confidentiality clauses and far-reaching immunity provisions in the ESM treaty (...) 'make for an additional obstacle to national parliamentary control and hamper public control" (Schwarz 2014: 402). Additionally, the ESM outsources most of its operations to other institutions (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 6).

The EP is an EU institution, the only directly-elected body of the EU (EUR-Lex 2021). Its members represent EU citizens and are elected every 5 years by voters from EU states (Ibid.). It has legislative power, shared with the Council for most legal acts (Ibid.). They also share budgetary powers in voting on the annual budget (Ibid.). Since the Lisbon Treaty, the EP and the Council's positions have become equal, and the ordinary legislative procedure has been extended (Ibid.). The EP's control over the EU's institutions such as the EC is in the form of posing questions about EU's activities, to the EC and the Council, not limited only "to the activities of EU institutions but can extend to action taken by EU countries in implementing EU policies" (Ibid.). However, while the role of the European Semester in the area of national budget policies has been strengthened, the EP has not been equally empowered by a concomitant increase in its participation rights (Braun and Hübner 2019: 35).

¹⁶³ In these cases, the Council legislates on the basis of the EC's proposals (COE 2019). To the latter, it provides the mandate "to negotiate on behalf of the EU agreements between the EU (...) and international organisations. At the end of negotiations, the Council decides on the signature and conclusion of the agreement" (Ibid.), based on a proposal from the EC, once the EP "has given its consent (required in areas subject to co-decision) and it has been ratified by all EU member states" (Ibid.). In another instance, on 17 July 2015, the Council approved EC's "proposal for a Council implementing Decision on granting short term financial assistance to Greece and an amendment to the Council Regulation establishing a European financial stabilisation mechanism" (EC 2021).

Notably, the Council guides and monitors member states' fiscal policies (Ibid.).¹⁶⁴ In line with Article 126 TFEU, it decides, on a proposal from the EC, whether there is an excessive deficit (TFEU 2012: 100).¹⁶⁵ If so, the Council adopts, upon a recommendation from the EC, recommendations addressed to the relevant Member State (Ibid.). If the latter does not put them into practice, the Council may decide to give it notice to adopt, within a specified time limit, measures to reduce deficit (Ibid.).¹⁶⁶ Regulation 1174/2011 grants the Council the authority to, on recommendation from the EC, impose sanctions such as 'interest-bearing

¹⁶⁴ According to Article 136 TFEU, "the Council shall, in accordance with the relevant procedure from among those referred to in Articles 121 and 126, with the exception of the procedure set out in Article 126(14), adopt measures specific" (TFEU 2012: 106) to Eurozone states, namely: "to strengthen the coordination and surveillance of their budgetary discipline; (...) to set out economic policy

guidelines for them" (Ibid.).

¹⁶⁵ An excessive deficit procedure can be opened, as defined in the old SGP, if countries with a debt-to-GDP ratio of over 60% do not reduce that ratio fast enough (Dullien 2012). After their correction of current deficit under the target of 3%, countries have a three-year grace period, before the 1/20 rule comes is activated – i.e., a yearly "reduction of the debt ratio by 1/20 of the difference between the actual debt-to-GDP ratio and the 60% threshold" (Ibid.). "This rule is applied over a three-year-average" (Ibid.). However, "methodological challenges in the calculation of various fiscal indicators" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 44), and inconsistencies between the SGP and the Fiscal Compact lower transparency and accountability in rules' application (Ibid.).

When the excessive deficit procedure was opened for Greece "in April 2009, the Council called on Greece to correct its deficit by 2010. In February 2010 the Council stepped up the procedure (...) It set out a timetable of measures to be taken and extended the deadline for correction to 2012. (...) In December 2012, the Council granted Greece a further two years to correct its deficit. It set a new deadline of 2016 and relaxed the annual adjustment path" (COE 2017). It issued a recommendation with a new timetable of measures and extended the deadline for the deficit correction by 2017 (Ibid.). "The deficit declined to 5.9% of GDP in 2015 (3.2% of GDP if the net impact of financial sector support is excluded) and turned into a 0.7% of GDP surplus in 2016. The (...) reduction was driven broadly equally by expenditure restraint and fiscal consolidation" (Ibid.). On 25 September 2017, the Council confirmed the country's deficit was under 3% of GDP, the EU reference value for government deficits (Ibid.).

deposit' or 'an annual fine' on member states, when recommendations based on Regulation 1176/2011 have been ignored (Patterson and Södersten 2016: 250).¹⁶⁷

The Euro Summit brings together the Eurozone heads of state or government, the Summit's President and the President of the EC (European Council 2021). 168 Its meetings provide strategic guidelines on Eurozone economic policy (Ibid.), 169 e.g., major and institutional reforms (Braun and Hübner 2019: 13). Accountable to it are the members of the ESM's highest governing body, i.e. the Board of Governors (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 32). 170 At the March 2010 Euro Summit, the heads of state and government decided to provide financial aid to Greece, in a package involving both bilateral loans and IMF financing, and subject to assessment and strong conditionality by the EC and the ECB, thus creating the Troika (Braun and Hübner 2019: 14). The Summit statement also specified that "any disbursements of funds 'would be decided by the euro area Member States by unanimity'" (Ibid.), thus giving rise to the Eurogroup (Ibid.). 171 The Summit's October 2011 Statement announced "strict conditionality (...) in case of new (precautionary) programmes in line with IMF practices" (ES 2011: 5) and that the EC would conduct "enhanced surveillance of the Member States concerned and report regularly to the Eurogroup" (Ibid.). 172 It is due to the Summit that the

¹⁶⁷ Yet notably, "Article 121(4) TFEU on which Regulation 1174/2011 is based limits potential sanctions to a warning and to recommendations that may be made public by the Council" (Koukiadaki 2014: 16). ¹⁶⁸ The Eurozone leaders met for the first time in the Euro Summit format, the Eurozone composition of the European Council, on 12 October 2008, when they agreed on joint response to the economic crisis (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 32).

¹⁶⁹ In the October 2011 Summit Statement, the Summit noted that "Euro Summits will define strategic orientations for the conduct of economic policies (...) in the euro area" (ES 2011: 11). According to the TSCG, the Euro Summit meetings should take place at least twice per year (European Council 2021).

¹⁷⁰ They are accountable to the Euro Summit, and de-centrally to national parliaments (Ban and Seabrooke 2017: 32).

¹⁷¹ The political nature of the Summit can also be seen in the fact that during the 9-10 May 2010 Summit, the special purpose vehicle (SPV) structure was introduced as the solution to Germany's opposition to the EC's more ambitious bail-out endeavours (Gocaj and Meunier 2013: 245).

¹⁷² The Summit's stated: "We agree that the capacity of the extended EFSF shall be used (...) within the rules of the Treaty and the terms and conditions of the current framework agreement, operating in

Eurogroup has started playing a more central role in the Eurozone economic governance (Braun and Hübner 2019: 13).¹⁷³ Additionally, at the 2015 Euro Summit, the Eurozone states' leaders "agreed in principle" (EC 2021), to start negotiating on an ESM programme for Greece, on condition that "a number of strict conditions would be met before negotiations formally began" (Ibid.).¹⁷⁴ Moreover, the Summit confirmed a rapid decision on the third programme was a condition to allow banks in Greece to reopen (ES 2015: 6).

the context of the agreed instruments, and entailing appropriate conditionality and surveillance. (...) We call on the Eurogroup to finalise the terms and conditions for the implementation of these modalities (...), in the form of guidelines and in line with the draft terms and conditions prepared by the EFSF" (ES 2011: 6).

¹⁷³ The October 2011 Euro Summit Statement announced that the Eurogroup was going to "ensure ever closer coordination of the economic policies" (ES 2011: 12), promoting strengthened surveillance of Eurozone States' economic and fiscal policies, as well as preparing the Euro Summit meetings (Ibid.). The EWG was going to continue to carry out preparatory-level work, drawing on EC's expertise, and chaired by a full-time President based in Brussels (Ibid.).

¹⁷⁴ After Greece made separate official requests for stability support to the ESM and the IMF, a Euro Summit examined the situation and released a detailed statement (EC 2021). The Summit demanded a rebuilding of trust with the Greek authorities (ES 2015: 1), which effectively meant "new stringent austerity directed at the weakest Greeks that have already suffered grossly" (ES YV 2015: 1), as a condition for a potential agreement on a new ESM programme (ES 2015: 1). To rebuild trust (Ibid.), and in prior agreement with the Institutions, Greece was to, by July 15 introduce "quasi-automatic spending cuts in case of deviations from ambitious primary surplus targets after seeking advice from the Fiscal Council and subject to prior approval of the Institutions" (ES 2015: 2). Notably, the Summit demanded "the government (...) consult and agree with the Institutions on all draft legislation in relevant areas with adequate time before submitting it for public consultation or to Parliament" (ES 2015: 5), meaning the Greek Parliament had to, "again, after five months of short-lived independence, become an appendage of the Troika – passing translated legislation mechanistically" (ES YV 2015: 4). In line with the Summit 12 July 2015 statement, a new independent fund was to be established, with valuable Greek assets in its possession, putting the country's "public assets out of the hands of Greece's elected officials" (MoU3 2015: 28), similar to how "the troika (...) maintains full control of the HFSF, the Bank of Greece, the General Secretariat of Public Revenues and ELSTAT" (Ibid.). According to the Summit statement, the monetisation of the assets was to be one source to for the scheduled repayment of the new ESM loan (MoU3 2015: 29).

Human Rights and the Responsibility of International Organisations: Legal Approaches

Other than by their impact, there are three basic approaches to examining legal aspects of human rights responsibility of international institutions (Ginsborg 2017: 110-112). According to one approach, they may be bound by human rights law due to the "provisions in their constituent instruments or further adopted documents" (Ginsborg 2017: 112). The Troika is "an ad hoc informal hybrid" (Koukiadaki 2014: 3) whose internal operations have not been formalised (Ibid.),¹⁷⁵ and is "'not an accountable subject in international law'" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 7), so it is not possible to rule on the validity of its acts, but only on those of its constituent institutions (Koukiadaki 2014: 3). The Eurogroup too, although arguably a "top eurozone institution" (Morfis 2019), does not exist in legislation (Lambert 2015),¹⁷⁶ has no decision-making authority and is not governed by the EU treaties (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4).¹⁷⁷ The Euro Summit was only formalised in 2012, with the Treaty on Stability, Coordination and Governance in the Economic and Monetary Union (TSCG) (European Council 2021).¹⁷⁸

¹⁷

¹⁷⁵ The Troika functions as a consortium without a distinct legal personality, consisting of high-level staff appointed by the IMF, EC and ECB respectively, its basis resting "upon the strategic political decision of the coordination of the three institutions for conditionality purposes" (Koukiadaki 2014: 3). ¹⁷⁶ There is no treaty that has convened it (Taylor 2016).

¹⁷⁷ It remains an EU instrument lacking institutional substance (Morfis 2019), an informal forum for discussions among finance ministers of the Eurozone (Puetter 2004: 854). Under EU law, it is only "a consensus building organ" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4) and "not competent to adopt legally binding acts" (Koukiadaki 2014: 3). The EU treaties only mention it in an annex (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4). Furthermore, Protocol Nr. 14 on the Eurogroup states the Ministers of the Eurozone states shall meet informally (OJEU 2012: 283). Nevertheless, the Eurogroup has Treaty status (Article 137 TFEU, and Protocol Nr. 14 on the Eurogroup (OJEU 2012: 283) and a permanent chairman (Koukiadaki 2014: 3).

¹⁷⁸ The TSCG (Fiscal Compact) was signed by 25 European leaders, "in the margins of the European Council meeting on 1-2 March 2012" (European Council 2021), and entered into force on 1 January 2013 (Ibid.). The first Euro Summit since the TSCG was legislated, was held on 14 March 2013 (Ibid.). The TSCG was built "directly on other European legislation already in place" (Dullien 2012). It brought the commitment of member states to maintain a budgetary position either in 'balance or in surplus,' and to passing "a national law or an amendment of the national constitution that limits the structural

Until then, it was an ad hoc gathering without Treaty status (Smits 2012: 1).¹⁷⁹ Notably, the TSCG shall be applied and interpreted in conformity with the EU founding Treaties and insofar as it is compatible with these Treaties and with EU law (TSCG 2012: 10) —the contracting parties agree to support the EU's "objectives for sustainable growth, employment, (...) and social cohesion" (TSCG 2012: 9).

The EC, ECB, and the Council, as EU institutions are subject to the obligations of fundamental rights under EU law, most notably the CFR (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 7).¹⁸⁰ In line with the view widely supported among legal commentators, the EP Committee on Constitutional Affairs has concluded that even within the Troika, the EU institutions "are obliged to act in accordance with fundamental rights, which, under Article 51" (Salomon 2015: 14) CFR, apply in all circumstances (Ibid.).¹⁸¹ "The seemingly unanimous views of legal commentators on the Pringle case"¹⁸² (Salomon 2015: 18) are that the EC and the ECB are still bound by the CFR

_

international human rights treaties (UN HRC 2016: 7).

budget deficit to 0.5% of GDP, from which a deviation is only allowed in 'exceptional circumstances' or deep recessions" (Ibid.).

¹⁷⁹ Before its formalisation, the Summit was not an EU institution (Koukiadaki 2014: 3). On the official website of the EU, the Summit is still not included in the list of EU institutions and bodies (EU I 2021). ¹⁸⁰ Even though "EU accession to the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) became a legal obligation under Article 6(2) of the Treaty of Lisbon" (EP 2021: 1), it has so far not materialised. Meanwhile, the process for the EU accession to the ESC has not even been launched yet (De Schutter 2016: 44). With the exception of the UN Disability Convention, the EU is not party to any UN

¹⁸¹ The EC has even pledged since 2001 to bring its legislative proposals in compliance with the CFR requirements (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 12).

¹⁸² In the Pringle case, the ECJ ruled on whether the ESM was legally constituted (Salomon 2015: 12), concluding that the latter's establishment was legal on both procedural and substantive grounds (Salomon 2015: 13).

even when acting within the ESM (lbid.). 183 The same can be argued for when they were acting within the GLS and EFSF. 184

The IMF's Articles of Agreement make no particular mention of human rights (Crespi et al. 2014: 66), but do oblige the Fund to "'respect the domestic social and political policies of its Member States (TCGPD III 2015).¹⁸⁵ It could, however, be argued that as a specialized UN agency, by virtue of the UN Charter's Article 57, it should respect the UN's core mission, i.e. protecting

According to Advocate General J. Kokott, the EC "'remains, even when it acts within the framework of the ESM, an institution of the Union and as such is bound by the full extent" (Salomon 2015: 14) of EU law, including the CFR (Ibid.). Since according to the Court (ECJ), the extra tasks assigned to the EU institutions "should 'not alter the essential character of the powers conferred on those institutions by the EU and FEU Treaties', (...) EU institutions should not be able to carry out duties consistent with their usual duties when acting within the EU (...) without the usual checks and balances when it comes to obligations under the Charter" (Salomon 2015: 14).

[&]quot;In discharging the roles assigned to them under the Intercreditor Agreement and Loan Facility Agreement of 8 May 2010 and in the establishment and functioning of the EFSF, and the Council (...), acting under Articles 126(9) and 136" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19) TFEU, to impose on Greece deficit reduction measures (Ibid.).

The IMF's Articles do not contain any positive human rights obligations (Darrow 2003: 134). In 2001, Grant B. Taplin, Assistant Director at the IMF's Geneva office, claimed "the Fund, in a strict sense, does not have a mandate to promote human rights" (Capdevila 2001) and that it "is not 'bound by (...) human rights declarations and conventions'" (Ibid.). "Traditionally, the IMF has interpreted its Articles of Agreement as imposing a political prohibition which requires the Fund to reject the human rights implications of its work" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 14), however, this argumentation is week, if "deeply interventionist policy prescriptions can be considered consistent with the political prohibition, whereas taking the impact on the exercise of human rights into account is considered (...) political interference" (Ibid.). Notably, the IMF's policy prescriptions are specific, measurable and monitored on a regulat basis (Ghailani 2016: 26). "In a (...) review of its general guidelines on conditionality as well as the design and effects of IMF-supported programmes during (...) 2002-2011, the IMF's own findings highlight that (...) challenges remained in 'considering macro-social issues'" (Salomon 2015: 9).

human rights, as set forth in the UN Charter's Article 55 (Ibid.). ¹⁸⁶ Similarly, there are no human rights provisions at all in any of the ESM legal documents (Ginsborg 2017: 112), ¹⁸⁷ in the EFSF's Consolidated Articles of Association ¹⁸⁸ or its Framework Agreement, or in the GLF's Loan Facility Agreement ¹⁸⁹ or the Intercreditor Agreement of 2010. Nevertheless, the EFSF Framework Agreement ¹⁹⁰ clearly states that the conditions and rules applying to monitoring compliance must be fully consistent with the TFEU and the acts of the EU law (Koukiadaki 2014: 9). Notably, all three financial assistance mechanisms were created outside the framework of the EU law (Ginsborg 2017: 100) ¹⁹¹ – the GLF governed by English law (EALFA

¹⁸⁶ Notably, according to Articles 57 and 59 of the UN Charter, "the objective of creating specialized agencies or bringing them into a relationship with the United Nations is to achieve the purposes (...) in Article 55 of the UN Charter" (Crespi et al. 2014: 59).

¹⁸⁷ The legal basis for ESM is the Treaty establishing the ESM (Alicidi at al. 2017 6).

The EFSF, an autonomous international organisation (Ginsborg 2017: 105), was established with the Consolidated Articles of Association (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 12), outside the EU legislation (Ginsborg 2017: 100). The latter document states the EFSF, a "joint-stock company incorporated in Luxembourg" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 3), is "governed by the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg" (EFSF 2014: 3). From 1 July 2013, "the EFSF may no longer engage in new financing programmes or enter into new loan facility agreements" (EFSF 2016: 1).

¹⁸⁹ GLF is the loan facility agreement of 8 May 2010 providing stability support to Greece "in an intergovernmental framework via pooled bilateral loans" (ESM 2015: 4). It was the "initial agreement on the Greek Loan Facility" (Colasanti 2016: 18). It states: "this Agreement and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with it shall be governed by and (...) construed in accordance with English law" (EALFA 2010: 44). According to the Intercreditor Agreement, "the Pooled Bilateral Loans will be governed by the provisions of a loan facility agreement (...) and by the terms of this Agreement" (EALFA 2010: 6).

¹⁹⁰ It should be inquired whether, when the EFSF was established by a Eurozone States' agreement, "safeguards were included to ensure that it would only discharge its functions in full compliance with international human rights law" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 9).

¹⁹¹ Financial assistance arrangements were deliberately structured outside the EU, so the EU, its Member States, and the ECB did not breach TFEU provisions that prohibit financial assistance (Crespi et al. 2014: 64).

2010),¹⁹² the EFSF by the law of Luxembourg¹⁹³ (Salomon 2015: 4), and the ESM by public international law (Aerts and Bizarro 2020: 160).¹⁹⁴ Nevertheless, the Court¹⁹⁵ conditioned the transfer of functions with the requirement that the functions performed under the ESM do not go against EU law (Koukiadaki 2014: 17).

Based on another approach, there seems to be some consensus that international organisations vested with an international legal personality¹⁹⁶ are bound to respect the human rights that have acquired "the status of customary international law and/or general principles of law, and may be held responsible for breaches of those standards" (Ginsborg 2017: 111).¹⁹⁷ Nevertheless, the scope of customary human rights norms, particularly in the field of economic, social and cultural rights, remains rather small and controversial (Ibid.).

¹⁹² English law contains no written English constitution (i.e., a single document named the constitution) and "no official codification of English statutes" (Duke Law 2019: 1). Common law system operated by England and Wales combines the passing of legislation with the creation of precedents through case law (Oxford Lib Guides 2021).

¹⁹³ Luxembourg is part of the EU as well as of the Eurozone, and party to the "major instruments of international human rights law adopted at the international and regional levels" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19). However, in its Constitution, "the chapter on fundamental rights is relatively brief and fragmentary, with some widely recognised principles missing; the standards do not go beyond the standards of the ECHR" (Gerkrath 2019: 221). While Luxembourg has successfully participated in the European integration for sixty years, it has not amended its Constitution with explicit references to the EU or EU law (Gerkrath 2019: 235).

¹⁹⁴ Thus, the ESM as a legal entity "escapes EU regulations on transparency and EU accountability mechanisms such as the EU's courts, Parliament, or Ombudsman" (Braun and Hübner 2019: 4). This despite the fact that it is paradoxically still the same 19 Eurozone finance ministers "around the same table" (Ibid.). The Eurozone states have not embraced the EC's suggestion "to include an explicit reference in the amended ESM Treaty to the integration of the ESM into the EU legal framework" (Aerts and Bizarro 2020: 160).

¹⁹⁵ The CJEU (Koukiadaki 2014: 2).

¹⁹⁶ "International legal personality refers to entities endowed with rights and obligations under public international law" (US Legal 2021).

¹⁹⁷ According to the International Law Association's conclusion, "international organisations should comply with basic human rights obligations" (International Law Association 2004: 22).

Arguably, the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) has become integrated in customary international law and, as such, binding to international organisations (Klein and Sands 2009: 463), including EU institutions (UN HRC 2016: 7).¹⁹⁸ They should do everything within their capacity to protect at least the core economic, social and cultural rights (Ginsborg 2017: 111).¹⁹⁹ The UN Guiding Principles on Foreign Debt and Human Rights explicitly state that international financial organisations as well as private corporations have to respect international human rights based on the 'Ruggie principles' (Ibid.).²⁰⁰ According to the UN HR Council, "non-State lenders have (...) to ensure that debt contracts to which they are party or any policies related thereto fully respect human rights" (UN HRC 2011: 13). Moreover, lending institutions should conduct human rights impact assessments (HRIA),²⁰¹ to make sure their activities have the least possible (negative) effect on international human rights' standards (Ginsborg 2017: 114).²⁰² As already mentioned, the Troika and the Eurogroup operate without a legal personality, nevertheless, in line with this approach, the EU institutions (including the Summit), the IMF, GLF, EFSF, and ESM should all respect human rights.

¹⁹⁸ EU institutions do "have fundamental rights obligations under international human rights codifications and customary international law" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 60). In line with the Independent HR expert, EU institutions are "bound to comply with human rights enumerated in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights or which are part of customary international law or reflect general principles of international law" (UN HRC 2016: 7)

¹⁹⁹ This was confirmed in the UN Economic and Social Rights Committee's (CESCR) General Comment 8 (Ginsborg 2017: 111).

²⁰⁰ "In particular, (...) 'a duty to refrain from formulating, adopting, funding and implementing policies and programmes which directly or indirectly contravene the enjoyment of human rights'" (Ginsborg 2017: 111). "UN Special Representative John Ruggie proposed a framework on business & human rights to the UN Human Council in June 2008, resting on three pillars: (...) state duty to protect against human rights abuses by third parties (...) corporate responsibility to respect human rights (...) greater access by victims to effective remedy, both judicial and non-judicial.' The Human Rights Council unanimously approved the Framework in 2008" (BHRRC 2021). The UN Independent Expert on foreign debt and human rights, Juan P. Bohoslavsky emphasised the ESM should respect human rights when responsibilities are delegated to it by states (UN 2015).

²⁰¹ This is warranted under the HR Council's endorsed Guiding Principles on Debt (Ginsborg 2017: 114).

²⁰² Guiding Principle 40 (Ginsborg 2017: 114).

Following the third approach, "international organisations or their decision-making bodies are bound by human rights norms 'because of the legal obligations of their member states'" (Ginsborg 2017: 112). All Eurozone states are "parties to the major instruments of international human rights law adopted at the international and regional levels" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19), including the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR),²⁰³ International Labour Organisation (ILO) treaties, and the European Social Charter (ESC) (Ibid.). According to the UN CESCR,²⁰⁴ states parties to the Covenant, as well as the relevant UN agencies, should "make a particular effort to ensure that [the protection of the most basic economic, social and cultural rights] is, to the maximum extent possible, builtin to programmes and policies designed to promote adjustment" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 14).²⁰⁵ It is strongly presumed that retrogressive measures are not admissible (CESCR 2000).²⁰⁶ "States parties to international and regional human rights instruments must (...) prevent violations by non-State actors" (UN General Assembly 2010: 9) and "should analyse policies and programmes, including those relating to external debt, macroeconomic stability, structural reform and investment, with respect to their impact on poverty and inequality, social development and the enjoyment of human rights (...) and adjust them as appropriate"

²⁰³ States Parties of the ICESCR "have the primary obligation to respect, protect and fulfil the Covenant rights of all persons under their jurisdiction" (UNESC 2011).

²⁰⁴ CESCR in its 1990 General Comment on Article 22 of the ICECSR (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 14).

²⁰⁵ "A State party in which any significant number of individuals is deprived of essential foodstuffs, of essential primary health care, of basic shelter and housing (...) is, prima facie, failing to discharge its obligations under the Covenant" (CESCR 1990).

²⁰⁶ "If any deliberately retrogressive measures are taken, the State party has the burden of proving that they have been introduced after the most careful consideration of all alternatives and (...) duly justified by reference to the totality of the rights provided for in the Covenant in the context of the full use of the State party's maximum available resources" (CESCR 2000) – Article 2 (1) (CESCR 1990). According to CESCR in 2012, "in the case of retrogressive measures, economic policy choices should always veer towards those that least restrict rights" (Ginsborg 2017: 114).

(UN HRC 2011: 12).²⁰⁷ The UN HR Council drew special attention to vulnerable groups (Ibid.). Furthermore, excessive or disproportionate debt servicing taking away financial resources intended "for the realization of human rights should be adjusted or modified (...) to reflect the primacy of human rights" (UN HRC 2011: 16).

"It has become generally recognized in the international, as well as academic community and within the UN" (Skogly 1993: 761) that respecting and observing human rights is also a matter of "state's international obligations 'in the legal sense of the term'" (Ibid.). ²⁰⁸ The International Court of Justice (ICJ) has "confirmed the existence of extraterritorial obligations under human rights treaties" (Joseph 2011: 248). According to the European Court²⁰⁹ (ECtHR), the responsibility of Contracting Parties can be involved because of acts of their authorities – performed within or outside national borders, which cause effects outside their own territory (Skogly 2010: 13). The jurisprudential work of the CESCR too, clearly recognises the important influence of external actors on the exercise of socio-economic rights, which includes the decisions with extraterritorial effect taken under the guidance or with the approval of the influential states and the institutions they direct (Salomon 2015: 19). Notably, the Maastricht

²⁰⁷ The CESCR has confirmed its conviction in the existence of these duties on several occasions (Joseph 2011: 250). All states should take "into account the potentially negative impact on the enjoyment of human rights of external debt servicing and the adoption of related economic reform policies" (UN HRC 2011: 12).

²⁰⁸ Respect and observance of human rights "involves avoiding conduct that would create a foreseeable risk of impairing the enjoyment of human rights by persons living in poverty beyond their borders, and conducting assessments of the extraterritorial impacts of laws, policies and practices" (UN HRC 2012: 22) when cooperating internationally, e.g., providing assistance (Ibid.). "States are required to *respect* ICESCR rights outside their borders, that is, to refrain from harming such rights" (Joseph 2011: 250). "Numerous human rights bodies (...) have confirmed the existence of extraterritorial obligations under human rights treaties" (Joseph 2011: 248).

²⁰⁹ The European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) (Skogly 2010: 13).

Principles²¹⁰ clearly state that extra-territorial obligations and responsibilities apply to the Member States of international organisations (Crespi et al. 2014: 61).²¹¹

The Maastricht Principles on Extra-Territorial Obligations (ETOs) of States in the area of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights "constitute an international expert opinion, restating human rights law on ETOs" (ETOs 2013: 3), clarifying state obligations on the basis of standing international law (Ibid.). They "were issued on 28 September 2011 by 40 international law experts from all regions of the world, including current and former members of international human rights treaty bodies, regional human rights bodies, as well as former and current Special Rapporteurs of the United Nations Human Rights Council" (Ibid.).

²¹¹ E.g., in Principle 15 (Maastricht Principles) (Crespi et al. 2014: 61): "As a member of an international organisation, the State remains responsible for its own conduct in relation to its human rights obligations within its territory and extra-territorially. A State that transfers competences to, or participates in, an international organisation must take all reasonable steps to ensure that the relevant organisation acts consistently with the international human rights obligations of that State" (ETOs 2013: 7-8). The international responsibility of Eurozone States "could be engaged for violations of the socio-economic rights of people in Greece as a result of the failure to regulate non-State actors over which the Euro Area states exercise effective control" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19). Their responsibility for the human rights violations arising as a result of the lending schemes' conditionalities "may be engaged either as a result of breaches of their extraterritorial human rights obligations (...) or as a result of conduct as lenders" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 6).

Legal Responsibility Before European and International Courts

Claims of breaches of human rights can be brought to national courts,²¹² European Courts and committees, as well as international proceedings (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61). At European level, they can be referred to the Ombudsman,²¹³ or an action for annulment can be brought before the ECJ²¹⁴ (Ibid.).²¹⁵ Based on the Treaties, the CJEU has the competence to rule on the validity of legal acts with binding effect adopted by the EU States' governments and the EU institutions²¹⁶ (Koukiadaki 2014: 4). However, when it comes to the latter, only the acts adopted by the ECB, EC, the Council, and the European Council can be challenged (Ibid.).

²¹² Greece has no constitutional court, but by 2013, its ordinary courts generally accepted the austerity measures as "justified by the state of necessity faced by the Greek economy" (Katrougalos 2013). This stance, however, was in sharp contrast "with the decisions by constitutional courts in other countries issued after judicial scrutiny of austerity measures imposed by the International Monetary Fund" (Ibid.).

²¹³ "Under Article 228 TFEU" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61).

²¹⁴ The CJEU is comprised of three courts: the European Court of Justice (ECJ), the General Court, and the European Civil Service Tribunal (Chalmers 2016).

²¹⁵ Sufficient links exist "between the legal values at EU and ECHR levels and the austerity measures at national level" (Koukiadaki 2014: 2) that allow for judicial dialogue between domestic and supranational courts, as well as for employing domestically the supranational legal framework "as an additional legal basis for assessing the lawfulness of the austerity reforms" (Ibid.). "A range of legal grounds for litigation (...) involve the compatibility of the austerity measures with EU competences in the social field, with the EU Treaties' social objectives and with the (...) (EUCFR)" (Ibid.). Apart from the EU institutions, the acts of EU Member States can also be challenged, "as they are required to implement EU legislation" (Koukiadaki 2014: 3).

²¹⁶ Article 263 TFEU provides scope for the Court's judicial review of the legality of acts by the EU institutions (Koukiadaki 2014: 5). Arguably, conditionality tied to the financial assistance programmes for Greece relates to numerous key aspects of national welfare regime (Costamagna 2012: 15), in a manner that appears to notably surpass the limits imposed by the Treaties to the EU's scope of intervention (Crespi et al. 2014: 15).

Council Decisions²¹⁷ and MoU²¹⁸ were the main acts used for the reform implementation in Greece (Koukiadaki 2014: 2). ²¹⁹ Jurisdiction is also conferred on the Court to rule on disputes between the Member States about the interpretation and the application of the GLF, EFSF, and the ESM (Koukiadaki 2014: 4).

Considering that by adopting decisions such as 2010/320/EU of 10 May 2010, the Council was acting under the EU law (De Schutter 2015: 6), Greece was obliged to adopt the measures in the Council Decisions (and the MoU) (Koukiadaki 2014: 15). Furthermore, as Council Decisions set out economic policy guidelines underpinning the financial support to be granted and the loan release (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19), those guidelines should have complied with the EU law (e.g., the CFR) (Ibid.). In line with Articles 136 and 126(9) TFEU, the Council Decisions contain the essential elements of the policy conditionality (Koukiadaki 2014: 14) with legally binding, EU law effects (Koukiadaki 2014: 19), yet as per Article 126 et seq. of the Treaties, the measures that the Council may decide upon under the excessive deficit procedure and include in its decisions "cannot be prescribed specifically, explicitly and without

Decisions are legislative acts when adopted jointly by the EP and the Council under the ordinary legislative procedure, or the EP with the participation of the Council, or the Council with the participation of the EP "under the special legislative procedure. In other cases, decisions are non-legislative acts. They may be adopted, for example, by the European Council, the Council or the Commission" (EUR-Lex 2015). The measures concerning the coordination and surveillance of Greece's budgetary discipline and defining the country's economic policy guidelines were specified in a Council decision, in line with TFEU Articles 126(9) and 136 (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 5).

²¹⁸ "The 'Memoranda' are programmatic guidelines of a political rather than legal character. (...) to be implemented, they require at the international level a treaty between Greece and its lenders (IMF and the States of the Eurozone) and at the domestic level executive legislation" (Katrougalos 2013).

²¹⁹ Neither the 2010 nor the 2012 treaty between Greece and its lenders were "ratified by the parliament, contrary to the explicit provision of article 36, paragraph 2 of the Greek Constitution. Both treaties contained (...) exorbitant clauses regarding national sovereignty" (Katrougalos 2013), and "an explicit and irrevocable waiver of immunity of the Greek State, which, according to the Legal Opinion attached therein, expands also to issues of 'national sovereignty'" (Ibid.). This is far more extreme than the "generally accepted waivers of immunity from execution known in international law" (Ibid.).

²²⁰ Due to its status as an EU Member State (Koukiadaki 2014: 15).

room for deviation, since that competence is not conferred upon the Council by the Treaties" (Ibid.).²²¹ Thus, the powers of the Council conferred by the Treaties were arguably exceeded (Ibid.).²²²

Notably, the measures in the Council Decisions are identical and share the same aims with the MoU, in a copy-paste manner (Ibid.).²²³ To that extent, the content of the MoU becomes "binding on Greece under the excessive deficit procedure and Article 136 TFEU and the

E.g.: Council Decision 2010/320/ EU, adopted by the Council on 10 May 2010 and followed by other similar decisions defining the macroeconomic adjustment measures Greece was required to adopt (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19), is not general "nor does it simply establish quantitative criteria that Greece has to meet (...) to obtain the loans" (Koukiadaki 2014: 19), but rather "produces legal binding effects on the measures introduced through the MoU (giving them also EU law effect)" (Ibid.). Yet based on the EU Treaties, the Council does not have the competence to impose a detailed economic policy programme, but only the right to decide on the general economic conditions (Koukiadaki 2014:

13).

In Case T-541/10 (CJEU), the applicants sought annulment of the decision of the Council of 7 September 2010 amending Decision 2010/320/EU, and of the decision of the Council of 8 June 2010 — both addressed to Greece to reinforce and deepen fiscal surveillance and giving it notice to adopt the deficit reduction measures judged necessary to remedy its excessive deficit (CJEU 2010). They submitted that the powers of the EC "and the Council conferred by the Treaties were exceeded in the adoption of the contested decisions and that those decisions are, (...) contrary to the Treaties" (Ibid.): exceeding the EC and Council's powers "as a measure implementing a bilateral agreement between the 15 Member States of the Euro zone, which decided to grant the bilateral loans, and Greece" (Ibid.); and breaching Article 1 of the First Protocol to the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights by introducing pay and pension reductions (Ibid.). Nevertheless, the Court held that the applicants did not demonstrate they were directly concerned by the challenged acts (Koukiadaki 2014: 6).

²²³ Practically every update of the MoU is accompanied by a "respective amendment of the Council Decisions, so that the two documents are in line" (Koukiadaki 2014: 14). The core components of the policy conditionality in the Council Decisions were based on the joint programmes prepared by the Troika and Greece "and laid down in the MoU" (Ibid.).

general principles of EU law apply" (Koukiadaki 2014: 14).²²⁴ The legal character of the conditionality²²⁵ makes the Memoranda constitute an 'act' within the meaning of Article 263 TFEU, which means they can be challenged in the Court in proceedings under Articles 263 and 267 TFEU (Koukiadaki 2014: 13).²²⁶

On 21 May 2013, Regulation (EU) No. 472/2013²²⁷ of the EP and of the Council was adopted (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11).²²⁸ Since then, the MoU concluded with the Member

²²⁴ The detailed MoUs included specific timetables to which states had to adhere to receive the agreed credit tranches (Fischer- Lescano 2014: V). E.g., the loan releases following the conclusion of MoU1 were to be conditional upon verification that the Borrower's implementation of the economic policy agrees with the adjustment programme or any conditions in the Council decision on the basis of TFEU articles 126(9) and 136, and the MoU (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 19). The fact that measures included in the Memoranda were incorporated in the Council Decisions addressed to Greece means that the Memoranda have become the Council Decision's legal foundation and their content part of the EU legal order (Koukiadaki 2014: 14-15).

²²⁵ Emphasised by the ESM Treaty and the Court (Koukiadaki 2014: 13).

The 2013-2014 country specific recommendations (CSRs) (Clauwaert 2013: 6) did not stipulate "additional recommendations but (...) generally recommended implementing their respective MoU, including the revised supplements. In doing this, the CSRs (...) provide an additional linkage between the MoU and EU legal sources" (Koukiadaki 2014: 15), as the CSRs concerning economic policy and employment under the European Semester are adopted on the basis of TFEU Articles 121 and 148 respectively (Ibid.).

The Independent HR Expert welcomed "that EU regulation 472/2013 now provides that 'budgetary consolidation efforts set out in the macroeconomic adjustment programme shall take into account the need to ensure sufficient means for fundamental policies, such as education and health care' (Article 7 (7) 2)" (UN HRC 2016: 8), but noted that "no explicit references to economic, social and cultural rights are made in the regulation except for the need to respect the right of collective action and bargaining in the design of an adjustment programme (Article 7 (1))" (Ibid.).

²²⁸ The Regulation on the Strengthening of Economic and Budgetary Surveillance of Eurozone States experiencing or threatened with serious difficulties in terms of their financial stability (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11) defines the conditions applying to Eurozone countries put under 'enhanced surveillance' (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 20). It entered into force on 30 May 2013 (EU Monitor 2021).

States have been brought into the scope of the EU legislation 229 (Ibid.) – i.e. MoU3, and even the financial mechanisms established outside EU legislation were given a framework based in EU law (Ibid.) 230 – e.g. the EFSF and ESM. 231 The Regulation also draws into the EU law Council decisions approving macroeconomic adjustment programmes (Ibid.) – e.g. Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2015/1411 of 19 August 2015 approving the macroeconomic adjustment programme of Greece (COE 2015: 12). Thus, the latter can be challenged directly before the EU Courts or indirectly before the national courts on the grounds of its incompatibility with the CFR (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11).

While the Regulation "does not operate retroactively to the negotiation of the 2010 and 2012" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 12) Memoranda, it shows that the CFR should have applied to them (Ibid.) – by highlighting in particular that measures are required to comply with CFR Article 28 (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11). For the 2010 agreement, this is implied in the roles fulfilled by the EC and "the ECB (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 12), "tasked under the Intercreditor Agreement of 8 May 2010, inter alia, to negotiate and supervise the agreement, and by the Council (...), acting under Articles 126(9) and 136" (Ibid.) TFEU, to impose on Greece certain deficit reduction measures judged necessary to correct the excessive deficit (Ibid.). "For the 2012 agreement with the EFSF, this follows from the role assigned" (Ibid.) to the EC and "the ECB, in the Framework Agreement and the Consolidated Articles of Association establishing the Facility" (Ibid.).

²³⁰ Under Article 136 TFEU (the Regulation's legal basis) and the Regulation itself (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11).

[&]quot;With the exception of the repayments of the debt by Greece, the activities of the GLF ended in 2011" (Alcidi et al 2017: 14). Similarly, the EFSF "does not provide any further financial assistance" (ESM 2021), but it does still operate by receiving loan repayments, making interest and principal payments to its bond holders and rolling over its outstanding bonds (Ibid.). Established and operating "outside the EU Treaties, the ESM is not subject to the provisions relating to EU institutions, bodies or agencies" (Dias and Zoppè 2019: 11-12) and is not accountable to the EP (Ibid.). "However, the signatory Member States agreed to submit disputes relating to the interpretation and application of the TESM to the European Court of Justice" (Ibid.). Additionally, the EP may invite the Eurogroup's President "to attend an Economic Dialogue (...), in accordance to Regulation 472/2013, which confers responsibilities to the EP and ECON in overseeing financial assistance granted" (Ibid.).

Additionally, the Regulation includes a requirement that the EC assesses the sustainability of sovereign debt,²³² which could include examining the effects on human rights (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 13).²³³ In 2015, the Summit recognised "serious concerns regarding the sustainability of Greek debt" (ES 2015: 6),²³⁴ but the analysis by the EC and ECB concluded the sustainability "could be achieved through a far-reaching and credible reform programme and additional debt-related measures without nominal haircuts" (COE/European Council 2021). ²³⁵ Some relief measures subsequently announced were dependent on the successful programme completion (COE/European Council 2021) that followed the same austerity-driven strategy.²³⁶

²³² In Article 6 (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 11).

²³³ "Not least the right to work, the right to health, (...) and the right to an adequate standard of living (...), the levels of enjoyment of which are typically affected by fiscal consolidation measures" (De Schutter and Salomon 2015: 13).

[&]quot;Greece's debt-to-GDP reached 176.9% in 2015" (MoU3 R1 2016: 14), compared to 144.9% of its nominal GDP in 2010 (Stanislav Eminescu 2011: 1), while the country's GDP dropped by 26.4% between 2008 and 2015 (ETUI 2017). Nevertheless, the Summit attributed this to the easing of Troikaimposed policies during the year before (ES 2015: 6). It claimed the Eurozone "States have, throughout the last few years, adopted a remarkable set of measures supporting Greece's debt sustainability, which have smoothed Greece's servicing path" (Ibid.). Nevertheless, the Independent HR Expert pointed to the fact that without further debt relief, Greece would remain "over several decades in an economically and politically unhealthy dependence on creditor institutions" (UN 2015).

²³⁵ The debt sustainability analysis for Greece was issued on 10 July 2015 (COE/European Council 2021). ²³⁶ At its 24 May 2016 meeting, the Eurogroup agreed on short-, medium, and long-term measures to achieve Greece's public debt sustainability – some of them to be implemented before the programme's conclusion, and others upon its successful conclusion (COE/European Council 2021). On 5 December 2016, the Eurogroup approved the full round of short-term debt relief measures, including "smoothing Greece's repayment profile within the current weighted average maturity of loans up to 32,5 years (...) reducing interest rate-related risk using EFSF and ESM funding strategy, without incurring additional costs for the former programme countries (...) waiving the step-up interest rate margin for 2017, related to the debt buy-back tranche of the 2nd Greek programme. The boards of directors of the ESM and the EFSF (...) formally adopted the measures on 23 January 2017" (Ibid.).

Notably, neither in 2010 nor in 2012 was there any attempt to evaluate the human rights effects of the macroeconomic adjustment and fiscal consolidation that functioned as the conditions for the loans, despite it being a requirement of international law (TCGPD I 2015). ²³⁷ In 2015, the EC provided a social impact evaluation for the third adjustment programme, but it failed to assess the social impacts generated by the first two adjustment programmes and therefore, to learn from what went wrong (UN HRC 2016: 12). Furthermore, the assessment makes no mention of human rights (Ibid.). ²³⁸

-

"Nor to the rulings by the Greek Council of State, recommendations by the Greek National Commission for Human Rights, or to the comprehensive country study" (UN HRC 2016: 12) on behalf of the EP on the crisis' impact "on fundamental rights in Greece. It does not consider the views of the Council, the European Social Committee monitoring the implementation of the ESC, or UN findings and recommendations (Ibid.). Since 2011, the EC has established guidelines for systematic human rights-or social impact assessment of its own legislative proposals, and developed methodologies for assessing human rights' impact of its external policies, "but failed to undertake so far any meaningful human rights' impact assessments when designing the adjustment programmes" (UN HRC 2016: 8).

²³⁷ In the Council Decisions addressed to Greece with respect to financial assistance programmes, there was no provision in the first two programmes that, in performing its monitoring duties, the EC, "together with the ECB and the IMF, is to 'review the social impact of the agreed measures' and to recommend necessary corrections in order to 'minimise harmful social impacts, particularly on the most vulnerable parts of the society" (Koukiadaki 2014: 10). By the time of the 2012 MoU, the damages were widely known (TCGPD I 2015). Moreover, there were no "guarantees of consultation by persons likely to be affected by the policies and access to information and transparency regarding public access to the results of assessment" (Ibid.), and no "effort to find a more appropriate balance between economic and social objectives" (Koukiadaki 2014: 21). "Greece explained to a 2011 High Level ILO mission that (...), 'it did not have the opportunity in meeting with the Troika, to discuss the impact of social security reforms on the spread of poverty, particularly for persons of small means and the social security benefits to withstand any such trends" (Salomon 2015: 10), or to discuss the effect that taxation-, wages- and employment policies would have on the sustainability of its system of social security (Ibid.). The ILO mission report described this as "an alarming sign of the governments' impotence vis-à-vis the Troika" (Ibid.). Arguably, in their pursued policies, "the Council, EC, ECB and IMF have failed to meet the most basic of requirements to prevent human rights harms" (TCGPD I 2015) (Ibid.).

The TFEU distinguishes between complaints by 'privileged' (Member States and the EU institutions),²³⁹ semi-privileged,²⁴⁰ and 'non-privileged' applicants (individuals, organisations, trade unions etc.)²⁴¹ (Koukiadaki 2014: 5). Non-privileged applicants can only initiate proceedings in the Court²⁴² against acts of the EU institutions, when those acts are addressed to them or are of direct and individual concern to them, and against regulatory acts that concern them directly and do not entail implementing measures (Ibid.). 243

Cases can only be brought to the ECtHR "after domestic remedies have been exhausted" (ECtHR 2014: 7).²⁴⁴ Furthermore, an applicant's allegations must concern one or more of the rights in the ECHR (Ibid.). The ECHR²⁴⁵ distinguishes between an individual application, "lodged by any person, group of individuals, company or NGO having a complaint about a violation of

²³⁹ "It is widely accepted that the Treaty makes it much easier for 'privileged' applicants (...) to challenge the acts of the EU" (Koukiadaki 2014: 5). The EP, "as a privileged plaintiff (...), might bring an action both for disregard of collective and institutional powers in the signature of the MoUs and also for the breaches of human rights" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61). Notably, the time-limit for the ECJ proceedings is two months (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 54). "As 'acts' of the EU institutions, the MoUs are suitable subject-matter for proceedings within the meaning of article 263 TFEU" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61).

²⁴⁰ Court of Auditors, the ECB, and the Committee of the Regions (Koukiadaki 2014: 6)

²⁴¹ "Any natural or legal person" (Koukiadaki 2014: 5). So far, the Court has been very strict in its interpretation of the possibility for non-privileged applicants to bring a complaint (Ibid.).

²⁴² The Court of Justice of the EU (Koukiadaki 2014: 2) i.e., CJEU

²⁴³ Legally binding acts of EU institutions are "not susceptible to judicial challenges from parties that (...) cannot persuasively demonstrate that they are directly and individually concerned" (Koukiadaki 2014: 5). The conditions under which non-privileged applicants can complain to the Court directly are specified in Article 263(4) TFEU (Ibid.).

²⁴⁴ "Individuals complaining of violations of their rights must first have taken their case through the courts of the country concerned" (ECtHR 2014: 7). "Applications must also be lodged with the Court within six months following the last judicial decision in the case" (Ibid.).

²⁴⁵ I.e., the Convention. "The Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, better known as the 'European Convention on Human Rights', was opened for signature in Rome on 4 November 1950; it entered into force on 3 September 1953" (ECtHR 2014: 3).

their rights,²⁴⁶ and inter-State applications brought by one State against another" (ECtHR 2014: 6). Notably, "applications can only be lodged against one or more State Parties to the Convention" (Ibid.).²⁴⁷ Similarly, in the European Committee of Social Rights (ECSR), complaints can only be brought against State Parties to the ESC about their alleged failures to give adequate effect to it (COE III 2021).²⁴⁸ On the other hand, the European Ombudsman conducts inquiries into cases of maladministration by the EU institutions, agencies, bodies and offices (Marzocchi 2020). Complaints can be brough to it by EU citizens or any natural or legal person residing or having their office registered in an EU Member State (Ibid.).

In the ICJ, only States²⁴⁹ may apply to and appear in contentious cases (ICJ 2021), and according to Article 34 of the ICJ Statute, "states cannot bring international organizations before the IcJ" (Uriarte 2014: 323).²⁵⁰ However, issues concerning the international organisations' human rights obligations, and the compatibility of austerity measures with

²⁴⁶ Notably, "the applicants must be, personally and directly, a victim of a violation of the Convention, and must have suffered a significant disadvantage" (ECtHR 2014: 7). "Proceedings cannot (yet) be brought directly against the EU in the ECtHR and the European Economic and Social Committee" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61), but can be instituted against the States implementing the Memoranda and "against the States that, for instance, are failing to fulfil their human rights obligations in the ESM" (Ibid.).

²⁴⁷ "States remain responsible for all acts and omissions of their organs regardless of whether the act or omission was a consequence of domestic law or of the necessity to comply with EC obligations" (Uriarte 2014: 347). The ECtHR has made clear the transfer of powers to an international organisation is compatible with the ECHR, on condition "that fundamental rights receive an 'equivalent level of protection' within the organization" (Ibid.). Through its jurisprudence, the ECtHR found that the EU law provided equivalent protection (Uriarte 2014: 349).

²⁴⁸ ²⁴⁸ The ECSR (15 independent experts elected by the Council of Europe's Committee of Ministers) supervises the implementation of the ESC by States Parties through the collective complaints procedure and the reporting procedure. (I)NGOs can contribute to both of these procedures (COE III 2021).

²⁴⁹ In particular, "States Members of the UN and other States which have become parties to the Statute of the Court or which have accepted its jurisdiction under certain conditions" (ICJ 2021).

²⁵⁰ Meaning the latter "has no direct competence to hear such disputes" (Uriarte 2014: 323).

human rights can be referred to the ICJ through a legal opinion procedure (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61). On the international level, the breaches of the law can also be brought to the ILO and before the UN committees, but the primary obstacle to effective legal enforcement²⁵¹ when it comes to the measures by the EU institutions is the fact that in terms of the relevant codifications (e.g., ILO Conventions, UN Covenants), the EU has only signed the UN Disability Convention (Ibid.).²⁵²

_

²⁵¹ Also in the Council (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61).

²⁵² "Apart from the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities – direct action cannot be taken against the EU" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 61). It is however "possible to take action against the States implementing the MoUs (before the UN Social Committee (...)) and also against the States (...) failing to fulfil their protection obligations in the IOs" (Ibid.). The IMF is officially accountable only to its 190 member governments (IMF I 2021). Similarly, in the ESM, the Ministers of Finance, composing its Board of Governors, are accountable to their national parliaments (Dias and Zoppè 2019: 12).

Human Rights Impact of Austerity in Greece: Analysis

Between 2010 and 2017, the economic crisis and the austerity policies have resulted in 26.4 % decline in GDP (ETUI 2017) in Greece. The country's debt escalated from 144.9% of its nominal GDP in 2010 (Stanislav Eminescu 2011: 1) to 187.4% in June 2020 (CEIC 2021),²⁵³ even though the primary purpose of austerity was to reduce it. Between 2014 and 2016, growth rates remained close to 0% (UN HRC 2016: 9). Notably, excessive austerity measures strongly exacerbated the economic crisis (UN HRC 2016: 19).

The Right to Work

In the Council Decisions and the memoranda, it was made clear that the Troika's financial assistance to Greece was conditional upon key reforms of the country's labour law (Koukiadaki 2014: 12).²⁵⁴ The right to work is "a fundamental part of the UDHR"²⁵⁵ (EU Reporter 2015). UNCESCR²⁵⁶ General Comment 18 defines it as a "fundamental right, essential for the

²⁵³ Moreover, both austerity policies directed at public expenditure cuts and hasty debt reduction, "and structural reforms have been problematic in terms of Eurozone's macroeconomic performance" (Schmidt 2015: 15), resulting in a long period of near economic stagnation, with some states submerged in a depression for years (Stiglitz 2016), and low growth in even its most successful countries, with deflation becoming a serious risk (Schmidt 2015: 15). Based on the youth unemployment statistics in 2016, if Europe was to continue on the same track, it might be doomed to low growth and a decrease in living standards for decades to come (Stiglitz 2016).

²⁵⁴ Thus, the legal status of the Memoranda and of Council Decisions becomes the main question (Koukiadaki 2014: 13).

Article 23 UDHR: "Everyone has the right to work, to free choice of employment, to just and favourable conditions of work and to protection against unemployment. (...) Everyone, without any discrimination, has the right to equal pay for equal work. (...) Everyone who works has the right to just and favourable remuneration ensuring for himself and his family an existence worthy of human dignity, and supplemented, if necessary, by other means of social protection. (...) Everyone has the right to form and to join trade unions for the protection of his interests" (UDHR 1948).

²⁵⁶ Ratified by all Eurozone states (Crespi et al. 2014: 63).

realization of other human rights" (CESCR 2006: 2). ²⁵⁷ It is included in the ESC²⁵⁸ and recognised in the CFR (Crespi et al. 16),²⁵⁹ the provisions of which are "primarily addressed to the EU institutions and (...) to the national authorities only when they are implementing EU law" (EC 2018: 2). ²⁶⁰ There are also eight ILO conventions "'fundamental' to the protection of the right to work" (Ibid.). ²⁶¹ Notably, before the crisis, the Greek legal framework was mostly in line with international human rights provisions on the right to work (Housos 2015: 443).

[&]quot;The general overriding obligation of States Parties to the ICESCR is to progressively achieve the full realization of the right to work" (Housos 2015: 437) – prioritising for this purpose all available resources "even during periods of financial crisis (...) and not take retrogressive steps" (Ibid). The right to work and specific work-related rights in the UDHR and the CESCR apply to all people working in the state, even those without the permission for work (Housos 2015: 436).

²⁵⁸ Ratified by all Eurozone states (COE 2021).

The CFR is binding in all Eurozone states (EP 2019). It became legally binding in the EU on 1 December 2009, when the Lisbon Treaty came into force (EC 2018: 2). It also protects the rights and principles enshrined in many ILO conventions (ILO 2012: 8). "Some are protected by non-discrimination legislation covering employment, equal opportunities for men and women, health and safety at work and the working conditions of seafarers" (Ibid.).

²⁶⁰ Although the ECHR, ratified by all Eurozone states (COE I 2021), does not explicitly protect the right to work, some of its aspects are protected in the ECtHR case law (O'Connell 2012: 176). For instance, Article 8 can be used to protect the right to search for employment, Articles 6 and 8 can be the basis to dispute unfair dismissal, while article 8 should also "be recognized as protecting the negative aspects of the right to work" (Ibid.). "Other ECHR articles prohibit discrimination" (Ibid.), and there is also scope for developing positive obligations regarding the right to work (Ibid.).

During the drafting process of the ICESR, "it was understood that the details of the right to work should be left to the specialized agencies such as the ILO" (Crespi et al. 2014: 16). Notably, ILO conventions are crucial to understanding the right to work (Ibid.). Among "the eight core labour standards conventions are: conventions no. 87 and no. 98 on freedom of association and collective bargaining, (...) and no. 111 on non-discrimination in employment" (ILO 2012: 8). Since 2007, all EU states have ratified these eight core labour standards (Ibid.). Most EU states "have ratified the main social governance conventions" (Ibid.), e.g., on employment policy and tripartite consultation (Ibid.). Since 2009, all EU states have also ratified the priority convention on labour inspection (Ibid.).

In its bailout programmes for Greece, the Troika chose an approach resembling SAPs, of budgetary austerity, and labour market deregulation and liberalisation (Schmidt 2015: 16), despite the known negative effects of SAPs on poverty and the right to work. The major Troika-designed and demanded labour market reforms were directed towards wage reduction, more flexibility in hiring and firing, and looser workers' protection (Ibid.), the first place (evidence from 1964 to 2001, and 1983 to 2007) and despite the average share of total labour cost in total manufacturing costs (in 2007) being only 15.2% (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 25). Furthermore, regarding the measures from the first loan agreement, no consultation with the social partners took place (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 143), the first place despite Article 152 TFEU demanding the EU recognise and promote the role of social partners and facilitate dialogue between them (Koukiadaki 2014: 19).

In MoU1, measures were required by the Troika and adopted by the Greek government, to cut the state wage bill (seasonal bonuses and allowances)²⁶⁶ (MoU1 R3 2011: 45). Notably, the

²⁶² Between 2011 and 2013 in Greece, over 100 legal provisions encompassing a series of laws, were legislated for the purpose of far-reaching structural adjustment reforms in the labour market (Lanara-Tzotze 2013: 5).

²⁶³ This despite the fact that it was predictable that while wage reduction would increase profits temporarily, it would also lead to a strong decline in domestic demand, i.e., accelerating deflation (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 25).

²⁶⁴ The political philosophy behind this is that all shocks in the economy have to be absorbed by the labour market, while "the prices of intermediate products (mostly imported), interest rates, rents, costs of public utilities and taxes" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 41) are inflexible (Ibid.).

²⁶⁵ There was no social dialogue when the first financial assistance programme to Greece was being negotiated and concluded (Koukiadaki 2014: 19). Arguably, this can be contributed to "the increasing pressure of the Troika, especially the IMF, for immediate reforms without consultation with the social partners" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 143).

²⁶⁶ In 2010, this measure was legislated and implemented (MoU1 R3 2011: 45): the Government legislated "10% cut in allowances, the complete freeze in remuneration (...), additional 2% cut in allowances and the cuts in the Easter, summer and Christmas bonuses" (MoU1 2010: 16) of civil servants (MoU1 2010: 9). The Troika welcomed it (Ibid.). In May 2010, further cuts were announced

Troika also demanded that the Government propose and Parliament adopt "legislation to reform the wage bargaining system in the private sector" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 43), which should reduce pay rates for overtime work and boost flexibility in the management of working time,²⁶⁷ allow "local territorial pacts to set wage growth below sectoral agreements²⁶⁸ and introduce variable pay to link wages to productivity performance at the firm level"

through full abolition of seasonal bonuses (MoU1 2010: 16), i.e., the 13th and 14th salaries paid to civil servants and public enterpise workers (Leventi and Matsaganis 2013: 5). The same year, the fall in nominal remunerations in the public wage bill amounted to 14¼%, in comparison to 2009 – considering the allowances were previously taxed at a lower tax rate, which was changed with their inclusion in the normal income bracket (Ibid.).

²⁶⁷ Law 3986/2011 granted 'associations of persons' the right to negotiate working time arrangements (Article 42(69) and enacted "the provision of compensatory time-off instead of pecuniary payment for overtime" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150). The period for calculating working time was extended from 4 to 6 months (Ibid.). Part of the increase in unpaid overtime hours since 2008 can be attributed to the flexible time arrangements consolidated in Law 3986/11 (Dedoussopulos et al. 2013: 60). Law 4024/2011 granted non-trade union representatives the right to conclude collective agreements at company level, as long as they have the support of at minimum 60% of the workforce (Schulten 2015: 2). In this way, firm-level agreements prevailed over occupational and sector agreements (Ibid.). With Law 3896/11, overtime premiums were reduced from 30% to 20% for excess working time (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 55). The same law also reduced overtime premiums from 75% to 40% "for the first 120 annual hours of overtime work" (Ibid.), and from 100% to 60% for any additional hours (Ibid). The minimum daily rest period was reduced with Article IA 14 of 4093/2012, and the employer's obligation to justify recourse to overtime was abolished (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150).

²⁶⁸ "Article 2(7) of Law 3845/2010 stipulated that the terms of occupational and enterprise agreements could derogate in pejus from the terms of sectoral agreements and even the national general collective agreement; (...) sectoral agreements could derogate from the national collective agreement" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 151). Law 3899/2010 introduced an institutional reform that allowed companies and workers to agree on wages below the rates set by sectoral or occupational agreements (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 57). Law 4024/2011 suspended the so-called favourability clause (MoU2 2012: 37), which under Greek Law 1876/1990 determined that "in the case of a conflict of the terms between multiple collective labor agreements that may apply for a specific employment contract, the terms that shall prevail are the ones most favorable to the employee" (Housos 2015: 441).

(Ibid.),²⁶⁹ amend Law 1876/1990 so that both parties can resort to arbitration in case of a disagreement with the mediator's proposal,²⁷⁰ and after discussion with social partners, adopt legislation introducing sub-minima wages for vulnerable groups such as the young and long-term unemployed,²⁷¹ and implementing measures to guarantee that minimum wages stay fixed in nominal terms for three years (Ibid.).²⁷² Furthermore, the Government was obliged to

With Law 3845/2010, the Greek government legislated a sub-minimum minimum wage: the new provisions were targeting entry-level workers and apprentices, younger than 25 (Kakoulidou et al. 2018: 11-12). For the unemployed persons aged under 24, "a minimum rate was introduced at 80% of the full rate (...), while the social security contributions were paid by the public Manpower Employment Organization (OAED), and the maximum duration of such contracts was set at 12 months (Law 3845/2010)" (Ibid.). For entry-level workers aged below 25, a minimum rate was introduced at 84% of the full rate and provision for an automatic admission of the participating companies "to the OAED's Programme regarding the subsidy of the employer's social security contributions (Law 3863/2010)" (Ibid.); and with Law 3863/2010, a minimum rate on apprenticeships (up to one year), for 15–18-year-olds, was introduced at 70% of the full rate (Ibid.). The programme lasted from October 2010 to October 2014 (Ibid.).

²⁷² Law 3845/2010 contained a provision keeping the full minimum rate (€751, paid in 14 monthly instalments over the course of 12 months) fixed in nominal terms for three years (Kakoulidou et al. 2018: 12). The effects of this 3-year wage freeze "spilled over into the laws governing negotiations on the 2010–2012 national collective agreement" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 151). While the

²⁶⁹ Public sector remuneration system was to be reformed in a way to reflect productivity and tasks, whereby the Government was to ensure there would be no increase in the wage bill (MoU1 R2 2010: 91).

²⁷⁰ Based on "the problem of 'asymmetry' (...) identified by the Troika" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 153), the previously existing "unilateral right of trade unions to have recourse to arbitration where they had accepted a proposal from the mediator, (...) rejected by the employer" (Ibid.), was abolished (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 157). With Law 3899/2010 amending Law 1876/1990 and redefining the role of Greece's Mediation and Arbitration Service (OMED), "recourse to arbitration could now take place either through agreement of the parties or unilaterally" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 154). Furthermore, "the exercise of the right to strike was to be suspended for a 10-day period, starting from the day (...) either party resorted to arbitration" (Ibid.), and arbitration became "limited to determining the basic wage and/or the basic salary" (Ibid.) while previously, the arbitrator was authorised to regulate any aspect of the collective agreement (Ibid.).

prolong the probationary period for new jobs to one year,²⁷³ cut the overall level of severance payments,²⁷⁴ increase the minimum threshold for the activation of collective redundance rules,²⁷⁵ and support wider use of temporary contracts and part-time work (Ibid.).²⁷⁶

Notably, Article 153(5) TFEU prohibits any EU intervention intended to harmonise issues on wages and collective bargaining (Koukiadaki 2014: 18).²⁷⁷ The Troika provisions affecting the

Organisation for Mediation and Arbitration (OMED) provided for wage increases for 2010 and the first semester of 2011, Article 51 of Law 3871/2010 provided those arbitration awards would have no legal effect (Ibid.).

²⁷³ As a measure for a review, the probationary period of employment contracts without a time limit was increased from two months to one year and in this way, "a new form of fixed-term employment contract of one year's duration" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 149) was introduced to the Greek labour market, with Article 17(5) of Law 3899/2010 (Ibid.).

²⁷⁴ In MoU2, the Government committed to, as one of the actions prior to disbursement, legislate the reduction of the notification period to 4 months (MoU2 R1 2012: 177). "Under Article 75(2) of Law 3863/2010, the notification period for individual dismissals was reduced" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 148) and consequently, the compensation for dismissal cut up to 50% (Ibid). Article 75(3) Law 4093/2012 set a maximum amount of compensation at 12 months' wages (for dismissals without notice), and set the maximum period for dismissal notice at four months (Ibid.).

²⁷⁵ With the new amendments introduced to collective redundancies, the thresholds for the application of the legislation were reduced: "Collective dismissals now take place when they affect, within (...) one month" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 148), at minimum six employees in businesses or undertakings with between 20 and 150 employees, or 5% "of the workforce and up to 30 employees in businesses or undertakings with over 150 employees" (Ibid.).

The regulation of fixed-term work was amended to include "extending the duration of successive fixed-term employment contracts, allowing for successive renewals and expanding the scope of objective reasons for using successive fixed-term contracts" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150). Laws 3896/10 and 3899/10 extended the legal duration of fixed-term contracts from two to three years (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 54). "Law 3899/2010 extended the period of short-time work on the basis of a unilateral decision by the employer from six months, as stipulated in Law 3846/2010, to nine months per year" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 149).

²⁷⁷ Article 153 TFEU: "The provisions of this Article shall not apply to pay, the right of association, the right to strike or the right to impose lock-outs" (TFEU 2012: 114). "The EU can harmonize national law

Greek bargaining system were also intrusive to the Greek national system of labour law (Koukiadaki 2014: 12): the new body of permanent legislation based on the conditionality unilaterally loosened the previous standards and protections (Lanara-Tzotze 2013: 6).²⁷⁸ The measures were also deliberately retrogressive.²⁷⁹ Furthermore, they were arguably in opposition to TFEU's Article 151, according to which the EU and its states should "have as their objectives (...) improved living and working conditions, (...) dialogue between management and labour, (...) lasting high employment and the combating of exclusion" (TFEU 2012: 114), and should pay attention to the ESC and the 1989 Community Charter of the Fundamental Social Rights of Workers²⁸⁰ (Ibid.). It can be claimed that the measures negatively affected the

in relation to working environment and working conditions, social security and social protection of workers, and representation and defence of workers' and employers' collective interests" (Koukiadaki 2014: 18), but only if the aims pursued cannot be achieved through the coordination of national policies (Ibid.). The Troika has argued that frontloaded action on wage floor adjustment and a revision of collective bargaining was justified due to the downward rigidities in the systems of wage setting (MoU2 2012: 38).

Until 2011-2013, the national institutional framework's function was to configure universal protective minimum conditions of work via free collective negotiations and binding collective agreements (Lanara-Tzotze 2013: 6). "Supplementing the Greek Constitution, Greek Law 1876/1990 (...) outlines four separate collective employment agreement types" (Housos 2015: 441): national, sectoral, occupational, and firm agreements (Ibid.). The Greek Constitution also contained a favourability clause (MoU2 2012: 37, Koukiadaki 2014: 29). Moreover, the Constitution's Article 22 establishes the worker's right to supplement labor laws with collective labor agreements, and grants the Greek government the authority to legally determine the general working conditions, while Article 23 "establishes trade union freedom to negotiate the terms and conditions of their employment agreements" (Housos 2015: 441). The National General Collective Agreement determined the minimum set of work standards that apply to all workers in the private sector (Ibid.).

²⁷⁹ This is generally prohibited according to CESCR, unless it can be proved other alternatives had been considered, and that the measures are justified in the context of ICESCR and the country's maximum available resources (CESCR 2000).

²⁸⁰ The Community Charter, "adopted on 9 December 1989 by a declaration of all Member States, with the exception of the United Kingdom, established the major principles on which the European labour law model is based" (Eurofound 2011). The fundamental social rights declared in it are further developed in the CFR (Ibid.).

right to collective bargaining in CFR Article 28,²⁸¹ ESC Article 6,²⁸² and ILO Convention 98 Article 4.²⁸³

Moreover, measures concerning the employment of new entrants to the labour market aged under 25 are arguably not compatible with Article 9 TFEU, according to which the EU shall, in its policies and activities, take into account requirements related to the fight against social exclusion (Craig 2013: xvi). They can also be seen as contravening TFEU's Article 151 (improved

²⁸¹ Article 28 CFR: "Workers and employers, of their respective organisations, have (...) the right to negotiate and conclude collective agreements at the appropriate levels and, in cases of conflicts of interest, to take collective action to defend their interests, including strike action" (CFR 2012: 401). This article, when read together with Article 52(3) EUCFR, provides a foundation "for interpreting the right in line with the (...) jurisprudence of the ECtHR that recognises that the right to freedom of association under Article 11 of the ECHR implies the right to collective bargaining" (Koukiadaki 2014: 29).

²⁸² ESC Article 6 states that the contracting parties are obliged to: "promote joint consultation between workers and employers; (...) where necessary and appropriate, machinery for voluntary negotiations between employers or employers' organisations and workers' organisations, with a view to the regulation of terms and conditions of employment by means of collective agreements; (...) the establishment and use of appropriate machinery for conciliation and voluntary arbitration for the settlement of labour disputes; and recognise (...) the right of workers and employers to collective action in cases of conflicts of interest, including the right to strike, subject to obligations that might arise out of collective agreements previously entered into" (ESC 1961: 4). According to ESC: "All workers and employers have the right to bargain collectively" (ESC 1961: 1).

²⁸³ ILO convention 98 Article 4 requires measures "to encourage and promote the full development and utilisation of machinery for voluntary negotiation between employers or employers' organisations and workers' organisations, with a view to the regulation of terms and conditions of employment by means of collective agreements" (ILO 1949). The High Level Mission stressed "that associations of persons are not trade unions, nor are they regulated by any of the guarantees necessary for their independence" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 153), and expressed deep concern that concluding 'collective agreements' in such conditions would negatively affect "collective bargaining and the capacity of the trade union movement to respond to the concerns of its members (...), existing employers' organisations, and (...) any firm basis on which social dialogue may take place in the country in the future" (Ibid.).

living and working conditions, combating exclusion), TEU Article 3, based on which the EU shall contribute to the "eradication of poverty and the protection of human rights" (TEU 2012: 17), Article 4(1) ESC²⁸⁴ (Koukiadaki 2014: 27), which recognises "the right of workers to a remuneration such as will give them and their families a decent standard of living" (ESC 1961: 3), ILO Convention 111 (discrimination in employment) and 138 (minimum age for admission to employment) (Koukiadaki 2014: 28), ICESCR Article 2 (discrimination against the disadvantaged) and 7 (fair wages, equal remuneration for equal work), ²⁸⁵ and ECHR Protocol Article 1 (the right to property). They arguably go against the principles of necessity and proportionality (Koukiadaki 2014: 27). Furthermore, there has been no proof the measures have been appropriate for decreasing youth unemployment (Pervou 2016: 131, 135).

By the end of Q3 2011, Greece was obliged to present measures to reduce public employment on top of the rule of 1 recruitment for every 5 retirements in the public sector (MoU1 R2 2010:

²⁸⁴ According to the ECSR, measures concerning the employment of new entrants to the labour market under the age of 25 violate Art. 4(1) of the 1961 ESC (Koukiadaki 2014: 27). (As well as the Revised ESC of 1996, Art. 4(1) (RESC 1996).) The ESC Committee also maintains that the minimum standard of wages should in no case be lower than 60% "of the national average wage, or a wage agreed upon by collective bargaining" (Housos 2015: 438).

²⁸⁵ ICESCR Article 7 assures the right of everyone to "fair wages and equal remuneration for work of equal value without distinction" (ICESCR 1966: 2). Similarly, ICESCR Article 2 obliges State Parties, as minimum core obligation, to abstain from any measures discriminating against disadvantaged groups (Housos 2015: 438): "The States Parties to the present Covenant undertake to guarantee that the rights enunciated in the present Covenant will be exercised without discrimination of any kind as to race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status" (ICESCR 1966: 2).

²⁸⁶ The wage reductions for young workers can be seen as contravening ECHR Protocol Article 1 – the right to property as providing personal autonomy and guaranteeing basic subsistence (Pervou 2016: 131, 135): "Every natural or legal person is entitled to the peaceful enjoyment of his possessions. No one shall be deprived of his possessions except in the public interest and subject to the conditions provided for by law and by the general principles of international law" (ECHR 2020: 6).

²⁸⁷ They apply to workers aged under 25, irrespective of their level of education or family circumstances (Koukiadaki 2014: 27).

108),²⁸⁸ yet according to TFEU Article 9, EU policies "'shall take into account requirements linked to the promotion of a high level of employment" (TFEU 2012: 53). Similarly, TFEU Article 151 requires "promotion of employment, (...), the development of human resources with a view to lasting high employment" (TFEU 2012: 114), while according to ESC Art 1(1), the Contracting Parties undertake, "as one of their primary aims and responsibilities the achievement and maintenance of as high and stable a level of employment as possible, with a view to the attainment of full employment" (ESC 1961: 2). Strikingly, during the negotiation and implementation of MoU1, in several discussions with the Greek government, employment was never raised as a principal objective of the policies implemented in response to the economic crisis (Crespi et al. 2014: 20).²⁸⁹

In February 2012, to secure its second bailout (Crespi et al. 2014: 11) and to reach the fiscal targets and deficit reduction (MoU1 R4 2011: 80),²⁹⁰ the Greek state committed to cut 150, 000 state jobs by 2015 and to freeze public sector hiring (Crespi et al. 2014: 11), which goes directly

-

²⁸⁸ In 2010, the Government legislated reductions in temporary public employment (MoU1 2010: 16). MoU1 announced further reduction in public sector's short-term contracts in 2011 (MoU1 R2 2010: 13). While the steady trend of increasing level of employment from year 1983 was reversed in 2008 (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 16), this was accelerated even further with the implementation of MoU1 (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 32).

²⁸⁹ In September 2011, "Greek Government officials interviewed by the ILO mission indicated that '(...) employment objectives constituted at best an indirect outcome of the policies under implementation and were not taken into account when discussing the general framing of macroeconomic policies with the Troika'" (Crespi et al. 2014: 20). Employment was not considered a necessary target of the recovery (Ibid.). "The rapid and massive cuts in public employment" (Crespi et al. 2014: 19) were not implemented based on adequate assessment, but rather under pressure for speedy compliance with the Memoranda's demands and introduced exclusively for budgetary reasons. (Ibid.). They did not consider negative consequences on the labour market (Ibid.). The ILO mission noted that "international economic and financial policies seem to be largely unaware' of the various authorities' (...) commitment to promote full, productive and freely chosen employment" (Crespi et al. 2014: 21).

²⁹⁰ And in disregard of the agreement reached "between and with private sector employers' and employees' representatives" (MoU2 2012: 3).

against the just mentioned ESC Article 1, and TFEU Articles 9 and 151.²⁹¹ As part of the Midterm Fiscal Strategy Framework (MTFS) 2012-2015 (Koukiadaki 2014: 29), a central conditionality under the first Troika programme (Monokroussos 2011: 1), Greece legally adopted the labour reserve measure (Koukiadaki 2014: 29).²⁹² Arguably, the latter contravenes Council Directive 2000/78/EC, which prohibits discriminatory treatment of older employees, as well as Council Directive 98/59/EC,²⁹³ to the extent it applies to employees of organisations that are abolished, have merge or ceased to operate (Ibid.). Furthermore, according to CFR Article 30, "every worker has the right to protection against unjustified dismissal" (CFR 2012: 401). Arguably, the labour reserve measure is also in opposition to the goals of achieving a high level of employment in TFEU Article 9 and in ESC Art. 1(1), and encroaches on the right to property (Article 1 P1 ECHR) (Pervou 2016: 136-137).

After the implemented austerity-focused reforms from the first programme,²⁹⁴ the Troika admitted that by the time of MoU2, economic activity in Greece was continuing to deteriorate,

-

²⁹¹ Cuts were introduced to doctors as well as nursing staff, despite the fact that the massive shortage of nurses was already having negative consequences on the country (Crespi et al. 2014: 23).

Law 3986/2011 (Koukiadaki 2014: 29). While it first only applied to employees in state-owned enterprises, later Law 4024/2011 expanded its scope to public sector employees (Ibid.). "Successive MoU stipulated (...): 'Before end-2011, about 15 000 staff currently employed by various government entities are transferred to the labour reserve, while about 15 000 will be placed in pre-retirement" (Ibid.). They would both be paid 60% "of their basic wage (excluding overtime and other extra payments) for not more than 12 months, after which they will be dismissed. This period (...) may be extended up to 24 months for staff close to retirement. Payments to staff while in the labour reserve are considered part of their severance payments" (Ibid.). Staff in the labour reserve that was transferred to other government entities, and "staff transferred to the Government from (...) stateowned enterprises or other entities under restructuring are considered as new recruitments" (Ibid.).

²⁹³ Council Directive 98/59/EC of 20 July 1998 on the Approximation of the laws of the Member States Relating to Collective Redundancies (Council 1998: 16)

²⁹⁴ Notably, in 2012, in its First Review of the second programme to Greece, the EC implicitly admitted that austerity measures were unconstitutional, "stating that 'important budgetary measures are likely

unemployment was increasing sharply, especially among the low-skilled and youth,²⁹⁵ and major external imbalances persisted (MoU2 2012: 37-38). For the Troika, however, this was "a clear indication that further labour market reforms are necessary—to allow wages and hours to adjust faster" (MoU2 2012: 38).²⁹⁶ The authorities and the mission staff agreed on a package of short-term actions, which should contribute to labour costs' reduction in the business sector by 15% over the course of the programme (Ibid.), and to sustain this reduction (MoU2 R4 2014: 228).

MoU2 did contain a provision about the requirement of consultation with social partners,²⁹⁷ but the Troika disregarded their agreement (Ibid.), arguably in contravention to Article 152 TFEU (Koukiadaki 2014: 19).²⁹⁸ In the second programme of economic adjustment, the reforms

to be challenged in courts, which could lead to the need to fill a fiscal gap emerging as a consequence'" (Katrougalos 2013).

²⁹⁵ For which the Troika blamed the rigidities in wage-setting (MoU2 2012: 38).

²⁹⁶ This despite the February 2012 agreement of the social partners sent in a letter to both Greek political and EU institutional actors about preserving the 13th and 14th "salary and the minimum wage levels, as stipulated by the national general collective labour agreement, and the maintenance of the after-effect of collective agreements" (Koukiadaki 2014: 11). This agreement was not accepted by the Troika, which led to further amendments to labour law stipulated in the 2012 MoU and legislated subsequently (Ibid.).

²⁹⁷ Months after having already rejected the agreement of the social partners, i.e., in December 2012, the Troika stated in MoU2 that reforms in labour legislation were to be "implemented in consultation of social partners as a rule, and in respect of EU Directives and Core Labour Standards" (MoU2 R1 2012: 222).

The EC claimed that the agreement reached between the representatives of social partners in late 2011 and early 2012 "was not commensurate with the needs of the Greek economy" (MoU2 2012: 38). Furthermore, the first two financial assistance agreements and their accompanying MoU did not allow scope for the involvement of parliaments at EU and national levels (Koukiadaki 2014: 34). Until 2013, the EP was completely marginalised "from the preparatory phase of negotiation, to the development of the mandates and the formulation of specific measures" (TCGPD I 2015). Moreover, during the negotiation and signing of lending agreements, there was a complete absence of transparency, thus breaching the procedure foreseen by the Greek Constitution (Ibid.). The scientific Commission of the

again focused on deregulating and liberalising the labour market (Schmidt 2015: 16). The Troika praised the following reforms legislated in 2012, arguing they would "give a big push to the re-negotiation of collective agreements (...): Collective agreements can only be concluded for a maximum duration of 3 years" (MoU2 2012: 40), their after-effect reduced from 6 to 3 months (Schulten 2015: 2), while "until a new collective agreement or new individual contracts are agreed – total remuneration is curtailed, as a number of allowances paid by firms are no longer applicable" ²⁹⁹ (MoU2 2012: 40). Furthermore, recourse to arbitration to settle negotiation disputes is allowed only if both, employee and employer representatives agree³⁰⁰ (Ibid.).

As a measure prior to the disbursement, clauses in the law and in collective agreements providing for automatic wage increases dependent on time were suspended,³⁰¹ and the minimum wages established by the national general collective agreement reduced by 22% compared to January 2012 for youth below 25, and by 32% for others (MoU2 2012: 147). The minimum wage was to stay frozen at those levels until the end of the programme, with "no

-

Hellenic Parliament stated that "all phases of the adjustment programme-drafting were (...) lacking in transparency and democratic oversight" (Ibid.).

²⁹⁹ Based on Act 6 of 28 February 2012 of the Ministerial Council, the expired collective agreements will remain in force for a maximum three months (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 55). "If a new agreement is not reached, after this period remuneration will revert back to the basic wage, as stipulated in the expired collective agreement, plus specific allowances until replaced by those in a new collective agreement or in new or amended individual contracts" (Ibid.). Furthermore, the Government issued a ministerial decision allowing individual labour agreements "in the maritime sector when the collective agreement has expired" (MoU2 R3 2013: 121).

³⁰⁰ Special trade union rights concerning arbitration procedures were abolished in 2012 (Schulten 2015:

^{2).} That year, arbitration became restricted exclusively to determination of the basic wage/salary (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 154). However, in 2014 (Decision 2307/2014), the Council of State declared the prerequisite for an agreement between the two sides unconstitutional (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 158).

³⁰¹ By prohibiting salary increases by collective agreements in the Greek public sector (Koukiadaki 2014: 29), Law No. 4024 of 2011 began a radical legal restructuring (Schulten 2015: 2).

other allowances" (MoU2 2012: 120).³⁰² By end-March 2013, the Government had to ensure that collective agreements on remuneration would be binding only to signatories of the agreements (MoU2 R1 2012: 147).³⁰³ By July 2013, it was to adopt "a law defining the decision-making mechanism for the statutory minimum wage" (MoU2 R3 2013: 170) for collective as

³⁰² The statutory minimum wage and maturity allowances were to be "set equal to the levels agreed at program approval in March 2012" (MoU2 R1 2012: 147). In a new provision that abolished the previous one from the 2010 MoU (Koukiadaki 2014: 27), "Act 4046/2012 in conjunction with Board of Ministers' Act 6/2012 stipulated that from February 2, 2012 onward, the minimum monthly and daily wage set by the EGSSE in force would be decreased by 22%" (Koukiadaki 2014: 29) for all workers older than 25 (Koukiadaki 2014: 27) and by 32% for those under 25 (Koukiadaki 2014: 29). The EC praised this reduction of the wage floors in the National General Collective Agreement, arguing "the reduction in the minimum wage creates additional room for downward wage adjustment to be decided by employers and employees in each firm or sector" (EC 2012: 38). However, the reduction of the minimum wage by 22%, as introduced by Law 4046/2012, would only affect the total manufacturing cost by 3.5-5%, while market prices would most likely not be affected (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 25). "Law 4093/2012 (...) provides that a process for fixing statutory minimum wages and salaries for workers employed under private law would be introduced by an Act of the Cabinet by 1 April 2013" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 156), and establishes "minimum salaries and wages, substantially at the same level as Article 1 of Act of Cabinet 6/28.2.2012" (Ibid.). With the reform of the minimum wage framework, the base wage and the maturity allowances connected to the National General Collective Labour Agreement start by being set in a statutory way without surpassing their level over the course of the programme, with no other statutory minimum allowances expected by 2013 (MoU2 R1 2012: 222). Law 4093/2012 wiped out "any traces of labour law in Greece" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 66).

With Law No.4024, companies were given the possibility to deviate "downwards from industry-wide collective agreements within the framework of company agreements" (Schulten 2015: 2), albeit not lower than the national minimum wage (Ibid.). This law also brought a change to the extension of collective agreements, meaning the general national collective agreement became reduced exclusively to companies with membership in the employers' organisation (Ibid.). Collective agreements can still set higher wages, and allowances of different types (MoU2 R1 2012: 147), however, these would only bind the signatories of the agreements (Ibid). The government also committed to "take additional corrective measures to facilitate collective bargaining and ensure wage flexibility" (MoU2 2012: 3).

well as individual contracts (MoU2 R1 2012: 45)³⁰⁴ that was to rule after the conclusion of the Second Programme, once the freezes in place end (MoU2 R3 2013: 170).

The latter was a major setback in terms of the right to collective bargaining – CFR Article 28, ESC Article 6, and ILO convention 98 Article 4 (encouraging and promoting voluntary negotiation between employers and workers through collective agreements). Moreover, the measure is retrogressive and arguably undermines TFEU Article 153(5) (the EU not in the position to harmonise on wages and collective bargaining). Arguably, the other just mentioned measures demanded in the field of collective agreements, arbitration and minimum wage are retrogressive too. They can be seen as encroaching on TFEU's Article 153(5) and Article 151 (improved working conditions). Additionally, the new minimum wage decrease can be seen as contravening TFEU's Article 9 (duty to fight against social exclusion), TEU Article 3 (combating social exclusion and discrimination, contributing to the eradication of poverty), ICESCR's Articles 2 (discrimination against disadvantaged) and 7 (equal remuneration for work of equal value, right to a living wage), ILO's Convention 111 (discrimination in employment), and Article 4(1) of ESC 1961 and 1966 (the right to a fair remuneration allowing for a decent standard of living). ³⁰⁵ Moreover, it is arguably neither necessary nor proportional, as factors such as the people's family situation or education level are not considered.

Additional fiscal measures for 2012 and MTFS 2013-16 included "rationalisations in wage bill" (MoU2 R1 2012: 250) in 2013 and 2014 (Ibid.). ³⁰⁶ As a prior action, the public sector wage bill

2

³⁰⁴ As a prior action, Greece had to "put in place a minimum wage mechanism adopted by parliament following a proposal by the government ((...) made after consultation with social partners and other stakeholders and independent experts)" (MoU2 R1 2012: 147).

Moreover, it can be seen as encroaching on the right to property (Article 1 P1 ECHR) in the sense of providing personal autonomy and basic subsistence (Pervou 2016: 135, 131). The ECtHR "has pointed out several times that the Convention was designed to maintain and promote the ideals and values of a democratic society" (ECtHR 1998: 19). Arguably, the realisation of democracy is only attainable through the effective protection of property (Pervou 2016: 114), while property functions as "a prerequisite for the enjoyment of other human rights" (Pervou 2016: 131).

³⁰⁶ Through, among other things, "elimination of seasonal bonuses of employees at the state and local governments, and at legal entities of public and private law, (...) suspension throughout 2016 of fiscal

needed to be reduced by 2014 (e.g., through adjusted wage grids for special wage regimes, eliminated seasonal bonuses, suspended payment of performance bonuses, and reduced workforce)³⁰⁷ – this was said to be essential to the credibility of the adjustment package (MoU2 R1 2012: 157). The imposed "reductions of salaries not only of civil servants or of staff employed in public sector under private law but also of private employees" (Katrougalos 2013) were arguably retrogressive, have encroached on the collective agreements in force,³⁰⁸ and violated ESC Article 6 (Ibid.) and CFR Article 28. ³⁰⁹ Additionally, these drastic cuts were introduced without no adequate and reasonable assessments (Housos 2015: 443). ³¹⁰

As a prior condition for disbursement, the Government adopted "legislation that adjusts the statutory minimum wage for long-term unemployed" (MoU2 R4 2014: 77),³¹¹ effectively reducing it (MoU2 R4 2014: 6).³¹² This measure can be seen as both retrogressive and

and performance bonuses for public sector employees" (MoU2 R1 2012: 250). From 1 January 2013, Greece was to cut new lump-sum benefits covering the period from 2010 on, by 23% on average for different categories of the eligible public employees (MoU2 R1 2012: 181). In January 2013, flat-rate vacation allowances were eliminated (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21).

³⁰⁷ In December 2012, the Troika stated the target of downsizing the public sector by 150 000 employees by 2015 would be achived by applying "the attrition rule (1 new hire against 5-10 retirees, depending on the different levels of government) and the (...) more extensive use of the mobility and exit scheme" (MoU2 R1 2012: 24).

³⁰⁸ Thus violating collective autonomy (Article 22, paragraph 2 of the Greek Constitution) (Katrougalos 2013).

³⁰⁹ It could also be claimed they violated ILO Convention 151 Article 8, according to which "the settlement of disputes arising in connection with the determination of terms and conditions of employment shall be sought, as may be appropriate to national conditions, through negotiation between the parties or through independent and impartial machinery, (...) established in such a manner as to ensure the confidence of the parties involved" (ILO 1978).

³¹⁰ Several rulings of the Council of State "declared that wage cuts imposed in 2012 on uniformed officials and certain other professions were unconstitutional and entitled the concerned professions to claim a wage refund for the years preceding the 2017 reform of these professions" (MoU3 R4 2018: 7).

³¹¹ I.e., unemployed for more than 1 year (MoU2 R4 2014: 77).

³¹² This measure entered into effect in April 2014 (MoU2 R4 2014: 6).

discriminatory,³¹³ as well as contravening the workers' right to property as a guarantee of welfare (Pervou 2016: 120), to a living wage (Article 4(1) of ESC 1961 and 1966), TFEU's Articles 151 (improved living and working conditions) and 9 (fight against social exclusion), and TEU's Article 3 (combating social exclusion and discrimination, eradication of poverty). It is arguably neither necessary nor proportional.

Also as a prior action for a review, the Greek government passed legislation to cut other non-wage labour costs (MoU2 R1 2012: 148): reducing the maximum dismissal notification period to 4 months; capping the statutory severance payment at 12 months (MoU2 R1 2012: 223);³¹⁴ eliminating the obligations of ex-ante work schedules' submissions to Labour Inspectorate (MoU2 R1 2012: 224) and the requirement of the latter's approval of: "overtime work, itinerary books of trucks and buses, the work book of daily employment of construction workers, and split of annual leave" (Ibid.);³¹⁵ making it possible to, within the overall 40-hour weekly working time limit (MoU2 R1 2012: 148), on a contractual basis, apply the general rules on the number of maximum workdays to sectors not at the time covered by the general rules, establish the minimum daily rest at 11 hours, and permit the consecutive minimum two-week leave requirement in seasonal sectors to be taken at any point during the year (MoU2 R1 2012:

³¹³ ICESCR's Article 7 and Article 2, ILO's Convention 111

Thus, the dismissal costs were lowered, "with grandfathering for existing workers, subject to a cap" (MoU2 R1 2012: 148). "If the cap has already been surpassed on the date of the reform, the amount accrued will be grandfathered in case of future dismissal any time thereafter, subject to a cap of EURO 2000 per month for the number of months exceeding 12. Occupations for which statutory severance costs are in excess of the rule just described, the compensation for severance will be aligned with the latter" (MoU2 R1 2012: 223).

Administration was reduced (MoU2 R1 2012: 148). While before, employers were obliged to justify recourse to overtime (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150), with the adoption of Law 4093/2012 in November 2014, the prior notification of overtime work became optional (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 44), but this type of overtime work may not exceed 2 hours daily and 120 hours annually (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150). The Government committed to streamline the reporting by employers and employees by September 2013, to lower compliance costs (MoU2 R2 2013: 134). The Ministry of Labour was to "issue a ministerial decree to reduce administrative burdens" (MoU2 R1 2012: 177).

223).³¹⁶ Moreover, the Government committed to, by end-July 2015, better linking punishments to the severity of labour law violations, and focusing "detection on more severe cases" (MoU2 R2 2013: 84). Arguably, these measures can be seen as retrogressive and contravening TFEU's Article 151 (improved working conditions).

By 2013, labour law was the area with the most destructive effects of the Memoranda, practically doing away with all collective agreements in the foreseeable future (Katrougalos 2013). The imposed structural reforms seriously undermined the position of trade unions and social policy institutions, leading to an almost total commodification of labour (Salomon 2015: 5). Bargaining structures and processes suffered serious damage,³¹⁷ while labour relations were simply substituted with managerial control (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 3).³¹⁸ Between

³¹⁶ This effectively abolished the five-day week (Dedossopoulos et al. 2013: 44).

³¹⁷ The ILO Committee on Freedom of Association found Greek austerity measures directed at labour "'important and significant interventions in the voluntary nature of collective bargaining and in the principle of inviolability of freely concluded collective agreements" (ILO 2018), eroding workers' most fundamental labour rights, seriously undermining the position of trade unions, endangering social cohesion and peace (Crespi et al. 2014: 35). The ILO High Level mission to Greece expressed deep concern regarding "the legislative interventions on freedom of association and collective bargaining" (Fischer-Lescano 2014: 25). The ILO argued these interventions raise questions regarding "the need to ensure the independence of the social partners, the autonomy of the bargaining parties, the proportionality of the measure imposed in relation to their objective, the protection of the most vulnerable groups and (...) the possibility of review of the measures after a specific period of time" (Ibid.).

In 2012, trade unions complained that following the laws enacting structural changes in the labour market to increase its flexibility, "'employers and their organisations (...) intensified pressure during collective negotiations with a view to arrive at wages below the hitherto binding minimum standards of wages set by the national general collective agreements, which were already low'" (Crespi et al. 2014: 35). Nevertheless, the Troika argued that "the perceptible downward pressure on wages reflects a long-overdue reaction to high unemployment, which in turn resulted from rigid wages" (MoU2 R1 2012: 4). Arguably, the explanatory linkages between the interventions on wage policies and collective bargaining and the EU project have not been presented and justified in the Council and EC documents in an adequate way (Koukiadaki 2014: 19), neither were they "accompanied by any procedural guarantees for the effective establishment and operation of bargaining" (Koukiadaki 2014: 30).

2008 and 2013, the indicator of the level of strictness of employment protection in Greece was reduced by 15%, 5 times the average reduction in OECD countries (Crespi et al. 2014: 35).³¹⁹

In MoU2, one of the focal points of labour market reforms promoted by the Troika was "facilitating temporary work" (MoU2 R4 2014: 47). To sustain a nominal unit labour cost reduction in the economy by 15% (MoU2 R4 2014: 228) within 3 years (MoU2 2012: 3), as demanded by the Troika, the government announced in 2014 it would substantially broaden "the types of work, positions and contracts for which hiring through temporary work agencies is possible; reducing restrictions on hiring via temporary work agencies following redundancies for economic reasons" (MoU2 R4 2014: 229). Notably, the important reforms of Greek labour market institutions and systems of wage bargaining taking place in 2010-2014 had already considerably increased labour flexibility (MoU3 2015: 21). Based on reports, the substitution of fixed-term job contracts paid at full rate by part-time, rotation and other flexible forms of employment paid at lower rate, substantially reduced wages (ILO 2011: 60). Between 2010 and 2015, the reduction in average real earnings per employee in Greece was

Notably, this indicator in the 2013 Greece (2.41) was already much lower than in several EU countries supporting austerity measures for Greece, e.g., "France (2.82), the Netherlands (2.94) and Germany (2.98)" (Crespi et al. 2014: 35), whereby it should be noted that a minimum of security is essential for social coherence (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 29-30).

The Government eliminated "the restrictions that temporary work agencies can provide their services only for 'transitory, extraordinary, or seasonal' positions; reduced restrictions on hiring via temporary work agencies following redundancies for economic reasons (from 6 to 3 months for individual redundancies, and from 12 to 6 months for collective dismissals) (...) removed the restriction for the use of temporary work agencies in large public work contracts; reduced the list of hazardous positions where provision of employees" (MoU2 R4 2014: 164) by temporary work agencies is not allowed (Ibid.). "Law 4093/2012 partly amended the rules regulating temporary agency" (Kokkinou and Koukiadaki 2016: 150).

³²¹ The proportion of part-time employees involuntarily working on a part-time basis grew "from 26% in 2008 to 44% in 2012" (Crespi et al. 2014: 34), compared to the OECD 2012 average of 17.8% (Ibid.). The sharp increase in the transformation of full-time contracts of employment into rotation contracts was unilateral, i.e., by the employer (ILO 2011: 60).

20.1% (Sakellaropoluos 2019: 108).³²² By 2015, a growing number of employees in Greece were living below 60% of the median disposable income as a consequence of the wage cuts and the taxation policies (Housos 2015: 434). Furthermore, in part due to "the flexibility of the time arrangements consolidated in Law 3986/2011" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 60), in 2008-2013, unpaid overtime hours increased (Ibid.).³²³ The measure promoting hiring through temporary agencies can be seen as retrogressive and contravening TFEU's Article 151 (improved working conditions), as well as ESC Art 1(1) (as high and stable a level of employment as possible).

Notably, the labour market cuts fuelled a sharp rise in unemployment (Crespi et al. 2014: 19). Between 2007 and 2013, the number of job seekers increased over threefold (Crespi et al. 2014: 34). For the first time in the post-war Greece, the number of economically inactive people surpassed the economically active population (Ibid.). ³²⁴ After the 2012 MoU, unemployment increased far beyond the simple rule-of-thumb predictions, resulting in an average rate of 24.3% for the year, whereby long-term unemployment rose rapidly, reaching 65.3% in Q4 2012 (MoU2 R2 2013: 10). ³²⁵ Unemployment touched unprecedented level of 28% in September 2013 (Crespi et al. 2014: 19) ³²⁶ and was still at 26% in December 2014, Eurozone's highest (Eurostat March 2015: 1). The same year, the Troika made further calls to eliminate the right of the public authorities to prohibit collective dismissals (Kokkinou and

Meanwhile, the EU average was a 2% increase (Sakellaropoluos 2019: 108). Between 2009 and 2013, the average wage in Greece also dropped by over 20% (Eur 22,230 compared to Eur 17,310) (Clark 2020). By 2013, private sector wages dropped at least 15% (TCGPD II 2015).

³²³ It was already clear in 2013 "that some manufacturing sectors are reducing personnel while increasing overtime work" (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 60). In 7 out of 23 industrial sectors, 100% of the overtimes hours were unpaid (Ibid.).

³²⁴ The absolute numbers of both part-time and fixed-term jobs declined between 2008 and 2012 (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 32).

³²⁵ "A fundamental break in the Greek historical relationship between changes in unemployment and output" (MoU2 R2 2013: 11).

³²⁶ Even in an optimistic scenario that the economy would regain its pre-crisis rate of job creation of 60 000 jobs per year, it would have taken 14.5 years to reach again the employment level of 2009 (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 31).

Koukiadaki 2016: 148).³²⁷ Between 2009 and 2015, the percentage of employees in the core public sector fell by 25.9% (MoU3 R1 2016: 12). In 2014, the Troika argued that the comprehensive range of labour market reforms implemented over recent years was "delivering clear results" (MoU2 R4 2014: 47) – labour costs "falling steeply on the back of augmented wage flexibility" (Ibid.).³²⁸

As a precondition for financial assistance from the ESM, the Euro Summit demanded the government "consult and agree with the Institutions on all draft legislation in relevant areas" (ES 2015: 5).³²⁹ As a minimum requirement to start the negotiations, the Summit stipulated

Consequently, the Government removed the previously held discretion of the Minister of Labour or the Prefect in cases when the parties to a collective dismissal did not agree on the dismissal plans (MoU2 R4 2014: 48), thus simplifying the decisions on collective dismissals (Ibid.). However, taking into consideration the 2016 ECJ Judgment in Case C-201/15, where the ECJ accepted that Greek legislation can restrict a company's power to impose collective dismissals, albeit only under strictly defined conditions (Economist 2016), "the Greek authorities agreed to replace the existing framework of administrative approval of collective dismissals by the public authorities with a notification procedure of maximum three-months (...) which does not involve ex-ante approval. (...) It was also agreed that a change in the thresholds that define dismissals as collective would not be required" (MoU3 R2 2017: 17).

In 2013, hiring became more dynamic, despite contracting economic activity (MoU2 R4 2014: 47). After 2010, there was a steep decline in wage levels, resulting in a notable lowering of the unit labour cost index, which in 2016 was visibly below the EU28 average (Ioannou et al. 2019: 5). Unit labour costs declined in the economy as a whole, as well as in manufacturing (Ibid.). In 2016, the latter became the second lowest among the EE28 states (Ibid.). In 2014, the EP noted that the approach strongly focused on liberalisation as a solution to structural employment problems "underestimates 'the importance of maintaining domestic demand, investment and credit support to the real economy" (Crespi et al. 2014: 21). Nevertheless, that same year, the Government announced it would continue to build upon the type of reforms already introduced to sustain the demanded reduction in nominal unit labour costs by 15% (MoU2 R4 2014: 228). In 2015, Varoufakis described the 2015 Greek economy as "a broken labour market in the midst of a debt-deflationary cycle" (MoU3 YV 2015: 37).

This clearly indicates the notably subordinate position of Greece vis-à-vis the institutions in the negotiations. In MoU3, Greece even committed to "monitor fiscal risks, including court rulings, and (...) take offsetting measures as needed to meet the fiscal targets" (MoU3 2015: 7). According to

that Greece undertake³³⁰ further modernisation of collective bargaining, industrial action and collective redundancies "along the timetable and the approach agreed with the Institutions" (ES 2015: 3).³³¹ The negotiations with social partners were not yet concluded when the authorities, based on the recommendations of independent experts, passed legislation that streamlined and consolidated the existing norms on trade union leave rights (MoU3 R2 2017: 18). The minimum number of votes required for the first-level trade unions to declare a strike was increased from one third to a half of trade union members ³³² (MoU3 R3 2018: 19). It was also decided the collective bargaining framework in place at the time, including the suspension of the 'favourability principle' and of the Minister of Labour's discretion to extend sectoral collective agreements to the entire sector, would remain in effect until the programme's conclusion (MoU3 R2 2017: 17). ³³³

These measures can be seen as retrogressive and encroaching on the national system of collective bargaining. Furthermore, in response to the Euro Summit 12 July 2015 statement, which "demanded a return to the austerity legislation of 4046/2012³³⁴ by 15 September 2015" (Kennedy 2018: 22), the government committed, as a prior action, to reverse the legislation

Varoufakis, Greek sovereignty was being "forfeited wholesale" (MoU3 YV 2015: 1): its Parliament's sovereignty rescinded while Greece remains insolvent (MoU3 YV 2015: 4).

³³⁰ By 22 July 2015 (ES 2015: 3).

³³¹ Whereby the labour market policies were not allowed to "return to past policy settings which are not compatible with the goals of promoting sustainable and inclusive growth" (ES 2015: 5). Moreover, it was required that the Greek government "formally commit to strengthening their proposals in a number of areas identified by the Institutions, with a satisfactory clear timetable for legislation and implementation" (ES 2015: 3).

³³² Those "current on their trade union membership fees" (MoU3 R3 2018: 19).

³³³ The existing laws were also going to be codified into a Labour Law Code (MoU3 R2 2017: 18).

³³⁴ "Law 4046/2012, implemented by the quasi-technocratic caretaker government" (Kennedy 2018: 26), froze collective agreements (Ibid.).

of the after-effect of agreements adopted in Article 72 of 4331/2015 of 2 July 2015 (MoU3 2015: 21). 335

In MoU3, the government committed "to consult and agree" (MoU3 2015: 1) with the Troika on all actions relevant for the achievement of the MoU objectives (Ibid.).³³⁶ By October 2015, as a key deliverable, the authorities were to set³³⁷ "ceilings for the wage bill and the level of public employment consistent with (...) the fiscal targets and ensuring a declining path of the wage bill relative to GDP during (...) 2016-2019" (MoU3 2015: 30)³³⁸ – prioritising the arguably unsustainable fiscal targets³³⁹ pushed for by the Troika, over employment and wages. In 2016,

³³⁵ On 2 July 2015, the Syriza government legislated Law 4331/2015, "which repealed the amendments of 4046/2012, effectively restoring the provisions of 1876/1990" (Kennedy 2018: 22) and extending "the validity of expired collective agreements or arbitration awards by six months" (ECSR 2017: 34).

³³⁶ MoU3 announces that its "success will require the sustained implementation of agreed policies over many years" (MoU3 2015: 5). "Greece shall discuss each year with the Institutions the preparation of the draft budget during the month of September, including the macroeconomic assumptions on which it is based as well as the main fiscal measures envisaged" (MoU3 SUP 2016:12).

³³⁷ Within the new MTFS (MoU3 YV 2015: 51).

³³⁸ As a key deliverable, the authorities committed to, by October 2015, "reform the unified wage grid, (...) setting the key parameters in a fiscally neutral manner and consistent with the agreed wage bill targets and with comprehensive application across the public sector, including decompressing the wage distribution across the wage spectrum" (MoU3 2015: 30), "in connection with the skill, performance, responsibility and position" (Ibid.). This can be seen as cutting the state's lowest wages further (Ibid.), "the only logical conclusion of the combination of wage 'decompression' and fiscal neutrality" (MoU3 YV 2015: 51). "The reform of the unified wage grid (...) was approved in 2015 and implemented" (MoU3 R2 2017: 22). "The wage grid reform simplifies and rationalises the pay system for more than 400,000 civil servants, with a 20% decompression in the wage scale, a streamlining of allowances" (MoU3 R1 2016: 12).

The Greek authorities committed to reach a primary surplus of 3.5 % of GDP over the medium-term (Angerer et al. 2018: 7), purely to service foreign debt (Varoufakis 2016). This was a concession made in May 2015 by the former Prime Minister Tsipras, but deemed "economically (...) disastrous" (Parker 2015) by Varoufakis, who maintained that no economy in Greece's situation can sustainably produce such surplus (Ibid.). Notably, while the creditors (Varoufakis 2016) had been pushing for an eventual primary-surplus target of 4.5% of GDP" (Parker 2015), the Greek authorities committed to follow the

the same was announced for MTFS 2017-20 (MoU3 SUP 2016: 37),³⁴⁰ and as a prior action to meet the fiscal targets, the Government was to "freeze promotion and wage drift for 2017-2018 wage for the special wage grids" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 4), as was already the case for the unified wage grid, while keeping the attrition rule, albeit gradually eased³⁴¹ (Ibid.).

fiscal path targeting primary surplus of "0.5, 1.75 and 3.5 percent of GDP in 2016, 2017 and 2018 respectively" (Angerer et al. 2018: 8). "Under the ESM programme, primary surplus target is defined as the primary balance, excluding one-off costs of bank recapitalisations, the revenues under the Securities Markets Programme and the Agreement on Net Financial Assets, as well as part of the privatisation proceeds" (Angerer et al. 2018: 4). Varoufakis consistently argued the Greek debt was unsustainable, whereby the commitment to a 3.5% primary surplus was going to have a negative impact on potential investment, signalling higher taxation (Parker 2015). Noting that growth rates are not exogenous and independent of the medium-term primary surplus targets, Varoufakis stressed the targets were crushing the remnants of the Greek economy (MOU3 YV 2015: 6). Notably, in the 2010 financial assistance programme, the primary surplus target was 6% of GDP, and 4.5% in the 2012 programme, resulting in the vicious cycle of fiscal adjustment/GDP contraction, and leading to higher uncertainty regarding Greek membership in the Eurozone, thus further undermining economic and social developments in the country (Darvas and Hüttl 2016). Greece's income strongly exceeded its expenditure on everything except its repayments (Parker 2015). By 2015, these bailout arrangements predominantly shaped by Germany, turning unmanageable private debt into an unpayable institutional debt" (Ibid.), were criticised widely, uniting Paul Krugman and IMF analysts (Ibid.). It was not possible for Greece to service its debt without seriously jeopardising its ability to fulfill its basic human rights duties (TCGPD III 2015). "The June 2017 Eurogroup welcomed Greece's commitment to maintain a primary surplus of 3.5% of GDP until 2022 and a fiscal path consistent with the European fiscal framework thereafter" (Angerer et al. 2018: 14). After 2022, the primary fiscal surplus was to start decreasing 0.5% annually, flattening out at 2.2% of GDP in 2025 (MoU3 R4 2018: 41).

The MTFS 2017-20 was going to "establish ceilings for the wage bill and the level of public employment consistent with achieving the fiscal targets and ensuring a declining path of the wage bill relative to GDP during the period" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 37). The authorities adopted the 2018 MTFS "as a prior action for the fourth review of the ESM programme" (MoU3 R4 2018: 8).

³⁴¹ From "1:5 in 2016 to 1:4 in 2017 and 1:3 in 2018" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 4). The European institutions further projected "an attrition rule of 1:1 in 2019 and beyond and contained growth in the average public wage, limiting the overall growth of the public sector wage bill" (MoU3 R4 2018: 7).

Additionally, as a key deliverable,³⁴² the authorities were to finalise the first phase of the specialised wage grids' rationalisation (MoU3 R1 2016: 25), including reducing their number, and reforming them in line with the methodology applied to the unified wage grid, with effect in 2017 (MoU3 SUP 2016: 37).³⁴³ Arguably, these measures are retrogressive, negatively affect the right to collective bargaining in ILO convention 98 Article 4, the goal of as high as possible level of employment (TFEU Article 151, Art. 1(1) ESC 1961), and encroach on TFEU Article 153(5) (EU's powers of harmonising on national issues).

The austerity measures have caused a disproportionately negative impact on the most vulnerable and marginalised social groups in the labour market (Housos 2015: 428), i.e., the young, disabled, long-term unemployed, women, and immigrants (Crespi et al. 2014: 57).³⁴⁴ Partly, the reason for this are specific policies such as the deconstruction of worker's collective rights and rights in work (Ibid., Crespi et al. 2014: 19). Unemployment "exacerbated pre-existing inequalities, with vulnerable categories paying the highest toll for a reduced access to work and worsening working conditions" (FIDH 2014). ³⁴⁵ The imposed measures have been unequal and have favoured discrimination against workers (Koukiadaki 2014: 21). Between 2009 and 2013, youth unemployment in Greece "increased by 126.8% (from 25.7% to 58.3%), (...) well above the Eurozone average increase of (...) 18.8% (from 20.2% to 24%)" (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 3), and in May 2013 was at 62.9% (Eurostat 2013: 3), still at "50.1 % in January 2015" (Kraatz 2015: 2) and 33.1% in Q2 2019 (Eurostat 2019: 2), all this time the

-

³⁴² For June 2016 (MoU3 R1 2016: 25).

³⁴³ The reform reducing the number of specialised grids from 20 to 8, and simplifying and consolidating of a wide range of allowances covered almost a third of the total number of public employees (MoU3 R2 2017: 22).

³⁴⁴ "Austerity (...) increased inequality" (FIDH 2014). These groups were also disproportionally affected in a negative way by the huge number of closures of small and medium-sized businesses (Housos 2015: 444), and have faced bigger obstacles to accessing employment (Crespi et al. 2014: 25).

³⁴⁵ In its 2014 report, FIDH/HLHR found that the Greek government "failed to ensure the availability dimension of the right to work" (Housos 2015: 444).

highest in the Eurozone (Ibid.).³⁴⁶ By 2014, unemployment was "the leading cause of youth suicides in the Eurozone periphery" (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 9).

Notably, ICESCR Article 2³⁴⁷ prohibits "discrimination in access to and maintenance of employment" (Housos 2015: 440), expanding to "cases of indirect discrimination through the implementation of seemingly neutral policies or measures, which, however, have a de facto higher negative impact on women" (Ibid.) or other underprivileged groups.³⁴⁸ While up until 2008 the unemployment gap between women and men was improving (Crespi et al. 2014: 26),³⁴⁹ after that, austerity measures have had a disproportionally negative effect on female workers, who have faced a notable decline in their access to work (Housos 2015: 428), due to their prevalence in the public sector and informal jobs (Housos 2015: 435). Gender-based exclusions increased (Housos 2015: 444).³⁵⁰ Successive wage reductions and tax increases have resulted in overly-flexible, low-paid jobs, in which women and the young are the predominant work force (TCGPD II 2015). Notably, CEDAW³⁵¹ Article 11 demands States

³⁴⁶ It was at 49.8% in September 2014 (Eurostat 2015: 2) and at 44.2% in December 2016 (Eurostat 2016: 2). In terms of employment, unemployment, long-term unemployment, risk of poverty, and NEET youth (not in education, employment, or training), by 2015, young people in Greece were also affected more adversely than in other "programme countries, namely Ireland, Portugal, Cyprus and Spain (Kraatz 2015: 1).

³⁴⁷ ICESCR Article 2 prohibits every discrimmination in the exercise of rights (ICESCR 1966 2).

³⁴⁸ Based on ICESCR General Comment No.16, the existence of the intention to discriminate behind the measures effectively causing discrimination is "irrelevant in determining indirect discrimination" (Peng 2019: 324-325).

³⁴⁹ Between 1983 and 2008, the share of female employment in Greece was increasing (Dedoussopoulos et al. 2013: 17).

³⁵⁰ In 2013, 31.4% of women were unemployed compared to 24.5% unemployed men (Crespi et al. 2014: 26). The EP recognised gender impacts occasioned by measures taken as a response to the crisis (Ibid.).

³⁵¹ The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women

Parties "take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in the field of employment" (CEDAW 1979).³⁵²

The right to work has been among the most adversely affected fundamental rights since the crisis started (Housos 2015: 433). Via the Memoranda,³⁵³ the international institutions and organisations reinforced the attack of capital against labour (Toussaint 2017) and stripped back labour protections (Crespi et al. 2014: 4).³⁵⁴ Between 2010 and 2017, employment rate dropped from 61.5 % to 50.8 %, unemployment jumped from 7.8 % to 25 %, average wage fell by 20%, while precarious and poorly paid employment increased (ETUI 2017). In March 2018, unemployment in Greece was still at 20.1 %, significantly above the euro average of 8.6% (MoU3 R4 2018: 4) and much higher than right before MoU1 (Moutos 2015: 17).³⁵⁵ While consecutive wage cuts and tax increases have led to an exceptionally high number of redundancies, deterioration of labour standards, higher employment insecurity and pervasive

³⁵² In its review of Greece, the UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (UN CEDAW) pointed to "the seriousness of the situation and lack of any gender-sensitive approach to the current crisis policy within the State party" (CEDAW 2013: 11). It also recommended "all important policymakers in Greece" (Ibid.), including them the EU institutions (Ibid.), "and the IMF (...) fully evaluate the impact on women of the many measures taken during the economic and financial crisis" (Ibid.).

³⁵³ The extent and nature of all reforms in the labour market "have closely followed the provisions in the original and revised MoU" (Koukiadaki 2014: 10).

³⁵⁴ Even though the Greek government failed to take the necessary steps to adequately evaluate the human rights implications of austerity, as well as "the appropriate legislative, administrative, judicial, budgetary, and promotional measures towards the full realization of the right to work" (Housos 2015: 443), the Institutions were the ones setting strict conditions for loans in terms of policies, very specific targets and deadlines, and were strictly monitoring the process. For instance, employment policy reform laws were adopted rapidly to comply with the Troika's specific demands (Ibid.).

³⁵⁵ 11.9% in Q1 2010 (Moutos 2015: 17).

precariousness (TCGPD II 2015), the Memoranda's imposition of a drastic cut of personnel also worsened the structural problems in the Greek administration (Katrougalos 2013).³⁵⁶

The Right to Social Security

-

³⁵⁶ Apart from severely undermining the right to work, the Memoranda-imposed labour market reforms have caused a severe breakdown of institutions in Greece (TCGPD II 2015). The new legislation abolished the most indispensable public agencies (Katrougalos 2013).

The right to social security is guaranteed in the Greek Constitution,³⁵⁷ ESC,³⁵⁸ ICESCR,³⁵⁹ UDHR,³⁶⁰ CEDAW,³⁶¹ and CRC³⁶² (TCGPD II 2015). Based on TEU Article 3, the EU shall aim at "full employment and social progress (...) combat social exclusion and discrimination, and (...) promote social justice and protection, equality between women and men, solidarity between

³⁵⁷ Article 22§5. "The State shall care for the social security of the working people, as specified by law" (CG 2001: 39).

³⁵⁸ ESC Article 8(1): "The Contracting Parties undertake (...) to provide either by paid leave, by adequate social security benefits or by benefits from public funds for women to take leave before and after childbirth up to a total of at least 12 weeks" (ESC 1961). ESC Article 12: To ensure "the effective exercise of the right to social security, the Contracting Parties undertake: (...) to maintain the social security system at a satisfactory level at least equal to that required for ratification of International Labour Convention (No. 102) Concerning Minimum Standards of Social Security; (...) to raise progressively the system of social security to a higher level; (...) to take steps (...) to ensure: (...) equal treatment with their own nationals of the nationals of other Contracting Parties in respect of social security rights" (Ibid.). ESC Article 13: To ensure "the effective exercise of the right to social and medical assistance, the Contracting Parties undertake: (...) to ensure that any person who is without adequate resources and (...) unable to secure such resources either by his own efforts or from other sources, in particular by benefits under a social security scheme, be granted adequate assistance, and, in case of sickness, the care necessitated by his condition" (Ibid.). ESC Article 14: To ensure "the effective exercise of the right to benefit from social welfare services, the Contracting Parties undertake: (...) to promote or provide services which, by using methods of social work, would contribute to the welfare and development of both individuals and groups in the community" (Ibid.). ESC Article 16: "The Contracting Parties undertake to promote the economic, legal and social protection of family life by such means as social and family benefits, fiscal arrangements, provision of family housing, benefits for the newly married, and other" (Ibid.). ESC Article 17: To ensure "the effective exercise of the right of mothers and children to social and economic protection, the Contracting Parties will take all appropriate and necessary measures" (Ibid.).

³⁵⁹ ICESCR Article 9: "The States Parties (...) recognize the right of everyone to social security, including social insurance" (ICESCR 1966). ICESCR Article 10: "The widest possible protection and assistance should be accorded to the family (...) Special protection should be accorded to mothers during a reasonable period before and after childbirth. (...) Special measures of protection and assistance should be taken on behalf of all children and young persons without any discrimination (...) young persons should be protected from economic and social exploitation" (Ibid.).

generations and protection of the rights of the child" (TEU 2012: 17). Furthermore, it can be argued that when the CFR is read from the perspective of Article 3 TEU and Article 151 TFEU together, along with notions of EU citizenship, it mandates a raising of the standard of living (Koukiadaki 2014: 28).

Since the beginning of the Eurozone sovereign debt crisis, the Troika-designed structural reforms focused on reducing welfare expenditure while boosting labour market flexibility, which **lowered demand** and intensified pressure on the welfare state (Schmidt 2015: 16).³⁶³

³⁶⁰ UDHR Article 22: "Everyone (...) has the right to social security and is entitled to realization, through national effort and international co-operation (...), of the economic, social and cultural rights indispensable for his dignity" (UDHR 1948). UDHR Article 25: "Everyone has the right to a standard of living adequate for the health and well-being of himself and of his family, including (...) housing and medical care and necessary social services, and the right to security in the event of unemployment, sickness, disability, widowhood, old age or other lack of livelihood in circumstances beyond his control. (...) Motherhood and childhood are entitled to special care and assistance. All children (...) shall enjoy the same social protection" (Ibid.).

³⁶¹ CEDAW Article 11: "The right to social security, particularly in cases of retirement, unemployment, sickness, invalidity and old age and other incapacity to work" (CEDAW 1979). CEDAW Article 13: "States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women" (Ibid.)

³⁶² Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) Article 18: "States Parties shall render appropriate assistance to parents and legal guardians in the performance of their child-rearing responsibilities and shall ensure the development of institutions, facilities and services for the care of children" (CRC 1989). CRC Article 23: To disabled children, assistance "shall be provided free of charge, whenever possible (...) and (...) designed to ensure (...) effective access to and (...) education, training, health care services, rehabilitation services, preparation for employment and recreation opportunities in a manner conducive to the child's achieving the fullest possible social integration and individual development" (Ibid.). CRC Article 26: "Recognize for every child the right to benefit from social security (...) and shall take the necessary measures to achieve the full realization of this right (...) The benefits should, where appropriate, be granted" (Ibid.).

³⁶³ Labour market deregulation and liberalisation took place when the economy was deteriorating and unemployment was high (Schmidt 2015: 16). Nobel laureate Amartya Sen argued that Greece's sudden, savage and indiscriminate cuts in public services slashing demand were a counterproductive strategy, considering extremely high unemployment and inactive "productive enterprises (...)

Notably, the decrease in wages and employment negatively affected the sustainability of the pension system, ³⁶⁴ whereby pensioners were the safety net for numerous families (ETUI 2017). In this context, structural conditionality in 2010 demanded "a comprehensive pension reform that reduces the projected increase in public spending on pensions over the period 2010-60 to 2½ percent of GDP" (MoU1 2010: 57). ³⁶⁵ Any required modifications of the main pensions' parameters and the reform of the auxiliary and welfare funds were to be finalised by the end of June 2011, in consultation with the Troika (MoU1 R2 2010: 125).

As a prior action for a review, Greece had to reduce the coverage of heavy and arduous professions to maximum 10% of the labour force ³⁶⁶ (Ibid.); by 2012, the supplementary pension schemes benefits were to be calculated in line with the new notional defined-contribution system, nominal supplementary pensions frozen and the replacement rates for accrued rights reduced (MoU1 R2 2010: 104-105).³⁶⁷ The reform replaced minimum pension

_

decimated by the lack of market demand" (Sen 2012). Furthermore, reforms liberalising the labour market helped lock Greece's deficit economy in the low and medium-technology activities, putting it in direct competition with China, rather than building an export-led, highly competitive market with a high-skilled, high-paid, well-protected work force, akin to that in Northern Europe (Schmidt 2015: 16). ³⁶⁴ Added to that is increased emigration and brain drain (ETUI 2017). According to the estimates of the Bank of Greece, in the period of 2008-2013, about 223 000 people aged 25-39 left Greece (427 000 aged 15-64) (Ibid.). Additionally, the fertility rate dropped since the crisis (Ibid.).

³⁶⁵ If the National Actuarial Authority's projections were to show that the projected increase in public pension expenditure would surpass 2.5% of GDP over the 2009-2060 period, the Government was to revise the main pension system parameters (Law 3863/2010), with the Troika (MoU1 R2 2010: 104). Pension reform law was adopted in the Greek parliament on 8 July 2010 (MoU1 R1 2010: 82), anticipated to be completed in 2011 (MoU1 R2 2010: 75). As a prior action for a review, Greece had to design the secondary (supplementary) pension scheme reform with the Troika (MoU1 R2 2010: 104). It was to be implemented by 2012, and its sustainability impact validated by EU Economic Policy Committee (Ibid.).

³⁶⁶ The new list of Difficult and Hazardous Occupations (Law 3863/2010) was to "apply with effect from 1 July 2011 to all current and future workers" (MoU1 R3 2011: 110).

³⁶⁷ The rates were supposed to be reduced based on the actuarial study by National Actuarial Authority (MoU1 R2 2010: 105). If the latter would not be ready, they were to be reduced from 1 January 2012

(MoU3 SUP 2016: 14) with a basic pension,³⁶⁸ raised the statutory retirement age to 65 years,³⁶⁹ and established a link between retirement and longevity gains (MoU2 R1 2012: 8). The Government also abolished the 13th and 14th pensions (with few exemptions), replacing them with flat-rate vacation allowances³⁷⁰ (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21). Moreover, it eliminated the 13th and 14th payment of EKAS (an income-tested supplement intended for recipients of old-age and survivor pension) (Ibid.). Because of pension reductions (COE IV 2021), the ECSR found Greece violated the right to social security (Salomon 2015: 25), Article 12(3) ESC (Crespi et al. 2014: 56).³⁷¹

In 2011, as part of the pension reform, the Government announced the elimination of imbalances in the welfare funds with deficits and the introduction of a strict link between

(Ibid.). The new accrual rates are much lower, especially for medium- and high-wage earners (MoU1 R1 2010: 28). As a measure for a review, the Government was to cut the highest pensions (MoU1 R1 2010: 54), arguably a discriminatory measure.

³⁶⁸ Basic pension stands for a "national pension of 346 euros with 15 years of contribution that increases gradually to 384 euros with 20 years of contributions (to be adjusted in line with the indexation rule for contributory pension, as defined in Law 3863/2010)" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 14). Minimum pension was to be abolished (Ibid.).

³⁶⁹ "The age limit was raised to 65 (from 60) in 2014" (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21).

³⁷⁰ "Totalling EUR 800 a year" (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21), and payable only to pensioners older than 60 receiving a pension lower than EUR 2 500 monthly (Ibid.).

³⁷¹ In complaint No. 76/2012 Federation of Employed Pensioners of Greece (IKA –ETAM) v. Greece, the complainant trade union alleged that "legislation passed in Greece (Law No. 3845 of 6 May 2010, Law No. 3847 of 11 May 2010, Law No. 3863 of 15 July 2010, Law No. 3865 of 21 July 2010, Law No.3896 of 1 July 2011 and Law No. 4024 of 27 October 2011) impose a reduction in pension schemes, both in the private and public sectors, and are in violation of Articles 12§3 (Right to social security) and 31§1 (Restrictions) of the 1961 Charter" (COE 2021). In 2012 (Jimena Quesada 2014: 5), the ECSR noted that "'the cumulative effect of restrictions made as austerity measures, together with the procedures applied to put them into place, amounted to a violation of the right to social security" (Crespi et al. 2014: 56) guaranteed by ESC Article 12 (Ibid.). It stressed "that 'restrictive measures' must not deprive 'one segment of the population of a very substantial portion of their means of subsistence'" (Salomon 2015: 21), and that this should have formed "part of the package required of international financial institutions" (Ibid.). It also recognised that "severe legal restrictions were imposed on Greece by the Troika" (Crespi et al. 2014: 56).

benefits and contributions (MoU1 R3 2011: 85).³⁷² That year, "the National Human Rights Commission observed a 'rapid deterioration of living standards coupled with the dismantling of the Welfare State and the adoption of measures incompatible with social justice (...) undermining social cohesion and democracy'" (Vettorel 2015: 149). Notably, between 2009 and 2012, relative poverty rate in Greece almost doubled (TCGPD II 2015) and by 2012, 58% of the unemployed lived on incomes lower that the 2009 poverty line (Salomon 2015: 6). The number of severely materially deprived³⁷³ people increased sharply from ca. 11% of the population in the 2007-2010 period, to almost 20% in 2012 (Crespi et al. 2014: 27).³⁷⁴

In MoU2, to secure the programme's course of fiscal adjustment, Greece was to cut expenditure to permanently reduce the size of the state, with many of the cuts falling on social transfers (MoU2 2012: 97). In line with the technical assistance advice, the Government announced an income-tested system that would reduce spending by 0.2% of GDP, with measures such as replacing different (untargeted) family benefits and allowances with one means-tested family benefit program,³⁷⁵ cutting special and seasonal unemployment benefits for specific professions and geographic areas,³⁷⁶ and raising the age eligibility and incometesting of social solidarity supplements (MoU2 R1 2012: 159).³⁷⁷ These measures can all be considered retrogressive. In 2012, the unemployment benefit was reduced by approximately

³⁷² Under pressure to meet the fiscal deficit target for 2011, the Government announced cuts in untargeted spending, and "better targeting of universal household subsidies (fuel subsidy and family allowances)" (MoU1 R2 2010: 13) to the needy (MoU1 R2 2010: 73).

³⁷³ In terms of "economic strain, durables, housing and environment of the dwelling" (Crespi et al. 2014: 27).

³⁷⁴ Far higher that the EU average of 10%, and also higher than the rates in other countries directly affected by the financial crisis (Crespi et al. 2014: 27).

³⁷⁵ Reducing spending in these areas "by €86 million in 2013" (MoU2 R1 2012: 181).

³⁷⁶ In 2013, legislation designed to "reduce unemployment benefits targeted to specific geographical areas to achieve savings of €20 million in 2013" (MoU2 R1 2012: 181) was to be adopted (Ibid.).

³⁷⁷ The age limit for EKAS was raised in 2014, from 60 to 65 (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21). The age limit for a social pension, "a non-contributory, income-tested pension, reserved for people over 65 years of age who lack independent means of support" (Ibid.), was raised in 2014, from 65 to 67 (Ibid.).

20%³⁷⁸ (Crespi et al. 2014: 11), while the disposable income of the population was contracting further (MoU2 R1 2012: 27).

As a prior action, the Government announced in 2012, to shift the taxation of farmers and the self-employed to the corporate tax regime, and to increase the fixed charge on the self-employed (MoU2 R1 2012: 159-160). The elimination of tax allowance for the self-employed was announced too (MoU2 R1 2012: 36).³⁷⁹ The Troika admitted the economic activity in Greece was continuing to shrink in 2013 (MoU2 R4 2014: 47).³⁸⁰ Strikingly, between 2009 and 2013, unemployment rates soared by 186.5% (from 9.6% to 27.5%) (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 3).³⁸¹ Meanwhile, only 20% of the unemployed received unemployment benefits (Salomon 2015: 6),³⁸² whereby the youth and long-term unemployed were excluded from the scheme (MoU2 R2 2013: 41). The Troika admitted that unemployment would "remain too high for some time" (MoU2 R2 2013: 71), which together with the lingering recession and extensive economic and social adjustment³⁸³ was already

³⁷⁸ To 360 euro monthly, now to be paid over 3 to 9 months, depending on the contributory record (Crespi et al. 2014: 11).

³⁷⁹ This was part of the tax reform, the revenue implications of which were taken into account in the MTFS (MoU2 R1 2012: 36). Well over half of the self-employed declared incomes less than the standard allowance of the personal income tax of EUR 5000 per year (Ibid.).

³⁸⁰ "With its youth dropping out of the labor market and its most dynamic citizens losing hope in the future or leaving the country, Greek society as a whole (...) entered into depression" (Crespi et al. 2014: 25).

³⁸¹ Compared to "the Eurozone average increase of 26.3% (from 9.5% to 12%)" (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 3).

³⁸² In Spring 2013, the latter could still only be claimed by dismissed workers "that had paid unemployment insurance contributions and, depending on contributory record, up to 12 months" (MoU2 R2 2013: 41).

³⁸³ Notably, in the 2008-2012 period, while poverty and social exclusion increased, government spending on education was reduced by 17%, despite it being an area expected to boost medium- and long-term growth, as noted in the Europe 2020 targets (Schmidt 2015: 15).

causing "exceptionally large social costs" (MoU2 R2 2013: 5).³⁸⁴ Over 34% of children were at the threat of poverty or social exclusion (TCGPD II 2015).³⁸⁵ Nevertheless, the Troika declared the social safety net was to be strengthened only within the existing (at the time) budgetary envelope (MoU2 R2 2013: 40, MoU2 R4 2014: 231).

As a structural benchmark, the Government was to adjust pensions, to allow for a fully funded reduction in rates (MoU2 R1 2012: 170).³⁸⁶ Other prior actions for a review (MoU2 R1 2012: 157) were: the introduction of actuarially-fair rules for lump-sum pensions,³⁸⁷ a progressive decrease in monthly pension incomes that surpass €1000, elimination of seasonal bonuses for supplementary and main pensions;³⁸⁸ and reduction of "pension increases due to automatic wage promotion for those indexed to wages of special regimes" ³⁸⁹ (MoU2 R1 2012: 158). To complete the pension reform, by 2013 disability pensions were to correspond to up to 10% of the overall number of pensions (MoU2 R1 2012: 209). Notably, "pension funds were haircut savagely in 2012, when Greek government bonds (...) were haircut" (MoU3 YV 2015: 20)³⁹⁰

 $^{^{384}}$ Unemployment in such context was causing social distress (MoU2 R2 2013: 5). Notably, rise in unemployment leads to notable increases in overall suicides rates of those aged 10 - 24 (Antonakakis and Collins September 2014: 9).

The Government had previously announced it would "implement the new child benefit law, and make the first payments no later than end-June 2013" (Mou2 R2 2013: 79), however, in July 2013, it still did not start making those payments, but announced it would do so that same month (MoU2 R3 2013: 110).

³⁸⁶ "With protections for low income pensioners, and the social security contribution base" (MoU2 R1 2012: 170). In November 2012, the legal age increased from 65 to 67, or from 60 to 62, if the person had been making contributions for 40 years (ETUI 2017).

³⁸⁷ "From 1 January 2015, all supplementary pension funds and all lump-sum funds were to be financed only by own contributions" (MoU2 R4 2014: 147).

³⁸⁸ Exceptions were allowed for people with disabilities (MoU2 R1 2012: 251).

³⁸⁹ Pension reductions for special wage regimes equivalent to the wage cuts in special wage regimes formed part of the savings in pensions in 2013 and 2014 (MoU2 R1 2012: 250).

³⁹⁰ Under the 2012 PSI, pension funds suffered a 12-billion-euro haircut (MoU3 YV 2015: 20). They were shattered by the PSI, losing ca. €14.5 billion (TCGPD II 2015).

and were negatively affected by the increase in undeclared labour and unemployment, as well as by the recession (Ibid.).

By 2013, pensions were cut by 40% on average, leaving 45% of pensioners below the poverty line (TCGPD II 2015). The 13th and 14th payments of social pensions were abolished (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21).³⁹¹ The same year, the Council found that "austerity programs in response to the crisis had undermined human rights in key areas" (Schmidt 2015: 15), mostly due to reductions in public social spending, such as the Troika's demand that public expenditure in programme countries stays under 6% of GDP (Ibid.). The report condemned the rise of homelessness in Southern Europe (Ibid.). ³⁹² Nevertheless, the Troika maintained its economic reforms were "stabilizing the economy" (MoU2 R2 2013: 71)³⁹³ and that the reduction of social transfers (including pensions) in the adjustment package through 2014 was essential to its credibility (MoU2 R1 2012: 157), including bringing forward to June 2014 the implementation of the binding mechanism for auxiliary pensions (MoU2 R2 2013: 116).³⁹⁴

Personal tax allowances for children were converted into means-tested benefits, and special tax regimes for seamen and farmers were eliminated (MoU2 R2 2013: 29).³⁹⁵ MTFS 2013-2016 included the reduction of VAT refunds³⁹⁶ and of diesel excise duty subsidy to farmers,³⁹⁷ raising

³⁹¹ In 2013 (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21).

³⁹² By 2013, the Independent Expert on the Effects of Foreign Debt and Other Related International Financial Obligations of States on the Full Enjoyment of all Human Rights, Particularly Economic, Social and Cultural, Cephas Lumina found that the austerity policies directly affected living conditions (TCGPD II 2015, 2013: 21).

³⁹³ For the Troika, its imposed reforms were laying the foundation for recovery (Schmidt 2015: 15).

³⁹⁴ The mechanism was "already legislated to enter in force as of 2015" (MoU2 R2 2013: 116).

³⁹⁵ In 2013 (MoU2 R2 2013: 29).

³⁹⁶ Varoufakis predicted that was going to "do untold damage to the primary sector which had a chance of becoming an engine of growth through proper marketing of the Mediterranean diet, niche organics etc." (MoU3 YV 2015: 7).

³⁹⁷ The Government committed to "adopt legislation that: Reduces the diesel excise duty subsidy provided to farmers by €130 million from a baseline subsidy of €163 million" (MoU2 R1 2012: 184): reduction of rate from 95% to 80% of the tax amount (Ibid.).

the LPG tax (MoU2 R1 2012: 27), and equalising the excise on heating oil with that of diesel fuel (MoU2 R1 2012: 160). ³⁹⁸ Pension requirements for uninsured individuals were tightened and audits of pension entitlements introduced (MoU2 R2 2013: 22). ³⁹⁹ To ensure compatibility with the short- and medium-term fiscal programme targets, the Government announced an actuarially based consolidated system over the following decades, to contain pension spending (MoU2 R4 2014: 146). ⁴⁰⁰ Between 2010-2015, the existing private sector pensions were cumulatively reduced by approximately 15% in the case of the lowest, and more than 44 % in the case of the highest (over EUR 2 000) pensions (Ibid.).

Severe material deprivation almost doubled (from 11% to 21.5% of the population) between 2009 and 2014 (TCGPD II 2015). By 2014, while the measures Greece adopted seriously exacerbated unemployment, only ca. 8% of the unemployed⁴⁰¹ received unemployment benefit, while the others did not receive any type of relief (Crespi et al. 2014: 21).⁴⁰² A third of population was threatened by or living in poverty (Crespi et al. 2014: 44), close to a quarter even after social transfers⁴⁰³ (Crespi et al. 2014: 27). While poverty and social exclusion reached levels previously unseen,⁴⁰⁴ the already inadequate funding of policy efforts directed at tackling

³⁹⁸ The measures further included "increases in the fee for law suits, an increase of tax on ship owners' activities, (...), equalization of social security contributions by raising the ceiling for employees first employed before 1993 to that of employees first employed after 1993" (MoU2 R1 2012: 252).

³⁹⁹ As a replacement for "the non-implementation of the solidarity contribution for selfemployed scheduled for 2013" (MoU2 R2 2013: 22).

⁴⁰⁰ "The projected increase in pension expenditure over the next 50 years is limited now to 1.1% of GDP by 2060" (MoU2 R4 2014: 10).

⁴⁰¹ 110, 000 people out of the ca. 1.4 million unemployed (Crespi et al. 2014: 21). Nevertheless, in February 2014, real unemployment was likely "5 to 6% higher than the official statistics at 27.2%" (Crespi et al. 2014: 19), since numerous unemployed people were reportedly not registered as unemployed (Ibid.).

⁴⁰² Data by GSEE (General Confederation of Greek Workers).

⁴⁰³ This was 6 points higher than the EU average (Crespi et al. 2014: 27).

⁴⁰⁴ The situation was a humanitarian crisis (Schmidt 2015: 15).

unemployment⁴⁰⁵ worsened (Schmidt 2015: 15). The Troika emphasised "a clear need for further rationalization of the social security system" (MOU2 R4 2014: 4).

By 2015, austerity resulted in deepening levels of poverty and social exclusion, as well as higher rates of homelessness and a decline in living standards, "often (...) lower than the international standard of adequate living conditions" (Housos 2015: 444). 23.1% of population

-

⁴⁰⁵ Greece failed to offer the social support required to deal with the steep rise of unemployment, mostly shifting that burden on families, informal social structures, and municipalities (Crespi et al. 2014: 21). Unlike MoU1, MoU2 announced concrete "measures (...) to protect the core of (...) social safety net and the most vulnerable segments of the population" (MoU2 2012: 97), but the modest policies implemented to tackle unemployment were not substantial enough to halt its growing levels, nor to offer the much necessary social support (Housos 2015: 443). "A minimum income guarantee scheme targeting families in areas with difficult socioeconomic profiles" (MoU2 R1 2012: 160) was implemented in two pilot areas of Greece (Ibid.). In the second half of 2013, two employment programmes were introduced, financed through EU structural funds - "the youth internship and employment voucher programme and the social community work programme" (MoU2 R4 2014: 148). In the first phase of the public works scheme, 50 000 places were available (MoU2 R4 2014: 6), to be extended by "at least a further 50 000 places in 2014" (MoU2 R4 2014: 148). The youth internship and employment voucher programme offered "vocational training and internships for 45,000 individuals up to 29 years of age over a six-month period" (MoU2 R2 2013: 79). In 2013 and 2014, the Government was to, as part of MTFS 2013-2016, introduce a benefit of €200 monthly "payable for up to 12 months to long-term unemployed who exhaust the full length of unemployment benefit (12 months), provided they do not qualify for other training schemes and have family taxable income up to €10,000" (MoU2 R1 2012: 252). The Government used the fiscal space projected with the Troika for "2014 to provide (...) one-off income support to around 730,000 households and 75,000 security personnel with low earnings and assets" (MoU2 R4 2014: 145-146), but had to subsequently commit to review and agree with the Troika "the scope for any further oneoff increase in social or pro-growth spending in the context of the next review of the program, conditional on the fiscal targets being met" (MoU2 R4 2014: 146). The Government announced it would, by December 2014, launch the youth guarantee scheme (MoU2 R4 2014: 148), starting to gradually implement the Council Recommendation on Establishing a Youth Guarantee (MoU2 R4 2014: 230).

was living below the poverty line,⁴⁰⁶ while 63.3%⁴⁰⁷ were impoverished as a result of austerity policies alone (TCGPD II 2015). The number of people at risk of poverty and social exclusion rose to 35.7% (UN 2015).⁴⁰⁸ Notably, the unequal impact of the measures drastically exacerbated inequality, reflected in the poorest 10% of the population losing 56.5% of their income (TCGPD II 2015). For female workers, the access to social welfare programs was notably reduced (Housos 2015: 428).

Among the pre-conditions for the negotiations for the third programme were "upfront measures (...) as part of a comprehensive pension reform" (ES 2015: 2).⁴⁰⁹ MoU3 demanded "much more ambitious steps" (MoU3 2015: 13), noting the "contributions have fallen due to high levels of unemployment" (Ibid.).⁴¹⁰ Specific prior action and passing of reform legislation⁴¹¹ was demanded to achieve "savings⁴¹² (...) through increasing early retirement penalties⁴¹³ and by the gradual elimination of the grandfathering of rights to retire before the statutory retirement age" (MoU3 2015: 13-14),⁴¹⁴ ensuring financing of all supplementary

_

⁴⁰⁶ By 2015, conditionalities caused pervasive "impoverishment, destitution, and social exclusion" (TCGPD II 2015).

⁴⁰⁷ Ca. a third of the population was living below 60% of the median disposable income (Housos 2015: 434). Out of the country's population of app. 11 million, that was ca. 3.5 million people (Ibid.).

⁴⁰⁸ The Eurozone's highest (UN 2015). Many human rights issues from two years ago persisted "if not worsened" (Ibid.).

⁴⁰⁹ According to Varoufakis, that translated into cutting "the lowest of the low of pensions" (ES YV 2015: 1).

⁴¹⁰ Additionally, in 2015, 8.14% of workers in Greece "were found to work undeclared and uninsured" (TCGPD II 2015).

⁴¹¹ By October 2015 and December 2015 (MoU3 2015: 14).

⁴¹² "Around ¼% of GDP in 2015 and around 1% of GDP by 2016" (MoU3 2015: 13).

⁴¹³ From 1 January 2016, "early retirements (...) incur a penalty, for those affected by the extension of the retirement age period, equivalent to 10 percent on top of the current annual penalty of 6 percent" (MoU3 2015: 14).

⁴¹⁴ The latter was to be limited to "67 years at the latest by 2022, or to the age of 62 and 40 years of contributions, applicable for all those retiring (except arduous professions and mothers with children

pension funds by own contributions from 1 January 2015, access to the basic, guaranteed contributory, and means- tested pensions only at reaching the statutory normal retirement age of (at the time) 67 years, ⁴¹⁵ and freezing "monthly guaranteed contributory pension limits in nominal terms until 2021" ⁴¹⁶ (Ibid.). The gradual extension of the minimum contribution period for full pension benefits eligibility was raised from 35 to 40 years by 2015 (ETUI 2017). The Government increased pensioners' health contributions to 6% on their main pensions, while also introducing health contributions of 6% to supplementary pensions (MoU3 2015: 13).

Furthermore, as a prior action, the authorities were to adopt legislation to, on garnishments, eliminate the 25% wage and pension ceiling, and reduce all thresholds of €1,500, "while ensuring (...) reasonable living conditions" (MoU3 2015: 9).⁴¹⁷ Greece also had to "launch the 2015 ENFIA exercise" (MoU3 YV 2015: 6),⁴¹⁸ "amend the 2014–15 tax and SSC debt instalment

with disability) with immediate application" (MoU3 2015: 14). "The age condition was raised to 67 (from 65) in 2014" (Leventi and Matsaganis 2016: 21).

⁴¹⁵ For those retiring after 30 June 2015 (MoU3 2015: 13). In MoU3, the Government "ensured that people retiring after 30 June 2015 (...) have access to the basic, guaranteed contributory, and meanstested pensions only at the attainment of the statutory normal retirement age of currently 67 years" (Ibid.): "To qualify for a national pension it is necessary to be 67 years old and have lived in Greece for at least 15 years (...). To qualify for a full pension of EUR 384 it is necessary to have contributed for 20 years. That amount will be reduced by 2% for each year below that number" (ETUI 2017).

⁴¹⁶ As a prior action, the authorities committed to "correct law 4334/2015 to among others correctly apply the freeze on monthly guaranteed benefits (instead of contributions state subsidy) and to extend to the public sector" (MoU3 2015: 14).

⁴¹⁷ This means "the tax office is no longer prevented from confiscating wages and pensions of those in tax arrears (...). Similarly, the tax office will no longer have to leave at least 1500 euros in the account of a taxpayer in arrears whose savings have been confiscated. (...) The 'reasonable living conditions' will be decided by the tax official according to whims that this MoU does not specify" (MoU3 YV 2015: 12).

⁴¹⁸ Thus perpetuating, according to Varoufakis, "an indefensible property tax that falls on everyone independently of their income in a country were 2 million unemployed or inactive people still own some small property" (MoU3 YV 2015: 6).

schemes to exclude those who fail to pay current obligations" (MoU3 YV 2015: 9),⁴¹⁹ and amend the household insolvency law by tightening the eligibility criteria for the primary residence protection (MoU3 YV 2015: 18).

The Government committed to found with the Institutions a new targeted welfare system in the form of a fiscally-neutral⁴²⁰ General Minimum Income Scheme (GMI) (MoU3 YV 2015: 26-27),⁴²¹ from the permanently reduced⁴²² social welfare spending (MoU3 SUP 2016: 19).⁴²³ Benefits overlapping with the SSI or family benefits were to be eliminated, and the heating allowance benefit reduced (MoU3 SUP 2017: 25).⁴²⁴ By October 2015, as a key deliverable, Greece was to legislate the remaining harmonisation of contribution and benefit payment

⁴¹⁹ This was a requirement to amend Syriza's "100-instalments legislation (...) so that those who started making payments will be asked to pay the whole due sum if they cannot meet their fresh tax bill" (MoU3 YV 2015: 9), annulling "the taxpayers' opportunity to pay back previous arrears gradually" (Ibid.).

⁴²⁰ The fiscally neutral manner of reform implementation can be seen as a risk "that either the GMI scheme will not reach all in need, or that individual levels of benefits could lose the intended function to secure social and economic rights by moving recipients out of poverty and destitution" (UN HRC 2016: 11). The expenditure cap of Minimum Income Guarantee was "€20 million starting in 2014" (MoU2 R1 2012: 182).

The cost of its national implementation was "estimated at 0.5% of GDP annually" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 19), while its design was going to be "closely based upon the parameters of the pilot schemes after the evaluation of the World Bank" (Ibid.). The national roll-out happened in February 2017 (MoU3 SUP 2017: 23), achieving "a take-up of some 450,000 people" (MoU3 R2 2017: 14).

⁴²² In cooperation with the WB (MoU3 SUP 2016: 19).

Reduction of "½ percent of GDP annually" (MoU3 YV 2015: 26-27). The international HR Expert seriously questioned "further cuts in social welfare spending of about 887 Million EUR per annum in the context of significant increased poverty and social exclusion in Greece" (UN HRC 2016: 11), deeming "such reductions on top of earlier cuts (...) incompatible with the obligation to ensure that all persons in Greece can enjoy at least core minim essential levels of social and economic rights and incompatible with obligations contained in article 2(1) of the ICSECR" (Ibid.).

⁴²⁴ As part of the Social Welfare Review (MoU3 SUP 2017: 25). To show its "commitment to credible fiscal policies" (MoU3 2015: 7), the Government announced better targeting "eligibility to halve heating oil subsidies expenditure in the budget 2016" (MoU3 2015: 14).

procedures across all social security funds (MoU3 2015: 14). The unemployment rate reached 23.4% in December 2016 (Stanapedis 2018). By 2017, 73% of the unemployed were long-term unemployed, while only 10% of the unemployed were entitled to unemployment benefit (of EUR 360) (ETUI 2017).

As a key deliverable, ⁴²⁵ Greece was to legislate "the gradual phasing out of (...) (EKAS) for all pensioners" ⁴²⁶ (MoU3 2015: 14), "restore the sustainability factor of the 2012 reform or find mutually agreeable alternative measures in the pension system; ⁴²⁷ (...) legislate (...) equivalent measures to fully compensate the impact of the implementation of the Court ruling on the pension measures of 2012, ⁴²⁸ and repeal the amendments to the pension system introduced in Laws 4325/2015⁴²⁹ and 4331/2015⁴³⁰ in agreement with the institutions" (Ibid.). In 2016, in close cooperation with the Troika, the authorities finalised the comprehensive pension system

⁴²⁵ By October 2015 (MoU3 2015: 14).

⁴²⁶ This was to be achieved by end-December 2019 (MoU3 2015: 14). Varoufakis described this measure as "an attack on decency" (MoU3 YV 2015: 22) if no "serious provision for its replacement" (Ibid.) is found. Notably, "EKAS is a small contribution to pensioners on extremely low pensions, well below the poverty level" (Ibid).

⁴²⁷ Varoufakis argued that the demanded zero deficit clause meant cutting "by 85% the secondary pensions that the Syriza government fought (...) to preserve" (ES YV 2015: 3), or finding "'equivalent' victims (...) by October 2015" (Ibid.). He noted that in the then circumstance of pension funds that had already undergone a haircut, and of the rise in flexible and undeclared labour, "if the troika insists that the pension funds become self-sufficient, the pension cuts necessary will be so large that aggregate demand in Greece will fall again so much that employment will suffer further thus hitting again the pension funds. (...) the troika's pension fund sustainability can only be achieved in the context of this MoU if pensions tend to zero" (MOU3 YV 2015: 20).

⁴²⁸ "Court rulings 2287/2015 and 2288/2015 declared the 2012 pension cuts unconstitutional" (Mathis et al. 2020: 10) due to their hasty implementation, without adequate "justification for their extent or distribution across the pensioner population" (Ibid.).

⁴²⁹ "Correction to the amendment repealing AKAGE for supplementary funds (4325/2015) legislated in the minibus law, article 57 par. 2 and 3, 5.11.2015" (EC 2015: 12). AKAGE here stands for the Generational Solidarity Insurance Fund.

⁴³⁰ "Law 4331/2015 (articles 21, 24, 28, 31, 37, 38, 39, 75, 76) were addressed in the October Law 4337/2015 (article 52 par. 1 h and par. 3)" (EC 2015: 12).

reform (MoU3 R1 2016: 6),⁴³¹ including the implementation of a "sustainability mechanism that freezes pension benefits in presence of a negative gap between overall contributions and expenditures" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 15),⁴³² and "a unified system where the new rules (...) immediately apply to all pensions without pro-rating" (MoU3 R1 2016: 6).⁴³³

The new method for calculating pensions, based on the whole contribution period,⁴³⁴ sets lower calculation coefficients for the final benefit,⁴³⁵ thus reducing pensions for the recently retired between 15 and 30 % (ETUI 2017). All the systems of basic, guaranteed contributory and means tested pension components had to be rationalised, social security funds

_

⁴³¹ It was adopted as a prior action (MOU3 SUP 2016: 14). The primary aim was to help achieve the primary surplus target of 3.5 % of GDP demanded by Greece's creditors in 2018 (ETUI 2017). It targeted savings of up to 0.5% of GDP in 2016 and ca. 1% of GDP by 2018, mostly from the spending side, "on top of the full absorption of the impact of the Council of State ruling on the pension measures of 2012, around 2 percent of GDP" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 14). Notably, enforcing these reforms and successive cuts in pensions does not make the system sustainable, and is equal to a designed impoverishment of pensioners (ETUI 2017).

⁴³² With the reform, "current retirees with positive differences continue to be paid the same main pensions in nominal terms, but these are frozen until any gap between the current and recalibrated pension (...) is eliminated through the effects of inflation" (Giudice 2017: 217).

⁴³³ The new 2016 reform (Law 4387) abolished all special arrangements, unified all pension funds and rules on contributions and benefits, in a new body (EFKA), established in 2017 (ETUI 2017), while also establishing a general system of defined benefit pension plans, and introducing a basic pension "financed from general tax revenue. (...) the main pension is made up of (...) the national pension (set at EUR 384 at the full rate and financed from the State budget) and the 'redistributive' pension calculated on the basis of the average reference wage over the whole working life, the length of contributions and the replacement rate" (Ibid.).

⁴³⁴ Pensions will no longer be calculated based "on the five best years of the past ten" (ETUI 2017).

⁴³⁵ "Reducing existing pensions in line with the new rules adopted in 2016 (by an average 14%)" (MoU3 R2 2017: 10). Existing pensions had to be "recalculated by the new calculation method and the resulting 'difference' (...) ironed out gradually after the end of the adjustment programme (the IMF requires removal of the 'difference' from 2018)" (ETUI 2017). The biggest losers were "workers with many years of contributions and large benefits" (Ibid.).

comprehensively consolidated, state-financed exemptions phased out within 3 years, ⁴³⁶ and contributions rules for all pension funds harmonised with the structure of contributions of the main social security fund for employees; ⁴³⁷ pension benefit rules of the agricultural fund gradually harmonised with the rest of the pension system, in a pro-rata fashion (MoU3 2015: 14), ⁴³⁸ and social security contributions for employees, farmers and freelancers increased (ETUI 2017). ⁴³⁹ Replacement rates were reduced further (Ibid.). ⁴⁴⁰ Additionally, the government was to address the deficit in auxiliary and dividend funds, and the current deficit in ETEA through cuts in "gross benefits expenditure (...) a temporary increase of supplementary contributions" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 15), by limiting the use of the fund's reserves, and adjusting "spending in all dividend funds in a way that automatically eliminates any annual deficit" (Ibid.).

The authorities were to "agree with the institutions, the implementation of (...) further welfare reforms (key deliverables)" (MoU3 SUP 2017: 24), including a more targeted family benefit

_

⁴³⁶ State exemptions were to be phased out by the end of 2019 (MoU3 SUP 2016: 14), and "any existing rules providing favourable treatments to any special group" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 15) eliminated (Ibid.).

⁴³⁷ Special provisions were to be taken into account "for farmers (complete harmonisation to 20% by January 1st 2022) and newly insured independent professionals" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 14).

⁴³⁸ This was to be done by 2031 (MoU3 SUP 2016: 15). Arguably, it meant "the poorest of farmers will be hit also with a reduction in their already tiny old age pension" (MoU3 YV 2015: 22).

⁴³⁹ Social security contributions were to be increased "for employees (1 % for employers and 0.5 % for employees) and for professional occupations, freelance workers and farmers (contribution of 20 % of monthly income)" (ETUI 2017).

⁴⁴⁰ In MoU3, the Troika stated it was "prepared to take into account other parametric structural measures within the pension system of equivalent effect to replace some of the measures mentioned (...) provided that such measures are presented to the institutions during the design phase and are sufficiently concrete and quantifiable" (MoU3 2015: 15).

^{441 &}quot;A new single fund" (MoU2 R1 2012: 40).

⁴⁴² "While protecting pensions with a cumulative amount of main and supplementary equal to or below EUR1300 (before taxes, including AKAYE and health contributions) per month" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 15).

system,⁴⁴³ disability benefits based on a functional assessment to determine eligibility,⁴⁴⁴ rationalised educational benefits, and means-tested housing benefits developed with the WB (MoU3 SUP 2017: 25). ⁴⁴⁵ As a prior action, "the provision of in-kind benefits of food and accommodation by municipalities of remote areas and islands to temporary teachers and other critical professions and emergency staff" (MoU3 R3 2018: 62) was to be limited (Ibid.),⁴⁴⁶ and the VAT island discounts completely eliminated by end-2016 (MoU3 2015: 8).⁴⁴⁷ In 2018, Greece was among the Member States with the lowest levels of spending on social protection (as a share of GDP) targeted at families and children (MoU3 R3 2018: 15).⁴⁴⁸

⁴⁴³ With "improved targeting and increased equity among supported children starting by January 2018" (MoU3 SUP 2017: 24).

⁴⁴⁴ It was a key deliverable for Greece to agree with the Troika on adopting "new legislation for a pilot scheme (...) to move from the current impairment assessment to a functional assessment to determine eligibility" (MoU3 SUP 2017: 24). The pilot programme was to be "rolled out by January 2018. The national rollout legislation (...) adopted in May 2018, which will also harmonize all contributory disability and welfare benefit rules including under Law 4387/2016. A national implementation will commence by end-June 2018" (Ibid.).

⁴⁴⁵ In MoU3, the Troika allowed Greece to "consider the use of the available fiscal space to strengthen social protection (in particular the GMI programme) and/or to reduce the tax burden provided that the achievement of fiscal targets is assured" (MoU3 SUP 2017: 8), "if annual budgetary outturns confirm that the above measures are leading to permanent fiscal over-performance vis-à-vis the programme targets" (Ibid.), and if the Institutions agree (Ibid.).

⁴⁴⁶ For that purpose, article 32 of law 4483/2017 was to be amended (MoU3 R3 2018: 62).

This meant "denying Aegean islanders a discount on VAT which was previously enshrined in the constitution in recognition of the great difficulties, especially in winter, of living and working on islands with intermittent transport" (MoU3 YV 2015: 9). Notably, "this type of discount applies fully in every remote island grouping in the European Union" (MoU3 YV 2015: 10). In "the December 2016 package (...) the authorities extended the VAT discount (due to be eliminated by January 2017) by an additional year for a group of islands affected by the migration crisis, while simultaneously increasing the excise duty on coffee products" (MoU3 R2 2017: 8).

⁴⁴⁸ The same year recorded underspending against 2017 monthly targets in social expenditure "caused by lower-than-expected spending on pensions, (...) active labour market policies, the belated start of the Social Solidarity Income scheme and (...) social protection of over-indebted households" (MoU3 R3 2018: 6). Based on that, Greece was, in agreement with the Troika, allowed to "implement a well-

In 2016, still only about 10% of all the registered unemployed were receiving unemployment benefits (UN HRC 2016: 15). The then official poverty threshold of 384 EUR monthly for a single person was "at the margins of what can be considered as a minimal threshold ensuring a life in dignity" (UN HRC 2016: 17). 449 In 2017, 43% of pensioners in Greece were receiving under EUR 660 monthly (ETUI 2017). Despite the legal opinion presented in MoU3, which concluded that the pension reform was in line with the EU CFR (MoU3 R2 2017: 10-11), the Memoranda-based austerity and domestic devaluation measures since 2010 have been the main factors jeopardising the sustainability of the Greek pension system (ETUI 2017). The creditors have addressed pensions as a strictly fiscal issue, without also looking for additional resources to strengthen the system (Ibid.). 451 However, the system is bound to remain in deficit as long as insufficient contributions are collected (due to the towering unemployment

_

targeted one-off social benefit corresponding to the amount of underspending in social policy areas identified" (MoU3 R3 2018: 7), and "consistent with the MoU" (MoU3 SUPDR R3 2018: 4), namely "a temporary package of humanitarian measures on food, housing and access to electricity (...) phased out to coincide with the implementation of the nationwide rollout of the (...) (GMI)" (MoU3 SUP 2016: 19). In 2016, the Independent Expert welcomed that the adjustment programme predicted expanding the guaranteed employment support schemes covering, at the time, "50.000 persons to 150.000 persons by March 2016 targeting long term unemployed, young people and disadvantaged groups" (UN HRC 2016: 11), supporting job creation and including training in combination with employment (Ibid.), but was concerned that was not enough to importantly decrease the existing unemployment (more than 1.1 million people at the time) (Ibid.).

⁴⁴⁹ As assessed by the UN Independent HR Expert (UN HRC 2016: 17).

⁴⁵⁰ The per capita income of people aged over 65 in Greece was less than half of the Eurozone average: ca. Eur 9000 compared to Eur 20 000 (ETUI 2017).

⁴⁵¹ Despite more than 12 pension cuts since 2010 "and the major changes to the parameters (deferment of retirement age, extension of the contribution period, pension reduction mechanisms, calculation of pensions according to average wage for the whole working life, cut in replacement rates), which progressively reduce pressure on expenditure, expenditure linked to old age as a percentage of GDP still seems high" (ETUI 2017).

rate, the low level of employment, low wages and the rise in precarious and low-paid jobs) (Ibid.). 452

Extreme poverty has become rampant in Greece: by 2016, more than one million persons had fallen under the levels of extreme poverty, to a large extent due to the austerity measures implemented since 2010 exacerbating the economic crisis, prescribing cuts in social protection, and neglecting well-known gaps in the social security system, but most importantly by limiting the fiscal space that would allow to meet international human rights obligations (UN HRC 2016: 18-19). The Troika imposed measures reducing social protections have arguably contravened TEU Article 3 (social progress, social protection, combating exclusion and discrimination), ESC Article 12 (maintaining the social security system at a satisfactory level and raising it progressively to a higher level), ESC Article 13 (ensuring that any person without adequate resources and unable to secure such resources by their own efforts or from other sources be granted adequate assistance), ICESCR Article 9 (the right to social security) and Article 2 (prohibition of discrimination in the exercise of rights), UDHR Article 22 (the right to social security and to realization of the economic, social rights indispensable for dignity) and Article 25 (the right to a standard of living adequate for well-being, including necessary social services, and the right to security in the event of unemployment), CEDAW Article 11 (right to social security) and Article 13 (eliminating discrimination against women), and CRC Article 26 (right of children to benefit from social security). The dramatic deterioration in the protection of fundamental rights (TCGPD III 2015)⁴⁵³ is among the direct impacts of the conditionalities, which the institutions have imposed and monitored (Ibid.).

-

Nevertheless, "the authorities provided a detailed quantitative assessment of the distributional impact of the pension reform" (MoU3 R2 2017: 10), which was an obligation to assess the reform's legality (Ibid.). The legal opinion also reached a favourable conclusion regarding the pension reform's compliance with the Greek Constitution, and the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights (ECPHR), which is included in the Greek legal order (MoU3 R2 2017: 11). It concluded "that the Bill rescues the core of the pension right by making the minimum possible necessary cuts" (Ibid.). "Regarding the question of compliance of the newly legislated contingency mechanism (...) with the Constitution, the legal opinion (...) also reached a favourable conclusion" (Ibid.).

⁴⁵³ "The consolidation has (...) relied on a dramatic scaling back of public investment and services" (MoU3 2015: 6). It "forced the country to choose between repayment (...) and key social expenditures

Conclusion

Loan conditionalities in the Troika programmes have given international institutions and organisations unprecedented power and opportunity to interfere in the financial and macroeconomic policies of the Eurozone states, to a large extent usurping the latter's sovereignty. In the case of Greece, the only alternative to fulfilling the legally binding demands by the creditor institutions was a disorderly exit from the Eurozone, and defaulting.

The institutions and organisations involved in the economic adjustment programmes to Greece have shaped their conditionality measures in line with the theory of expansionary austerity, chosen over other viable alternatives. They have completely restructured the spheres of Greece's economy, politics, and social policy. Foreseeably, based on numerous extensive studies spanning over decades available at the time, and as shown in this paper, the imposed strategy of austerity has resulted in increased poverty, inequality, unemployment, lower growth, and higher public debt, negatively affecting in particular the right to work and to social security. Between 2010 and 2017, the GDP in Greece declined by 26.4%, while its debt escalated from app. 145% of its nominal GDP in 2010 to over 187% in 2020.

The major Troika-designed and demanded labour market reforms deregulated and liberalised the labour market, reduced wages (on average, the wages dropped by app. 20% between 2010 and 2017 in real earnings per employee), labour costs and labour force, increased flexibility in hiring and firing, and loosened workers' protection (it decreased by 15% in 2008-2013, 5 times the OECD average), even though the Greek labour market was not strictly regulated in the first place. By 2013, the imposed measures reformed collective bargaining, practically eliminating

for maintaining adequate standard of living and safeguarding its people's fundamental rights" (TCGPD III 2015): "the massive budgetary primary surpluses that the Hellenic state has to achieve in the next two decades *have to* be used for the reimbursement of the debt" (Renaud and Bantekas 2017). Thus, Greece has not been able to service its debt "without seriously impairing its capacity to fulfil its basic fundamental rights obligation" (Ibid.). E.g.: Numerous official statements have stressed that in 2015, "without the final disbursement of the 2012 loan, Greece would be (...) unable to reimburse its creditors and satisfy some social needs which are yet underfinanced" (Ibid.).

all collective agreements. The results are deteriorated labour standards and an almost total commodification of labour.

Between 2010 and 2017, employment rate dropped from 61.5% to app. 51%, while unemployment jumped from app. 8% to 25%. Between 2009 and 2015, the percentage of employees in the core public sector fell by app. 26%. In 2018, unemployment in Greece was still at app. 20%, much higher than before MoU1. The austerity measures have disproportionately hurt the most vulnerable and marginalised social groups in the labour market. Between 2009 and 2013, youth unemployment in Greece increased by ca. 127%, to app. 63%. By 2014, unemployment was the primary cause of youth suicides. In 2019, youth unemployment was still at ca. 33%.

The decrease in wages and employment negatively affected the sustainability of the Greek pension system and intensified pressure on the welfare state, yet the Troika-designed reforms also reduced welfare expenditure. The Troika limited public expenditure in programme countries to 6% of GDP. Notably, it imposed the pension system reform, reducing the projected increase in public spending on pensions over 2010-60 to 2.5% percent of GDP. By 2013, pensions were on average cut by 40%, leaving below the poverty line 45% of pensioners. Between 2010 and 2015, the lowest private sector pensions were cumulatively reduced by approximately 15%. In 2017, 43% of pensioners in Greece were receiving under EUR 660 monthly.

By 2012, the incomes of 58% of the unemployed were below the 2009 poverty line. In 2013, only 20% of the unemployed received unemployment benefits, whereby the youth and long-term unemployed were excluded from the scheme. By 2017, 73% of the unemployed were long-term unemployed, whereby only 10% of the unemployed were entitled to unemployment benefit (of EUR 360). The new targeted welfare system imposed by the institutions and introduced that year in the form of a fiscally-neutral General Minimum Income Scheme, permanently reduced (by 0.5% annually) social welfare spending. In 2018, Greece was among the EU States with the lowest levels of spending on social protection (as a share of GDP) targeted at families and children.

Between 2009 and 2012, relative poverty rate in Greece almost doubled. Between 2009 and 2014, the same was true for severe material deprivation (increase from 11% to 21.5% of the population). By 2015, 23.1% of population was living below the poverty line, 63.3% were impoverished as a consequence of austerity policies alone. The poorest 10% of the population lost 56.5% of their income. By 2016, almost 10% of the population was living in extreme poverty, largely due to the post-2010 austerity measures.

Notably, as these negative effects could have been avoided through reasonable and more productive means and efforts, mostly by choosing a different strategy to address the financial and economic crisis in Eurozone and Greece, the imposition of conditionalities leading to these results can, in line with Thomas Pogge's position, be considered a human rights' violations on the part of the institutions involved. The right to work is fundamental, essential for realising other human rights, and before the crisis, the Greek legal framework was mostly in line with the right's international provisions.

From a legal perspective, the Troika and the Eurogroup are informal bodies without an institutional substance. In contrast, the other institutions and organisations involved in the Troika programmes to Greece are bound to comply with customary international law, which includes the UDHR. Notably, the issues dealing with the compatibility of austerity measures with human rights, and the human rights obligations of international organisations can only be referred to the ICJ through a legal opinion procedure. In the case of the EU institutions, the main obstacle to pursuing the breaches of human rights law internationally, in the ILO and before the UN committees, is that in terms of relevant codifications, the EU has only signed the UN Disability Convention.

The EU institutions are bound by EU law, which includes the CFR. In line with TFEU's Article 151, improved living and working conditions, dialogue between management and labour, lasting high employment and the fight against exclusion should be among the goals of the EU and its states. Based on TEU Article 3, the EU shall aim at social progress and full employment, promote social justice and protection, fight discrimination, protect the rights of the child, and work towards eradicating poverty and protecting human rights.

In contrast, the three financial assistance mechanisms were created outside the EU legal framework. The CJEU has the competence to rule on the validity of legal acts with binding effect adopted by the ECB, EC, Council, and the European Council, most notably Council Decisions and the Memoranda. Unlike the ECtHR and the ECSR, the European Ombudsman can conduct inquiries into cases of maladministration by EU institutions, bodies, offices and agencies.

According to the UN Guiding Principles on Foreign Debt and Human Rights, international financial organisations and private corporations must respect international human rights. Similarly, according to the UN HR Council, non-State lenders must ensure the debt contracts they are party to or any related policies, fully respect human rights. Moreover, lending institutions should conduct assessment of human rights impacts.

Considering especially the effective surrender of sovereignty over key areas of state's ambit of control in the Troika programmes to Greece, a strong case can be made for the position that to effectively protect human rights in practice, a paradigm shift is needed from the traditional one, where states are considered primary guardians of human rights — to one where the duty and responsibility to respect human rights is primarily attributed to those agents that hold effective power to (negatively) affect these rights. For this purpose, it is vital that the Eurogroup, the Troika (now the Quadriga), and the ESM are brought into the ambit of EU law, and that the EU accede to European and international human rights instruments. Additionally, international organisation like the IMF should formally commit to respecting human rights, so they can be held accountable.

References

Abouharb, M. Rodwan and Cingranelli, David L. *Human Rights and Structural Adjustment*. Cambridge University Press, December 2007

Abouharb, M. Rodwan and Cingranelli, David L. "IMF Programs and Human Rights: 1981-2003." *The Review of International Organizations*, March 2008

Abouharb, M. Rodwan and Cingranelli, David L. "The Human Rights Effects of World Bank Structural Adjustment, 1981-2000." *International Studies Quarterly*, Vol. 50, No. 2. Wiley, June 2006

Aerts, Jasper and Bizarro, Pedro. "The Reform of the European Stability Mechanism." *Capital Markets Law Journal*, Volume 15, Issue 2. April 2020

Albo, Greg and Fanelli, Carlo. "Austerity Against Democracy. An Authoritarian Phase of Neoliberalism?" *Socialist Interventions Pamphlet Series*, N. 13. Socialist Project. Canada, 2014

Alcidi, Cinzia et al. "The Instruments Providing Macro-Financial Support to EU Member States." CEPS, March 2017

Alesina, Alberto. "Fiscal Adjustments: Lessons from Recent History." Ecofin. Madrid, April 2010

Alesina, Alberto and Ardagna, Silvia. "Large Changes in Fiscal Policy: Taxes Versus Spending." NBER Working Paper Series. NBER, October 2009

Alesina, Alberto and Ardagna, Silvia. "Tales of Fiscal Adjustment." *Economic Policy* 13(27). Oxford University Press, October 1998

Alesina, Alberto and Perotti, Roberto. "Fiscal Expansions and Fiscal Adjustments in OECD Countries." *NBER Working Paper Series*. NBER, August 1995

Alesina, Alberto et al. "Effects of Austerity: Expenditure- and Tax-based Approaches." *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, Volume 33, Number 2. Spring 2019

Angerer, J. et al. "Greece's Financial Assistance Programme - June 2018." European Parliament, Directorate-General for Internal Policies. June 2018

Antonakakis, Nikolaos and Collins, Alan. "Does Fiscal Consolidation Really Get You Down? Evidence from Suicide Mortality." Munich Personal RePEc Archive (MPRA), September 2014

Antonakakis, Nikolaos and Collins, Alan. "The Impact of Fiscal Austerity on Suicide: On the Empirics of a Modern Greek Tragedy." *Social Science and Medicine 112*, April 2014

Antonaki, Ilektra. "Collective Redundancies in Greece – a Difficult Balancing Exercise for the EU Legal Order." *Leiden Law Blog*, 17 May 2016

https://leidenlawblog.nl/articles/collective-redundancies-in-greece-a-difficult-balancing-exercise-for-the-eu [accessed 21 April 2021]

Baldacci, Emanuele et al. "Debt Reduction, Fiscal Adjustment, and Growth in Credit-Constrained Economies." IMF Working Papers, No. 13/238. IMF, November 2013

Ball, Laurence et al. "The Distributional Effects of Fiscal Consolidation." IMF Working Papers, No. 13/151. IMF, June 2013

Ban, Cornel and Seabrooke, Leonard. "From Crisis to Stability: How to Make the European Stability Mechanism Transparent and Accountable." Transparency International EU, 2017

Bantekas, Ilias and Oette, Lutz. *International Human Rights Law and Practice*. Cambridge University Press, April 2020

Barry, Frank and Devereux, Michael. "The 'Expansionary Fiscal Contraction' Hypothesis: A Neo-Keynesian Analysis." Oxford Economic Papers 47(2), 1995. Batini, Nicoletta et al. "Successful Austerity in the United States, Europe and Japan." IMF Working Papers 12(190). IMF, July 2012

Beattie, Andrew. "Free Market Maven: Milton Friedman." *Investopedia*, 5 March 2021 https://www.investopedia.com/articles/economics/09/milton-friedman.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

BHRRC. "UN "Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework and Guiding Principles." Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, 2021

https://old.business-humanrights.org/en/un-secretary-generals-special-representative-on-business-human-rights/un-protect-respect-and-remedy-framework-and-guiding-principles [accessed 21 April 2021]

Bibow, Jörg. "What has Happened to Monetarism? An Investigation into the Keynesian Roots of Milton Friedman's Monetary Thought and Its Apparent Monetarist Legacies." Economics Working Paper Archive. Levy Economics Institute, June 2002

Blejer, Mario. "Europe is Running a Giant Ponzi scheme." Financial Times, 5 May 2011

Bléjer, Mario I. and Cheasty, Adrienne. *How to Measure the Fiscal Deficit.* International Monetary Fund, 1993

Blyth, Mark. Austerity: The History of a Dangerous Idea. Oxford University Press, 7 March 2013

Bogg, Alan et al. *Research Handbook on EU Labour Law.* Edward Elgar Publishing. Cheltenham, UK and Massachusetts USA, 2016

Bouma, Gary. "Distinguishing Institutions and Organisations in Social Change." *Journal of Sociology*, Volume 34, Issue 3. 1 December 1998

Bradlow, Daniel D. "The World Bank, the IMF, and Human Rights." *Journal of Transnational Law and Contemporary Problems*, Vol. 6. 1996

Bradshaw, York W. and Huang, Jie. "Intensifying Global Dependency: Foreign Debt, Structural Adjustment, and Third World Underdevelopment." *The Sociological Quarterly*, Volume 32, Issue 3. Taylor & Francis Ltd, Autumn 1991

Braun, Benjamin and Hübner, Marina. "Vanishing Act: The Eurogroup's Accountability." Transparency International EU. Brussels, February 2019

Bruun et al. *The European Social Charter and the Employment Relation*. Bloomsbury Publishing, January 2017

BVerfG. "Judgment of the Second Senate of 07 September 2011 – 2 BvR 987/10 -, Paras. 1-142." Bundesverfassungsgericht, 7 September 2011

https://www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/SharedDocs/Entscheidungen/EN/2011/09/rs201

10907 2bvr098710en.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Capdevila, Gustavo. "IMF Not Taking into Account Human Rights Issues." *Global Policy Forum*, 13 August 2001

https://archive.globalpolicy.org/component/content/article/209-bwi-wto/42944.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Catan, Thomas and Talley, Ian. "Past Rifts Over Greece Cloud Talks on Rescue." *Wall Street Journal*, 7 October 2013

CEDAW. *The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women.* UN General Assembly, 18 December 1979. United Nations Treaty Series, Vol. 1249, p.13 https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3970.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CEDAW. "Concluding Observations on the Seventh Periodic Report of Greece Adopted by the Committee at its Fifty Fourth Session (11 February – 1 March 2013)." UN CEDAW, 1 March 2013

CEIC. "Greece Government Debt: % of GDP." *Ceicdata.com*, 2021

https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/greece/government-debt--of-nominal-gdp

[accessed 21 April 2021]

CEP. "Reform of the European Financial Stability Facility (EFSF)." Centre for European Policy, 4
October 2011

https://www.cep.eu/en/eu-topics/details/cep/reform-of-the-european-financial-stability-facility-efsf.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CESCR. General comment No. 3: The Nature of States Parties' Obligations (Art. 2, Para. 1, of the Covenant). UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), 14 December 1990, E/1991/23

https://www.refworld.org/docid/4538838e10.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CESCR. General Comment No. 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health. UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), 11 August 2000, E/C.12/2000/4 https://www.refworld.org/docid/4538838d0.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CESCR. *The Right to Work: General comment No. 18 (Art. 6 of the Covenant).* UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), 6 February 2006, E/C. 12/GC/18. https://www.refworld.org/docid/4415453b4.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CFR. Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union. Official Journal of the European Union C 326/391, 26 October 2012

https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3b70.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

CG. *The Constitution of Greece.* Hellenic Parliament, 6 April 2001. *World Intellectual Property Organization, 2021*

Chalmers, Damian. "The Court of Justice." *UK in a Changing Europe*, 18 May 2016 https://ukandeu.ac.uk/explainers/the-court-of-justice/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

CJEU. "Action Brought on 22 November 2010 - ADEDI and Others v Council of the European Union (Case T-541/10)." Court of Justice of the European Union, 2010

http://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document_print.jsf;jsessionid=F8A8B7B949A718071

E1A96D211A8558D?docid=79609&text=&dir=&doclang=EN&part=1&occ=first&mode=DOC&

pageIndex=0&cid=3512478 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Clark, D. "Average Annual Wages in Greece 2000-2019." *Statista*, 9 December 2020 https://www.statista.com/statistics/416209/average-annual-wages-greece-y-on-y-in-euros/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Clauwaert, Stefan. "The Country-Specific Recommendations (CSRs) in the Social Field: An Overview and Initial Comparison." ETUI. Brussels, 2013

COE. "Council Decision of 12 July 2011 addressed to Greece with a view to reinforcing and deepening fiscal surveillance and giving notice to Greece to take measures for the deficit reduction judged necessary to remedy the situation of excessive deficit" *Official Journal of the European Union* L 296/38, 15 November 2011

COE. "Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2015 1411 of 19 August 2015 Approving the Macroeconomic Adjustment Programme for Greece." Official Journal of the European Union L 219/12, 20 August 2015

COE. "Greece's Finances Stabilised, the Excessive Deficit Procedure Is Closed." Council of the EU Press Release. *European Council/Council of the European Union*, 25 September 2017 https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/09/25/greece-finances-stabilised/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE/European Council. "Greece: The Third Economic Adjustment Programme." *European Council/Council of the European Union*, 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/financial-assistance-eurozone-members/greece-programme/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE I. "Chart of Signatures and Ratifications of Treaty 005." *Council of Europe*, 21 March 2021 https://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/treaty/005/signatures [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE II. "Economic and Financial Affairs Council configuration (Ecofin)." European Council/Council of the European Union, 19 January 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/council-eu/configurations/ecofin/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE III. "How Can (I)NGOs Engage with the European Committee of Social Rights?" *Council of Europe*, 7 April 2021

https://www.coe.int/en/web/european-social-charter/ingos-engagement-with-ecsr#{%2257676066%22:[0]} [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE IV. "No. 76/2012 Federation of Employed Pensioners of Greece (IKA –ETAM) v. Greece." https://www.coe.int/en/web/european-social-charter/processed-complaints/-/asset_publisher/5GEFkJmH2bYG/content/no-76-2012-federation-of-employed-pensioners-of-greece-ika-etam-v-greece?inheritRedirect=false [accessed 21 April 2021]

COE. "The Council of the European Union." European Council/Council of the European Union, 17 July 2019

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/council-eu/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Colasanti, Fabio. "Financial Assistance to Greece: Three programmes." European Policy Center (EPC), February 2016

Costamagna, Franncesco. "Saving Europe 'Under Strict Conditionality': A Threat for EU Social Dimension?" Centro Einaudi Working Papers. Centro Einaudi, 2012

Countouris, Nicola and Freedland, Mark. "Resocialising Europe in a Time of Crisis." Cambridge University Press, October 2013

Craig, Paul. The Lisbon Treaty: Law, Politics, and Treaty Reform. OUP Oxford, May 2013

CRC. *Convention on the Rights of the Child.* UN General Assembly, 20 November 1989. United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1577, p. 3

https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b38f0.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Cremona, Marise and Kilpatrick, Claire. *EU Legal Acts: Challenges and Transformations*. Oxford University Press, February, 2018

Crespi, Elena et al. "Downgrading Rights: The Cost of Austerity in Greece." International Federation of Human Rights (FIDH). December 2014

Danailov, Silvia. "The Accountability of Non-State Actors for Human Rights Violations: The Special Case of Transnational Corporations." *Lawanddevelopment.org*, October 1998 http://lawanddevelopment.org/articles/transnationalcorps.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Darrow, Mac. "Human Rights Accountability of the World Bank and the IMF: Possibilities and Limits of Legal Analysis." *Social & Legal Studies*, Volume 12, Issue 1. 2003

Darvas, Zsolt. "The ECB's Magic Wand." Intereconomics, Volume 47, No 5. 2012

Darvas, Zsolt and Hüttl, Pia. "Is Greek Public Debt Unsustainable?" *Bruegel*, 7 May 2016 https://www.bruegel.org/2016/05/is-greek-public-debt-unsustainable/?utm_content=buffer184be&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter.com &utm_campaign=buffer+(bruegel) [accessed 21 April 2021]

Daumal, Marie. "The Economic and Political Causes of the 2008 U.S. Financial Crisis." Universite de Paris 8, September 2018

Dedoussopoulos, Apostolos et al. "Assessing the Impact of the Memoranda on Greek Labour Market and Labour Relations." ILO Working Papers. International Labour Organisation (ILO), November 2013

Dellepiane-Avellaneda, Sebastian. "The Political Power of Economic Ideas: The Case of 'Expansionary Fiscal Contractions." *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*. Political Studies Association, 17(3), 2015

De Schutter, Olivier and Salomon, Margot E. "Economic Policy Conditionality, Socio-Economic Rights and International Legal Responsibility: The Case of Greece 2010-2015." Legal Brief Prepared for the Special Committee of the Hellenic Parliament on the Audit of the Greek Debt (Debt Truth Committee), 15 June 2015

De Schutter, Olivier. "The European Social Charter in the Context of Implementation of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights." Directorate General for Internal Policies Study. European Parliament, January 2016

Dias, Cristina Sofia and Zoppè, Alice. "The European Stability Mechanism: Main Features, Instruments and Accountability." European Parliament, October 2019

Duke Law. "English Law." J. Michael Goodson Law Library Research Guides. Duke University School of Law, 2019

Dullien, Sebastian. "Reinventing Europe: Explaining the Fiscal Compact." *European Council on Foreign Relations*, 1 May 2012

https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary reinventing europe explaining the fiscal compact/ [accessed 21 April 2021] DW. "Facing Troika Pressure, Greek Parliament Approves Austerity Measures." DW, 15 July 2015

https://www.dw.com/en/facing-troika-pressure-greek-parliament-approves-austerity-measures/a-18586464 [accessed 21 April 2021]

EALFA. Euro Area Loan Facility Act 2010: Schedule 1: Intercreditor Agreement. European Commission, 2010. Irish Statute Book, 2021

http://www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/2010/act/7/schedule/1/enacted/en/html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Easterly, William. "IMF and World Bank Structural Adjustment Programs and Poverty." Managing Currency Crises in Emerging Markets. University of Chicago Press, January 2003

Easterly, William. "The Effect of IMF and World Bank Programmes on Poverty." Discussion Paper No. 2001/102. UNU/WIDER, October 2001

EB. "Robert E. Lucas, Jr." *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, 11 September 2020 https://www.britannica.com/biography/Robert-E-Lucas-Jr [accessed 21 April 2021]

EC. "European Commission Reports on the Application of the Charter of Fundamental Rights in the EU in 2017." European Commission Press Release. Brussels, 6 June 2018

file:///C:/Users/HP/Documents/Leiden%20fax/Thesis/EC%202018.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

EC. "Economic Crisis in Europe: Causes, Consequences and Responses." *European Economy* 7/2009. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, July 2009

EC. "Financial Assistance to Greece: Enhanced Surveillance Framework for Greece." *European Commission*, 30 March 2021

https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/economic-and-fiscal-policy-coordination/financial-assistance-eu/which-eu-countries-have-received-assistance/financial-assistance-greece en [accessed 21 April 2021]

EC. "Report on Greece's Compliance with the First Set of Milestones of October 2015 and with Financial Sector Conditionality." European Commission: Directorate General. 20 November 2015

EC I. "Legal Basis of the Stability and Growth Pact: Legal Basis." *European Commission*, 2021 <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/economic-and-fiscal-policy-coordination/eu-economic-governance-monitoring-prevention-correction/stability-and-growth-pact/legal-basis-stability-and-growth-pact_en_[accessed 21 April 2021]

EC II. "The Corrective Arm/Excessive Deficit Procedure." European Commission, 2021

<a href="https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/economic-and-fiscal-policy-coordination/eu-economic-governance-monitoring-prevention-correction/stability-and-growth-pact/corrective-arm-excessive-deficit-procedure_en_[accessed 21 April 2021]

ECHR. *Guide on Article 1 of Protocol No. 1 to the European Convention on Human Rights.*Council of Europe/European Court of Human Rights, 31 August 2020

ECHR. European Convention on Human Rights as Amended by Protocols Nos. 11 and 14: Supplemented by Protocols Nos. 1, 4, 6, 7, 12, 13 and 16. Council of Europe/European Court of Human Rights, 2010

Economist. "ECJ Calls into Question Collective Dismissal Law." *The Economist*, 22 December 2016

http://country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=274950811 [accessed 21 April 2021]

ECSR. "Greek General Confederation of Labour (GSEE) v. Greece: Complaint No. 111/2014." European Committee of Social Rights, 2017

ECtHR. "Case of United Communist Party of Turkey and Others v. Turkey." European Court of Human Rights/Council of Europe, 30 January 1998

ECtHR. "The ECHR in 50 Questions." European Court of Human Rights/Council of Europe. February 2014

EFSF. Consolidated Articles of Association. EFSF, 23 April 2014. European Stability Mechanism (ESM), 2021

https://www.esm.europa.eu/content/efsf-consolidated-articles-association [accessed 21 April 2021]

EFSF. EFSF Framework Agreement. EFSF and EFSF Shareholders, 6 July 2010. European Stability Mechanism (ESM), 2021

https://www.esm.europa.eu/content/efsf-framework-agreement [accessed 21 April 2021]

EFSF. "European Financial Stability Facility (EFSF)." EFSF, February 2016. *ESM*, 2021 https://www.esm.europa.eu/sites/default/files/2016 02 01 efsf fag archived.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

EP. "Completion of EU Accession to the European Convention on Human Rights." *Legislative Train*. European Parliament, March 2021

EP. "Credit Rating Agencies to Face Tougher Rules." *European Parliament News*, 19 June 2012 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/headlines/economy/20120615STO46951/credit-rating-agencies-to-face-tougher-rules [accessed 21 April 2021]

EP. "European Charter of Fundamental Rights: Five Things You Need to Know." European Parliament News, 1 December 2019

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/headlines/society/20191115STO66607/europea n-charter-of-fundamental-rights-five-things-you-need-to-know [accessed 21 April 2021]

EP. "Role and Operations of the Troika with Regard to the Euro Area Programme countries." European Parliament, 13 March 2014

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P7-TA-2014-0239+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN [accessed 21 April 2021]

ES. "Euro Summit Statement." Euro Summit, 26 October 2011. European Council/Council of the European Union, 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms data/docs/pressdata/en/ec/125644.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

ES. "Euro Summit Statement: Brussels, 12 July 2015." SN 4070/15. Euro Summit. Brussels, 12 July 2015. European Council/Council of the European Union, 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/20353/20150712-eurosummit-statement-greece.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESC. *European Social Charter*. Council of Europe. Turin, 18 October 1961. European Treaty Series, No. 35.

https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3784.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESCR-Net. "Introduction to Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights." *International Network for Economic, Social & Cultural Rights*, 2020

https://www.escr-net.org/rights [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESM. "Before the ESM: EFSF – The Temporary Fiscal Backstop." European Stability Mechanism (ESM), 2021

https://www.esm.europa.eu/efsf-overview [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESM. "Lessons from Financial Assistance to Greece: Independent Evaluation Report." European Stability Mechanism (ESM). Luxembourg, 2020

ESM I. "EFSF: How We Decide" *European Stability Mechanism (ESM)*, 2021 https://www.esm.europa.eu/efsf-governance [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESM II. "What is the Greek Loan Facility (GLF)?" European Stability Mechanism (ESM), 2021 https://www.esm.europa.eu/content/what-greek-loan-facility-glf [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESM. "Explainer on ESM and EFSF Financial Assistance for Greece." European Stability Mechanism (ESM), 20 August 2018

https://www.esm.europa.eu/assistance/greece/explainer-esm-and-efsf-financial-assistance-greece [accessed 21 April 2021]

ESM. *Financial Assistance Facility Agreement*. ESM, the Hellenic Republic, the Bank of Greece, Hellenic Financial Stability Fund. Athens and Luxembourg, 19 August 2015

ESM. Safeguarding the Euro in Times of Crisis: The Inside Story of the ESM. ESM, 2019

ES YV. "Euro Summit 'Agreement' Annotated by Yanis Varoufakis." *Yanis Varoufakis: Thoughts* for the Post-2008 World, 15 July 2015

https://www.yanisvaroufakis.eu/2015/07/15/the-euro-summit-agreement-on-greeceannotated-by-yanis-varoufakis/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

ETOs. Maastricht Principles on Extraterritorial Obligations of States in the Area of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. ETO Consortium/FIAN International. Heidelberg, January 2013

ETUI. "Pension Reform in Greece - Background Summary." ETUI, 5 April 2017

https://www.etui.org/covid-social-impact/greece/pension-reform-in-greece-background-summary [accessed 21 April 2021]

EU. "Council of the European Union." European Union, 2021

https://europa.eu/european-union/about-eu/institutions-bodies/council-eu en [accessed 21

April 2021]

EU I. "EU Institutions and Bodies in Brief." European Union, 2021

https://europa.eu/european-union/about-eu/institutions-bodies en [accessed 21 April 2021]

EUbusiness. "Greece No Longer in Breach of EU Budget Deficit Rules." *EUbusiness*, 25 September 2017.

https://www.eubusiness.com/news-eu/greece-euro.25dx [accessed 21 April 2021]

EU Monitor. "Regulation 2013/472 - Strengthening of Economic and Budgetary Surveillance of Member States in the Euro Area Experiencing or Threatened with Serious Difficulties with Respect to Their Financial Stability." *EU Monitor*, 15 January 2021

https://www.eumonitor.eu/9353000/1/j9vvik7m1c3gyxp/vja54svk2kzk [accessed 21 April 2021]

EU Reporter. "Human rights: The Impact of Austerity Measures in Greece." *EU Reporter*, 14 April 2015

https://www.eureporter.co/world/2015/04/14/human-rights-the-impact-of-austerity-measures-in-greece/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

EUR-Lex. "European Parliament." EUR-Lex, 2021

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/summary/glossary/european parliament.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

EUR-Lex. "European Union Decisions." *EUR-Lex*, 16 September 2015

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=LEGISSUM:ai0036 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Euroalert. "Eurogroup Countries Give their Support to the Aid Mechanism for Greece". Euroalert, 26 March 2010

https://euroalert.net/news/9703/eurogroup-countries-give-their-support-to-the-aid-mechanism-for-greece [accessed 21 April 2021]

Eurofound. "Community Charter of the Fundamental Social Rights of Workers." *Eurofound*, 12 January 2011

https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/observatories/eurwork/industrial-relationsdictionary/community-charter-of-the-fundamental-social-rights-of-workers [accessed 21 April 2021] European Council. "European Council: Setting the EU's Political Agenda." European Council/Council of the European Union, 3 June 2020

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/european-council/role-setting-eu-political-agenda/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

European Council. "European Council 25/26 March 2010 Conclusions." European Council, 26 March 2010

European Council. "Euro Summit." *European Council/Council of the European Union*, 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/european-council/euro-summit/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

European Council. "Greece's Finances Stabilised, the Excessive Deficit Procedure is Closed." European Council/Council of the European Union, 25 September 2017 https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/09/25/greece-finances-stabilised/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Eurogroup. "Terms of reference of the Eurogroup." Luxembourg, 7 June 2010. European Council/Council of the European Union, 2021

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms data/docs/pressdata/en/misc/114977.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

Eurostat. "Euro area unemployment at 7.5%." Eurostat News Release, 29 November 2019

Eurostat "Euro area unemployment at 9.6%." Eurostat News Release, 31 January 2017

Eurostat. "Euro area unemployment at 11.3%." Eurostat News Release, 31 March 2015

Eurostat "Euro area unemployment rate at 11.5%." Eurostat News Release, 7 January 2015

Eurostat. "Euro Area Unemployment Rate at 12.1%." Eurostat News Release, 30 August 2013

EViews. "Heckman Selection Model." EViews, 11 Nov 2020

http://www.eviews.com/help/helpintro.html#page/content/limdep-

Heckman Selection Model.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Feldman, Guy. "Neoliberalism and Poverty: An Unbreakable Relationship." Routledge International Handbook of Poverty. Routledge, October 2019

FIDH. "Greece: Report Unveils Human Rights Violations Stemming from Austerity Policy." *FIDH*, 18 December 2014

https://www.fidh.org/en/region/europe-central-asia/greece/greece-report-unveils-human-rights-violations-stemming-from-austerity [accessed 21 April 2021]

Fischer-Lescano, Andreas. *Human Rights in Times of Austerity Policy. The EU Institutions and the Conclusion of Memoranda of Understanding.* Nomos, 2014

Fraccaroli, Nicolò et al. "The Evolution of the ECB's Accountability Practices During the Crisis." ECB Economic Bulletin, Issue 5/2018

Gerkrath, Jörg. "The Constitution of Luxembourg in the Context of EU and International Law as 'Higher Law.'" In: *National Constitutions in European and Global Governance: Democracy, Rights, the Rule of Law.* (Ed.: Albi, Anneli and Bardutzky, Samo). Asser Press. The Haag, 2019

Ghailani, Dalila. "Violations of Fundamental Rights: Collateral Damage of the Eurozone Crisis?" OSE Research Paper No. 32. December 2016

Giavazzi, Francesco and Pagano, Marco. "Can Severe Fiscal Contraction Be Expansionary? Tales of Two Small European Countries." NBER Working Paper Series. National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER), May 1990

GIH. "International Monetary Fund." Global Infrastructure Hub (GIH), 2021

https://www.gihub.org/resources/organisations/international-monetary-fund/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Gilad, Sharon. "Institution." *Britannica*, 28 December 2015

https://www.britannica.com/topic/institution [accessed 21 April 2021]

Ginsborg, Lisa. "The Impact of the Economic Crisis on Human Rights in Europe and the Accountability of International Institutions." *Global Campus Human Rights Journal*, Volume 1, No. 1. 2017

Giudice, Gabriele et al. "Can Fiscal Consolidations Be Expansionary in the EU? Ex-Post Evidence and Ex-Ante Analysis." European Commission, Economic Papers. Brussels, December 2003

Gocaj, Ledina and Meunier, Sophie. "Time Will Tell: The EFSF, the ESM, and the Euro Crisis." Journal of European Integration, April 2013

Gravelle, Jane G. and Hungerford, Thomas L. "Can Contractionary Fiscal Policy Be Expansionary?" CRS Report for Congress. Congressional Research Service (CRS), January 2013

Guajardo, Jaimie et al. "Expansionary Austerity: New International Evidence." IMF Working Paper, WP/11/158. International Monetary Fund, July 2011

Hacche, Graham. "The Evolving Role of the IMF and the Reduction of Poverty by Graham Hacche, Deputy Director, External Relations Department." *IMF*, 13 February 2003 https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/28/04/53/sp021303 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Halton, Clay. "Structural Adjustment." *Investopedia*, 28 November 2020 https://www.investopedia.com/terms/s/structural-adjustment.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Hayes, Adam. "Dotcom Bubble." *Investopedia*, 25 June 2019
https://www.investopedia.com/terms/d/dotcom-bubble.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Hellwig, Martin et al. "Economic Policy in Germany: Was There a Turnaround?" *Economic Policy* 2(5), October 1987

Housos, Katerina. "Austerity and Human Rights Law: Towards a Rights-Based Approach to Austerity Policy, a Case Study of Greece." *Fordham International Law Journal*, Volume 39, Issue 2. December 2015

HSA. "Press Release: Unemployment rate at 11.3 in January 2010." Hellenic Statistical Authority (HSA), 20 April 2010

ICESCR. *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.* The UN General Assembly, 16 December 1966. UN Treaty Series, vol. 993, p.3. United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, 2021

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CESCR.aspx [accessed 21 April 2021]

ICJ. "How the Court Works." *International Court of Justice*, 2021

https://www.icj-cij.org/en/how-the-court-works [accessed 21 April 2021]

IGI Global. "What is ECOFIN." *IGI Global*, 2021 https://www.igi-global.com/dictionary/ecofin/80408 [accessed 21 April 2021]

ILO. *C151 - Labour Relations (Public Service) Convention, 1978 (No. 151).* 64th ILC session. Geneva, 27 June 1978. *ILO,* 2021

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO::P12100 ILO CODE:C 151 [accessed 21 April 2021]

ILO. *C098 - Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98).* 32nd ILC Session. Geneva, 1 July 1949. *ILO,* 2021

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100:P12100 INSTR

UMENT ID:312243:NO [accessed 21 April 2021]

ILO. "Individual Case (CAS) - Discussion: 2018. Publication: 107th ILC session (2018)." *ILO*, 2021 <a href="https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13101:0::NO:13101:P13101 COMMENT ID: 2698934 [accessed 21 April 2021]

ILO. "Report on the High Level Mission to Greece (Athens, 19 23 September 2011)." International Labour Organisation (ILO), December 2011

ILO. "The ILO and the EU, Partners for Decent Work and Social Justice Impact of Ten Years of Cooperation." ILO Office, November 2012

IMF. "About the IMF: Lending." *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, 2021 https://www.imf.org/en/About [accessed 21 April 2021]

IMF. "Articles of Agreement of the International Monetary Fund." *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, March 2020

https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/aa/index.htm [accessed 21 April 2021]

IMF. "Greece: Ex Post Evaluation of Exceptional Access under the 2010 Stand-By Arrangement." International Monetary Fund (IMF), June 2013

IMF. "How We Do It." *International Monetary Fund (IMF),* 12 October 2020 http://www.imf.org/external/about/howwedo.htm

IMF. "World Economic Outlook: Recovery, Risk and Rebalancing." International Monetary Fund (IMF), October 2010

IMF I. "Accountability." *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, 2021 https://www.imf.org/external/about/govaccount.htm [accessed 21 April 2021]

IMF III. "How the IMF Makes Decisions." *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, 23 February 2021 https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/07/27/15/24/How-the-IMF-Makes-Decisions [accessed 21 April 2021]

IMF IV. "The IMF at a Glance." International Monetary Fund (IMF), 2021 https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/IMF-at-a-Glance [accessed 21 April 2021]

Inflation.eu. "Inflation Greece 2009." *Inflation.eu*, 2021

https://www.inflation.eu/en/inflation-rates/greece/historic-inflation/cpi-inflation-greece-2009.aspx [accessed 21 April 2021]

Inflation.eu. "Inflation Greece 2010." *Inflation.eu*, 2021

https://www.inflation.eu/en/inflation-rates/greece/historic-inflation/cpi-inflation-greece-2010.aspx [accessed 21 April 2021]

Investopedia. "David Ricardo." *Investopedia*, 20 January 2021

https://www.investopedia.com/terms/d/david-ricardo.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Investopedia. "Market Efficiency." *Investopedia*, 23 October 2020 https://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/marketefficiency.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Ioannou, Christos A. et al. "Special Report: Wages and Productivity." SEV: Hellenic Federation of Enterprises, 15 March 2019

Islam, Iyanatul and Chowdhury, Anis. "Revisiting the Evidence on Expansionary Fiscal Austerity: Alesina's Hour?" Vox, 28 February 2012

https://voxeu.org/debates/commentaries/revisiting-evidence-expansionary-fiscal-austerity-alesina-s-hour [accessed 21 April 2021]

Jaros, Stephen. "Can Democracy Survive Austerity?" *Ephemera, Theory and Politics in Organization*, Volume 15(1). Ephemera with Mayfly Books, February 2015

Jayadev, Arjun and Konczal, Mike. "The Boom not the Slump: The Right Time for Austerity." *Economics Faculty Publication Series*, Paper 26. 2010

http://scholarworks.umb.edu/econ faculty pubs/26 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Jimena Quesada, Luis. "The European Social Charter: The Committee and the Protection of Social Rights in Times of Economic Crisis: Report." Strasbourg, 22 July 2014

Joseph, Sarah. Blame it on the WTO?: A Human Rights Critique. Oxford University Press, 2011

Jourdan, Stan. "How Greece Lost Billions out of an Obscure ECB Programme." Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM), 27 July 2018

https://www.cadtm.org/How-Greece-lost-billions-out-of-an-obscure-ECB-programme [accessed 21 April 2021]

Kakoulidou, Theano et al. "The Subminimum Wage Reform in Greece and the Labour-Labour Substitution Hypothesis." CESifo Working Paper. CESifo. Munich, September 2018

Katrougalos, George. "The Greek Austerity Measures: Violations of Socio-Economic Rights." *I- CONnect*, 29 January 2013

http://www.iconnectblog.com/2013/01/the-greek-austerity-measures-violations-of-socioeconomic-rights/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Kennedy, Geoff. "From Competitive Corporatism to Embedded Austerity: Neoliberalism and Structural Reform in Greece during the Eurozone Crisis." *E-Journal of International and Comparative Labour Studies*, Volume 7, No. 1. January 2018

Kenton, Will. "Okun's Law." *Investopedia*, 26 March 2020 https://www.investopedia.com/terms/o/okunslaw.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Khan, Mehreen. "ECB Official Raises Questions over Accountability After Criticism Over Mandate." *Financial Times*, 30 March 2017

Klein, Pierre and Sands, Philippe. *Bowett's Law of International Institutions*. Sweet & Maxwell. London, May 2009

Kokkinou, Chara and Koukiadaki, Aristea. "The Greek System of Collective Bargaining in (the) Crisis." *Joint Regulation and Labour Market Policy in Europe During the Crisis.* European Trade Union Institute (ETUI), Brussels 2016

Kontogiannis, Dimitris. "The Effects of the US Subprime Mortgage Crisis on Local Banks." *Ekathimerini-com*, 15 October 2007

https://www.ekathimerini.com/52605/article/ekathimerini/business/the-effects-of-the-ussubprime-mortgage-crisis-on-local-banks [accessed 21 April 2021]

Koukiadaki, Aristea. *Can the Austerity Measures be Challenged in Supranational Courts? The Cases of Greece and Portugal.* ETUC Working Papers. European Trade Union Confederation (ETUC), June 2014

Kraatz, Susanne. "Youth Unemployment in Greece: Situation Before the Government Change." European Parliament, 2015

Krugman, Paul. "The Case for Cuts was a Lie. Why does Britain Still Believe it? The Austerity delusion." *The Guardian*, 29 April 2015

Lambert, Harry. "Exclusive: Yanis Varoufakis Opens up About his Five Month Battle to Save Greece." New Statesman, 13 July 2015

Lanara-Tzotze, Zoe. *The Impact of Anti-Crisis Measures and the Social and Employment Situation: Greece.* European Economic and Social Committee. Brussels, 2013

Leite, Sérgio Pereira. "Human Rights and the IMF." *IMF: Finance & Development*, Volume 38, Number 4. December 2001. *International Monetary Fund*, 2021 https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2001/12/leite.htm [accessed 21 April 2021]

Leventi, Chrysa and Matsaganis, Manos. "Distributional Implications of the Crisis in Greece in 2009-2012." EUROMOD Working Paper Series August 2013

Leventi, Chrysa and Matsaganis, Manos. "Estimating the Distributional Impact of the Greek Crisis (2009-2014)." Economic Department Working Papers. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, July 2016

Liberto, Daniel. "Stability and Growth Pact (SGP)." *Investopedia*, 31 July 2019 https://www.investopedia.com/terms/s/stability-growth-pact.asp [accessed 21 April 2021]

Lombardi, Domenico and Moschella, Manuela. "The Government Bond Buying Programmes of the European Central Bank: An Analysis of Their Policy Settings." *Journal of European Public Policy*, Vol. 23, No. 6. 2016

Macrotrends. "Greece GDP Growth Rate 1961-2021." *Macrotrends*, 2021

https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/GRC/greece/gdp-growth-rate [accessed 21 April 2021]

Marois, Thomas and Pradella, Lucia. "Polarising Development – Introducing Alternatives to Neoliberalism and the Crisis." *Polarizing Development: Alternatives to Neoliberalism and the Crisis.* Pluto Press. London, 2015

Marzocchi, Ottavio. "The European Ombudsman." European Parliament Think Tank, December 2020

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/fiches techniques/2017/N50523/doc en. pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

Mathis, Juliette et al. "Study on the Pension Reforms in Greece During the Economic Adjustment Programs: 2010 – 2018." European Commission, June 2020

Mégret, Frédéric and Hoffmann, Florian. "The UN as a Human Rights Violator? Some Reflections on the United Nations Changing Human Rights Responsibilities." *Human Rights Quarterly*. The John Hopkins University Press, 2003

Mody, Ashoka. "Living (Dangerously) Without a Fiscal Union." Bruegel Working Papers.

Bruegel, March 2015

Monokroussos, Platon. "Mid-term Fiscal Strategy Framework 2012-2015: General Framework & Assessment." *Eurobank Research*, 18 April 2011

Morfis, Tassos. "Yanis Varoufakis Should Handle his 2015 Eurogroup Recordings to the Press." *Medium*, 10 September 2019

https://medium.com/@TassosMorfis/yanis-varoufakis-should-handle-his-2015-eurogroup-recordings-to-the-press-8b2216bcfba1 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Moutos, Thomas. "Labour Market Measures in Greece 2008-13: The Crisis and Beyond." ILO, 2015

MoU1 2010. "The Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece." *Occasional Papers 61*. European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, May 2010

MoU1 R1 2010. "The Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: First Review – Summer 2010." Occasional Papers 68. European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, August 2010

MoU1 R2 2010. "The Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Second Review – Autumn 2010." *Occasional Papers 72.* European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, December 2010

MoU1 R3 2011. "The Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Third Review – Winter 2011." Occasional Papers 77. European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, February 2011

MoU2 2012. "The Second Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece." *Occasional Papers* 94. European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, March 2012

MoU2 R1 2012. "The Second Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: First Review – December 2012." *Occasional Papers 123.* European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, December 2012

MoU2 R2 2013. "The Second Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Second Review – May 2013." *Occasional Papers 148.* European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, May 2013

MoU2 R3 2013. "The Second Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Third Review – July 2013." *Occasional Papers 159.* European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, July 2013

MoU2 R4 2014. "The Second Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Fourth Review – April 2014." *Occasional Papers 192.* European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, April 2014

MoU3 2015. "Memorandum of Understanding Between the European Commission Acting on Behalf of the European Stability Mechanism and the Hellenic Republic and the Bank of Greece." Athens and Brussels, 19 August 2015

MoU3 R1 2016. "Compliance Report to the Third Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: First Review." European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, 9 June 2016

MoU3 R2 2017. "Compliance Report the Third Economic Adjustment Programme for Greece: Second Review." European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, 16 June 2017

MoU3 R3 2018. "Compliance Report ESM Stability Support Programme for Greece: Third Review." European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, January 2018

MoU3 R4 2018: "Compliance Report ESM Stability Support Programme for Greece: Fourth Review." European Commission Directorate-General for Economic and Financial Affairs, July 2018

MoU3 SUP 2016. "Supplemental Memorandum of Understanding." 16 June 2016. *EU*, 2021 https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/economy-finance/ecfin smou en1.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

MoU3 SUP 2017. "Supplemental Memorandum of Understanding (Second Addendum to the Memorandum of Understanding) Between the European Commission Acting on Behalf of the European Stability Mechanism and the Hellenic Republic and the Bank of Greece." Athens and Brussels, 5 July 2017

MoU3 SUPDR R3 2018. "Supplemental Memorandum of Understanding: Greece, Third Review of the ESM Programme Draft." 18 January 2018. *EU*, 2021 https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/economy-finance/draft_smou_3rd_review.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

MoU3 YV 2015. "Memorandum of Understanding for a Three-Year ESM Programme." Yanis Varoufakis: Thoughts for the Post-2008 World, 17 August 2015

https://varoufakis.files.wordpress.com/2015/08/mou-annotated-by-yv.pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

Murphy, Colleen. "Lon Fuller and the Moral Value of the Rule of Law." *Law and Philosophy 24.*Springer, 2005

Muth, John A. "Rational Expectations and the Theory of Price Movements." *Econometrica*, Vol. 29, No. 3. The Econometric Society, July 1961

Oberdabernig, Doris A. "Revisiting the Effects of IMF Programs on Poverty and Inequality." Department of Economics Working Papers. The Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies (Wiiw). Vienna University of Economics and Business, August 2012

Oberdabernig, Doris A. "The Effects of Structural Adjustment Programs on Poverty and Income Distribution." Annual International Conference on Macroeconomic Analysis and International Finance (ICMAIF), March 2010

Oberdabernig, Doris A. "The Effects of Structural Adjustment Programs on Poverty and Income Distribution." The Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies (Wiiw), 2010

Ocampo, José Antonio et al. *The World Economy through the Lens of the United Nations*.

Oxford University Press, 2018

O'Connell, Rory. "The Right to Work in the European Convention on Human Rights." *European Human Rights Law Review*, No. 2. 7 March 2012

https://ssrn.com/abstract=2017651 [accessed 21 April 2021]

OECD. OECD Economic Surveys: Greece 2013. OECD Publishing, November 2013

OECD. "Poverty Gap." *OECD iLibrary*, 9 April 2021

https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/poverty-gap/indicator/english 349eb41b-en [accessed 21 April 2021]

OJEU. Protocol (No 14) on the Euro Group. Official Journal of the European Union C 326/283, 26 October 2012

Ostry, Jonathan D. et al. "Neoliberalism: Oversold?" *IMF: Finance and Development*, Vol. 53, No. 2. June 2016. *International Monetary Fund*, 2021

https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2016/06/ostry.htm [accessed 21 April 2021]

Oxford Lib Guides. "United Kingdom Law: Legal System." *Bodleian Libraries*, 2021 https://ox.libguides.com/c.php?g=422832&p=2887374 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Parker, Ian. "The Greek Warrior: How a Radical Finance Minister Took on Europe—and Failed." The New Yorker, 27 July 2015

https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2015/08/03/the-greek-warrior [accessed 21 April 2021]

Patterson, Dennis and Södersten, Anna. *A Companion to European Union Law and International Law.* John Wiley & Sons, March 2016

Pattipeilohy, Christiaan et al. "Unconventional Monetary Policy of the ECB During the Financial Crisis: An Assessment and New Evidence." DNB Working Papers. De Nederlandsche Bank NV (DNB), May 2013

Peabody, John W. "Economic Reform and Health Sector Policy: Lessons from Structural Adjustment Programs." *Social Science & Medicine*, Volume 43, Issue 5. Elsevier Science Ltd. Great Britain, September 1996

Pénet, Pierre. "The IMF Failure that Wasn't: Risk Ignorance During the European Debt Crisis." British Journal of Sociology, October 2018

Peng, Qinxuan. "The Long March in the New Era: Filling Implementation Gaps between Chinese Municipal Law and the International Human Rights Law on Non-Discrimination." Journal of Southeast Asian Human Rights, Vol. 3 No. 2. December 2019

Perotti, Roberto. "The 'Austerity Myth': Gain Without Pain?" NBER Working Papers. *National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER)*, November 2011

http://www.nber.org/papers/w17571 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Pervou, Ioanna. "Human Rights in Times of Crisis the Greek Cases before the ECtHR, or the Polarisation of a Democratic Society." *Cambridge Journal of International and Comparative Law*, Volume 5, Issue 1. 2016

Pogge, Thomas. *Freedom from Poverty as a Human Right: Who Owes What to the Very Poor?*Oxford University Press. New York, 2007

Poulou, Anastasia. "Austerity and European Social Rights: How Can Courts Protect Europe's Lost Generation?" *German Law Journal*, 2014

PPL. "International Organizations." *Peace Palace Library*, 8 April 2021 https://www.peacepalacelibrary.nl/research-guides/international-organisations-and-relations/international-organizations/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Pradella, Lucia. "The Working Poor in Western Europe: Labour, Poverty and Global Capitalism." *Comparative European Politics* Vol. 13, No. 5. Macmillan Publishers Ltd., 2015

Puetter, Uwe. "Governing informally: the role of the Eurogroup in EMU and the Stability and Growth Pact." *Journal of European Public Policy*, Volume 11. October 2004

Rateinflation. "Euro Area Inflation Rates: 1997 to 2021." *RI*, 2020

https://www.rateinflation.com/inflation-rate/euro-area-historical-inflation-rate/

[accessed 21 April 2021]

Redazione Italia. "The Cost of Austerity in Greece." *Pressenza: International Press Agency*, 20 December 2014

https://www.pressenza.com/2014/12/cost-austerity-greece/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Reimers, Fernando. "Education and Structural Adjustment in Latin America and Sub-Saharan Africa." *International Journal of Educational Development*, Volume 14, Issue 2. Elsevier Science Ltd. Great Britain, April 1994

Renaud, Vivien and Bantekas, Ilias. "On the Odiousness of Greek Debt." *Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM)*, 24 April 2017

https://www.cadtm.org/On-The-Odiousness-of-Greek-Debt [accessed 21 April 2021]

RESC. *European Social Charter (Revised)*. Council of Europe. Strasbourg, 3 May 1996. European Treaty Series, No. 163.

https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3678.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Ridley, Charles. "The 1980s Was a 'Lost Decade' for Development in..." *UPI Archives*, 20 December 1989

https://www.upi.com/Archives/1989/12/20/The-1980s-was-a-lost-decade-for-development-in/6776630133200/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Robertson, Jamie. "The Greek Crisis Is Shaking the IMF to its Core." *BBC World News*, 15 July 2015

https://www.bbc.com/news/business-33537445 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Sakellaropoulos, Spyros. *Greece's (Un)Competitive Capitalism and the Economic Crisis: How the Memoranda Changed Society, Politics and the Economy.* Palgrave Macmillan, 2019

Salomon, Margot E. "Of Austerity, Human Rights and International Institutions." *European Law Journal*, Vol. 21, Issue 4, Forthcoming. July 2015. *SSRN*, 2021

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2550773 [accessed 21 April 2021]

SAPRIN. Structural Adjustment: The SAPRI Report: The Policy Roots of Economic Crisis, Poverty and Inequality. Zed Books Ltd., July 2013

SAPRIN. The Policy Roots of Economic Crisis and Poverty: A Multi-Country Participatory Assessment of Structural Adjustment. Structural Adjustment Participatory Review Interntional Network (SAPRIN), April 2002

Sargent, Thomas J. "Rational Expectations." *The Library of Economics and Liberty*, 8 November 2020

https://www.econlib.org/library/Enc/RationalExpectations.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Schadler, Susan. "Living with Rules: The IMF's Exceptional Access Framework and the 2010 Stand-By Arrangement with Greece." International Monetary Fund (IMF), July 2016

Schmidt, Vivien A. *The Eurozone's Crisis of Democratic Legitimacy: Can the EU Rebuild Public Trust and Support for European Economic Integration?* Publications Office of the European Union. Luxembourg, September 2015

Schulten, Thorsten. "Opportunities for a Restoration? The Future of Greek Collective Bargaining after the Third Memorandum." Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, September 2015

Schumacher, Julian and Weder di Mauro, Beatrice. "Greek Debt Sustainability and Official Crisis Lending." *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity*. Brookings Institution Press, Fall 2015

Schwarz, Michael. "A Memorandum of Misunderstanding: The Doomed Road of the European Stability Mechanism and a Possible Way Out: Enhanced Co-operation." *Common Market Law Review*, Volume 51, Issue 2. 2014

Sen, Amartya. "The Crisis of European Democracy." *The New York Times*, 22 May 2012 https://www.nytimes.com/2012/05/23/opinion/the-crisis-of-european-democracy.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Sester, Peter. "The ECB's Controversial Securities Market Programme (SMP) and its Role in Relation to the Modified EFSF and the Future ESM." *European Company and Financial Law Review*, Vol. 9(2). De Gruyter, July 2012

Singer, H.W. "The 1980s: A Lost Decade — Development in Reverse?" In: Singer H.W., Sharma S. (eds.) *Growth and External Debt Management*. Palgrave Macmillan. London 1989

Skogly, Sigrun I. "Structural Adjustment and Development: Human Rights – An Agenda for Change." *Human Rights Quarterly*, Vol.15 (4). November 1993

Skogly, Sigrun I. "Extraterritoriality - Universal Human Rights without Universal Obligations?" Research Handbook on International Human Rights Law. January 2010

Smits, René. "Judicial Challenges of Measures to Overcome the Crisis." *UCLAN: University of Central Lancashire*, September 2012

http://clok.uclan.ac.uk/30779/1/30779%20Kalaitzaki%20Katerina%20Final%20e-Thesis%20(Master%20Copy).pdf [accessed 21 April 2021]

Spiegel, Peter. "More on Leaked Greek Debt Report." *Financial Times*, 21 February 2012 https://www.ft.com/content/3487cbd2-1ba9-37e3-8a23-97de61611a4e [accessed 21 April 2021]

Stanapedis, Almanas. "Greece Unemployment December 2017." *FocusEconomics*, 8 March 2018

https://www.focus-economics.com/countries/greece/news/unemployment/unemploymentrate-ticks-down-in-december [accessed 21 April 2021]

Stanislav Eminescu, Iulia. "Structure of Government Debt in Europe in 2010." Eurostat, Statistics in Focus 68/2011.

Stiglitz, Joseph. "The Problem with Europe is the Euro." *The Guardian*, 10 August 2016. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2016/aug/10/joseph-stiglitz-the-problem-with-europe-is-the-euro [accessed 21 April 2021]

Strath, Bo. "A Second Great Transformation in Europe: The Rise and Imminent Fall of the Technocrats." *Juncture,* Volume 21, Issue 4. March 2015

Sullivan, Arthur. "A Timeline of Greece's Long Road to Recovery." *DW*, 17 August 2018 https://www.dw.com/en/a-timeline-of-greeces-long-road-to-recovery/a-45118014 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Taylor, Ros. "Alan Sked on the EU: Part One – A Superstate in the Making." LSE Blogs, 7 June 2016

https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/brexit/2016/06/07/alan-sked-on-the-eu-part-one-a-superstate-in-the-making/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

TCGPD I (Truth Committee on the Greek Public Debt). "Legal Issues Surrounding the MoU and Loan Agreements." *Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM)*, 6 July 2015 http://www.cadtm.org/Legal-issues-surrounding-the-MoU [accessed 21 April 2021]

TCGPD II (Truth Committee on the Greek Public Debt. "The Impact of the 'Bailout' Programme on Human Rights." *Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM)*, 16 July 2015 https://www.cadtm.org/The-impact-of-the-bailout [accessed 21 April 2021]

TCGPD III (Truth Committee on the Greek Public Debt). "Greece: Assessment of the Debt as Regards Illegitimacy, Odiousness, Illegality and Unsustainability." *Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM)*, 20 August 2015

http://cadtm.org/Greece-Assessment-of-the-debt-as#nb3 [accessed 21 April 2021]

TEU. Consolidated Version of the Treaty on European Union (TEU). Official Journal of the European Union C 326/13, 26 October 2012

TFEU. Consolidated Version of the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU). Official Journal of the European Union C 326/47, 26 October 2012

Toussaint, Eric. "Banks are Responsible for the Crisis in Greece." *Committee for the Abolition of Illegitimate Debt (CADTM)*, 9 January 2017

http://www.cadtm.org/Banks-are-responsible-for-the [accessed 21 April 2021]

Trading Economics. "Greece Government Debt to GDP: Summary" *Trading Economics*, 2021 https://tradingeconomics.com/greece/government-debt-to-gdp [accessed 21 April 2021]

TSCG. Treaty on Stability, Coordination and Governance in the Economic and Monetary Union.

Brussels, 2 March 2012

Ubriaco, Michael. "Revisiting Greece". *The Observer*, 2 Nov 2011

https://archive.vn/20120912055718/http://www.thebcobserver.com/2011/11/02/revisiting-greece/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

UDHR. *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. UN General Assembly. Paris, 10 December 1948. *United Nations*, 2021

https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights

UN. "Greek Crisis: Human Rights Should Not Stop at Doors of International Institutions, Says
UN Expert." UN HR Office of the High Commissioner, 2 June 2015
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=16032 [accessed
21 April 2021]

UN. Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations 'Protect, Respect and Remedy' Framework. United nations. New York and Geneva, April 2011

UN. "Mr. Juan Pablo Bohoslavsky." *UN HR Office of the High Commissioner*, 9 April 2021 https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Development/IEDebt/Pages/CVJuanPabloBohoslavsky.as
px [accessed 21 April 2021]

UN/DESA. "UN/DESA Policy Brief #53: Reflection on Development Policy in the 1970s and 1980s." *United Nations: Department of Economic and Social Affairs*, 25 August 2017 https://www.un.org/development/desa/dpad/publication/policy-brief-53-reflection-on-development-policy-in-the-1970s-and-1980s/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

UNESC. "Statement on the Obligations of States Parties Regarding the Corporate Sector and Economic, Social and Cultural Rights." United Nations Economic and Social Council (ESC), 46th Session. E/C.12/2011/1. Geneva, 12 July 2011. United Nations Digital Library, 2021

<u>file:///C:/Users/HP/Documents/Leiden%20fax/Thesis/UNESC%202011.pdf</u> [accessed 21 April 2021]

UN General Assembly. "Promotion and Protection of Human Rights: Human Rights Questions, Including Alternative Approaches for Improving the Effective Enjoyment of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms: Human rights Defenders." 65th Session, Item 69b, A/65/223. UN General Assembly, 4 August 2010

UN HRC. "Report of the Independent Expert on the Effects of Foreign Debt and Other Related International Financial Obligations of States on the Full Enjoyment of All Human Rights, Particularly Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Cephas Lumina." 20th Session, A/HRC/20/23, Human Rights Council, 10 April 2011

UN HRC. "Report of the Independent Expert on the Effects of Foreign Debt and Other Related International Financial Obligations of States on the Full Enjoyment of All Human Rights, Particularly Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Cephas Lumina: Mission to Greece (22 – 27 April 2013)." 25th Session, A/HRC/25/50/Add.1. Human Rights Council, 7 March 2014

UN HRC. "Report of the Independent Expert on the Effects of Foreign Debt and Other Related International Financial Obligations of States on the Full Enjoyment of All Human Rights, Particularly Economic, Social and Cultural Rights on His Mission to Greece." 31st Session, A/HRC/31/60/Add.2. Human Rights Council, 29 February 2016

UN HRC. "The Guiding Principles on Extreme Poverty and Human Rights, Submitted by the Special Rapporteur on Extreme Poverty and Human Rights, Magdalena Sepúlveda Carmona." UN General Assembly, 18 July 2012

Uriarte, Joana Abrisketa. "The Responsibility of International Organizations and International and European Courts and Tribunals: Judicial Review of Security Council Resolutions." Mesures de Réparation et Responsabilité à Raison des Actes des Organisations Internationales. Leiden; Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2014.

US Legal. "International Legal Personality Law and Legal Definition." *USLegal*, 30 March 2021 https://definitions.uslegal.com/i/international-legal-personality/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Van der Hoeven, Rolph. "Poverty and Structural Adjustment: Some Remarks on Tradeoffs between Equity and Growth." Employment Paper 2000/4. ILO, 2000

Varoufakis, Yanis. "Greece Was Never Bailed Out; It Remains a Debtor's Prison and the EU Won't Let Go of the Keys." *Yanis Varoufakis: Thoughts for the post-2008 world,* 27 Aug 2018 https://www.yanisvaroufakis.eu/2018/08/27/greece-was-never-bailed-out-it-remains-a-debtors-prison-and-the-eu-wont-let-go-of-the-keys-op-ed-in-the-observer/ [accessed 21 April 2021]

Varoufakis, Yanis. "The Soup Kitchen of Athens." *The New York Times*, 31 May 2016 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/01/opinion/yanis-varoufakis-greece-still-paying-for-europes-spite.html [accessed 21 April 2021]

Vettorel, Arianna. "The European Stability Mechanism: Human Rights Concerns Without Responsibilities?" *Perspectives on Federalism*, Vol. 7, Issue 3. 2015

Williams, Gavin. "Why Structural Adjustment Is Necessary and Why It Doesn't Work." *Review of African Political Economy*, Vol. 21, No. 60. June 1994. ROAPE Review of Books. Taylor & Francis Ltd., June 1994

WSJ. "IMF Document Excerpts: Disagreements Revealed." *The Wall Street Journal*, 7 October 2013

https://www.wsj.com/articles/BL-REB-20793 [accessed 21 April 2021]

Xafa, Miranda. "Lessons from the 2012 Greek Debt Restructuring." *Vox*, 25 June 2014 https://voxeu.org/article/greek-debt-restructuring-lessons-learned [accessed 21 April 2021]

Yilmaz, Derya. "From Global Financial Crisis to Sovereign Debt Crisis in the Euro Area: Real Causes." *The Journal of Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences*, Vol.21, No.3. 2016